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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: .. (gavel).., The Council's Committee on Budget and Finance shall
come to order. This is the Budget Committee's meeting of April 30, 2014 and a continuation
of the Committee's review of the Mayor's Proposed Fiscal Year 2015 Budget. Present this
morning we have our Council Chair, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. We have our Committee Members: Ms. Crivello COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Cochran COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Couch COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Morning, Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Excused is Mr. Carroll and Mr. Guzman. Chair White is required for
other Committee requirements at this time; but trust me, like Ms. Baisa, he's aware of what is
going on. We'll start with testimony for the Committee this morning. Anyone wishing to
testify, please provide a request to our Staff, and we shall make an opportunity for you to
share your comments with the Committee. You have three minutes to give your comments to
our Members. We shall assist you with your time. When you start, at the podium, the green
light will go on. If you are representing an organization, we ask that you state that
organization as well as your name. And at the 2-minute, 30-second mark the light will turn
yellow and there'll be one beep that tells you, you have 30 seconds to conclude. At the
3-minute mark the beeps will start and continue. If you need a few moments to conclude,
you will request the Chair for such consideration; and, if granted, you may conclude. The
Committee asks that, for decorum, you either turn off your phones, put it to silent mode or I
will request that you be removed from this Chambers. Stating that, we shall start with
testimony; and, this morning, we start with Ms. Carol Ball.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MS. BALL: Good morning, Mr. Chair -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. BALL: --Committee Members. My name is Carol Ball, and I'm a member of the Maui
Redevelopment Agency. I'm here to speak on a budget item request from the MRA written
to you on April 25th from Bill Mitchell, the Chair of the agency. The request contains two
items. The first is for lao Square to develop parking, lighting and a small plaza on the
County property located next to Tao Theatre. The amount is $354,000. The Square has
already been professionally designed and engineered and had extensive public review and is
proudly supported by the community. It would take an unsightly area and improve it for the
use of the community. The second is the establishment of a Clean and Safe Program in
Wailuku town, and the amount is $79,000. This program would be responsible for
groundskeeping and streetscape maintenance as well as security in and around the business
district. Wailuku has changed a lot since I was a girl, and that was my town, Wailuku. It still
is because I live in Wailuku now, but it's changed so much. Gone are the two jewelry stores
where I used to buy earrings for my mom, the two drugstores where I ate hamburgers and
drank Cokes and shakes, the two shoe stores that our family bought shoes in and the Kiwanis
Kiddies' Club that used to show cartoons on Saturday mornings where I went after
catechism. Those are all gone, but we want to keep the community safe and clean and,
hopefully, revitalize it. It's our County seat, the seat of where you govern and make
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ordinances, where we all come and know as our County seat and our home. Wailuku has
publicly owned facilities that require daily upkeep and maintenance to provide a clean
environment. Break-ins, assaults, public intoxication, pan-handling and trespassing and
increased anti-social behavior have increased. We need a program responsible to take care of
the needs of our Wailuku community like we have in Lahaina since 1990. A draft
breakdown of the budget request is available for review and I believe is being distributed.
Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Ball. Any questions for Ms. Ball on her testimony,
Members? Having none, we appreciate you coming before us as an agency member and
giving us your thoughts, Ms. Ball.
MS. BALL: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Well, the next person for testimony is Mr. Gregg Lundberg,
and following Mr. Lundberg is Bob Horcajo.
MR. LUNDBERG: Aloha VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. LUNDBERG: --Mr. Chair, Members of the Budget Finance Committee. Thank you for
allowing me to come and testify today. My name is Gregg Lundberg, and I'm here on behalf
of MVB as the Chair of MVB. I'm also here on behalf of Starwood Hotels & Resorts
Hawaii, specifically Maui, which includes the Sheraton Maui, The Westin Maui and The
Westin Villas and I am also the General Manager of the Westin Maui in Kaanapali. I'd like
to start by sincerely thanking the Committee for your continued support of the Maui Visitors
Bureau. In recognition that tourism continues to be the significant, economic driver for
Maui, it's vital to our success, our County's success that MVCB be funded appropriately to
counter and combat the growing pressure on our tourism industry. Contrary to common
perceptions, the visitor industry is under attack. Competition, both new and maturing
markets, such as Mexico, Europe, Caribbean, Tahiti and cruises are all stealing market share.
Many of these destinations have powerful marketing engines which are governmentally
sponsored and all are flooding the domestic U.S. with advertisings. Costs, Hawaii continues
to be one of the higher-priced destinations for our customers to come from. And the lack of
an international airport stunts our ability to attract direct, visa-friendly cities and countries
like Taipei, Korea and Japan. March year-to-date DEBDT numbers that just came out—and
I won't go through all of them, they're in my written testimony—but they continue to show
that for the first quarter visitor arrivals are down 2.8 percent. U.S. West, which is a big
feeder market for Hawaii, is down 5.1 percent. Japan's down 16.2. More importantly, or as
importantly, visitor expenditures are down 2.2. The person per-day spending is down 2.7 and
the visitor cruise ship visitors is down 19.2 percent. So we're off to a rough start compared
to last year. Air flights are anywhere from 700 to 1,200 dollars in fees, depending on the
time of the year that you come, which makes it very cost prohibitive. In the addition to the
A
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State and County funding of MVCB, Starwood Hotels & Resorts spends in excess of
$10 million annually marketing the three properties on Maui. Unfortunately, the trend
continues. 2007 was the baseline for the hotel industry, at least for my three hotels that I
represent; it was the year where we had the best economic. . . operational effectiveness.
Compared to peak year, our annualized ADR for 2014 is down 7 percent and occupancy will
be down 8 percent. Operational expenses continue to increase regardless of the fluctuations
in the top line. Comparing our key results, most expenditures are up normally: workers
comp, utilities, employee benefits; but, when you look at the payroll dollar per FTE, it's up
26 percent and property tax is up 43 percent compared to 2007. The Maui Visitor &
Convention Bureau is a well-respected and professional organization dedicated to the goal of
keeping Maui top of mind with the traveling public. MVCB funding is stretched...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You need to...
MR. LUNDBERG: Could I just finish the paragraph?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure, sure, please.
MR. LUNDBERG: Thank you, sir. MVCB funding is stretched to its limits in an effort to gain
maximum exposure while promoting the islands both domestically and internationally.
Although the MVCB is very appreciative of the current funding allocations including the
proposed 3 percent increase, it's simply not enough to counter the economic trends the visitor
industry is currently experiencing. Unlike governmentally funded organizations, MVCB has
a proven track record of delivering exceptional returns. Additional funding would allow
more co-op advertising, the ability to bolster social media paths to run additional print and
media coverage and to entertain more media FAM trips. Mahalo for your consideration.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Lundberg, thank you for your testimony. Questions for the
gentleman, Members? My question for you is, the forecast that you kinda shared with us,
your folks' thoughts on how you envisioning the industry to move forward, that's pretty firm,
what you see for maybe the next year or so for our visitor sector, Mr. Lundberg?
MR. LUNDBERG: We definitely feel that the rest of this year is gonna be a challenging year. An
example is, usually by this time of the year our hotels are pretty much sold out, July and
August at least; and we all have lots of availability still. So the pace of bookings is coming
in and there's a huge pressure on rates. Your rates too high, you get no bookings week over
week; rates come down, and you start to see bookings. So, yes, we feel it's gonna be a
difficult year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: How do you feel regarding the issue of seat capacity to our County, to
Maui? You know, 'cause what happens here impacts us on Lanai.
MR. LUNDBERG: Absolutely. Capacity's down, I believe, 1.3 percent. . . (inaudible).., coming
in. We've heard that there's still capacity on existing flights, but Lanai is obviously a
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challenge. You know, Maui is.. .lost some flights coming in from some of the Asia
destinations. Hawaiian has started to cut back their flights.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is it because we don't have the directs to Maui for the internationals?
MR. LUNDBERG: Oh, directs to Maui would make a tremendous difference. We've been lobbying
for that for a long time. And competing with the other international airports, it's very
difficult; and it's more expensive for the customer, they have to pay for that extra roundtrip
to the outer island if they do come by.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Have you folks.. .your monies, 'cause I know--I'm not too sure
about MVB, we have Ms. Vencl to answer—but have you started or are in, like, cooperative
advertising with airlines to bring people to your properties?
MR. LUNDBERG: Yes, we do. We partner with Orbitz, which is a partner with Hawaiian Airlines,
so we do partner with them. We partnered and done deals with Alaska Airlines, and we've
also done deals with American Airlines.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Great and I appreciate your efforts and thank you very much for
being here this morning. Any other questions.. .oh, we do have questions, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: See what you started?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry. I have a unique situation with Lanai MR. LUNDBERG: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --you folks all understand that, so...
MR. LUNDBERG: Yes, you do.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'm always willing to yield, but since
you got this going, I can't resist. Thank you very much for being here. And I don't wanna
put you on the spot, but I will. Tonight, we have a Real Property Tax hearing and I'm hoping
that many people will come at 6 o'clock, because the key to funding all of these requests that
we're hearing—and, you know, much of the testifiers are here because they have requests,
they have needs and so they come to tell us, can you please kokua and do this for us?—but
the bottom line is, property tax funds that. And in the current draft of the Chair's Proposal,
there is a decrease in property taxes which, of course, exacerbates the situation and how
much we have to cut out of the budget that is proposed because, you know, we have only so
much money to pay all the bills. And I would like to hear from the people that are coming to
make requests, would they even consider leaving the tax rates the way they are, not
S
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escalating, not changing 'em in any way so that we won't have such a ... you know, it's a
draconian thing we have to do here if we have to take out all the positions, all of the services
and all of the vehicles and, you know, many, many things that are needed. So if you can
share and, again, I know I'm putting you on the spot, but I think it's important, we're gonna
have to make a decision and we need to know how people feel.
MR. LUNDBERG: I'm sorry, what's the question?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: The question is, would you consider leaving the rates alone?
MR. LUNDBERG: It's a sticky situation because valuations fluctuate, also. So it would be nice if
the dollar value stayed similar whether it's more in valuation and less in rate or more in rate
less in valuation to stabilize it to a certain degree. The one thing for the Maui Visitors
Bureau is there's a direct return on the expenses that we are given, you know. We got the
State and the County money and we turn definite results on making money for the County.
It's a pretty good, you know, roughly $7 million of expenditure brings in, you know, several
billion dollars of tourism expenditures for the County. So I think that that needs to be
considered heavily on if you're gonna consider which areas to give more money to. You
give more to MVB, you get more back.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I think, you know, it's really clear to all of us who our golden goose
is. We all know that the visitor industry provides, you know, the lifeblood of this County and
we appreciate that very, very much. But, you know, we're sitting here and we're not
Solomon and tough decisions to make. So thank you for testifying.
MR. LUNDBERG: You're very welcome. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair; and thank you Mr. Lundberg for being here.
MR. LUNDBERG: Thank you, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Also, thank you for your testimony. And I agree with what
Ms. Baisa has to say. I wanted to find out, in your hotel.. .the hotel portion not the timeshare,
what is your occupancy rate?
MR. LUNDBERG: Annualized or for first quarter?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: This year so far.
MR. LUNDBERG: We'll run roughly 80 percent for the year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Eighty percent. So that's kinda medium to medium-high.
-7-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 30, 2014

MR. LUNDBERG: Six percent lower than what I had budgeted.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
MR. LUNDBERG: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that. . .but what about from, when you were saying, it was 2007
was the...
MR. LUNDBERG: 2007 was almost 90 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. LUNDBERG: Yeah. And you have the ADR that was strong, also.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The ADR?
MR. LUNDBERG: The average daily rate in 2007 was very strong as well because we were running
90 percent, but the destination was very strong, also, which caused compression and allowed
us as business people to yield our rates up. When you're wide open like we are right now,
it's difficult. There's a huge frenzy out there amongst hoteliers to lower their rate to grab
market share -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. LUNDBERG: --which is what's hurting us now. The margin on lower ADR really hurts.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And you mentioned that your properties spend about $10 million,
since you're the President of MVB.
MR. LUNDBERG: Yes, our three properties: the Sheraton Maui, The Westin Villas and The
Westin Maui Resort, we spend in excess of $10 million directly advertising international and
domestic markets to bring business to our three properties on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So as the President of MVB, do you know how much about
each property spends or in general?
MR. LUNDBERG: I'd have to defer that to Terryl.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. LUNDBERG: I'm not sure what each property does. And when I got my rollup yesterday
from our regional office, they gave me one number for Maui.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright. Well, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you; and thank you, Mr. Lundberg, for being here. You
know, since Mr. Couch covered the area of hotels MR. LUNDBERG: Uh-huh?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I'd like to go on the other side, timeshare. What has the
occupancy been this beginning part of the year?
MR. LUNDBERG: I can only speak on behalf of the Westin Villas -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. I mean that's.. .and I know you're speaking on behalf
of your hotel and...
MR. LUNDBERG: --which I know that they continue to run 90-91 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ninety to ninety-one percent?
MR. LUNDBERG: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I would imagine, you know, probably the other properties
going be very close to that, 'cause that's what they've all come and told us in the past when
we've had budget hearings as far as they bringing and produce jobs because of their
occupancy rates being consistent versus hotels who have dips and peaks as far as their
occupancy rates.
MR. LUNDBERG: Well, even the timeshares is seeing a dip right now. A lot of their owners are
choosing to go elsewhere and not come back to Maui because of costs. And so they are
seeing more availability in the rental market than they normally do. They should be
93-94 percent, but there's been a bit of a dip this year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, a small dip. And last question I wanna ask you, you
know, you mentioned about direct flights from the Mainland for which right now the best we
can do is probably West Coast. I think Denver is the furthest away... oh, Dallas, there's a
flight from Dallas.
MR. LUNDBERG: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But, you know, directly to Maui, if we were to prod the State
to continue on their efforts to expand and improve our runway. Because that's the problem,
not enough fuel capacity to bring and take, especially to take, you know, you have to have so
much—what do you call that?—landing room and take-off room or else it just doesn't work
'cause you gotta have so much fuel. If that was to happen and we were to get direct flights,
would you guys be willing to help us in promoting that?
MR. LUNDBERG: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I think that's one of the other keys that we've neglected
for a lot of years is that promotion. We've gotten fat and sassy; now, we've gotta really
understand, we've got a world market to compete with. And let me you something, I've been
to the Caribbean the last three years, they can't compare to us: their people and our people
are so different. But it is the almighty dollar, and I understand that. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'll hold. I assume Ms. Vencl will be testifying. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm not sure, but she's here for resource purposes, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One last question, Mr. Lundberg -MR. LUNDBERG: Yes, sir?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --since I think Ms. Baisa, you know, had a good question. I think the
hotels, the true hotels, need to consider whether or not it's to their potential benefit to request
the Council to separate them from the Hotel/Resort tax category and be one separate class
category.
MR. LUNDBERG: From a property tax perspective?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Is that something you folks have discussed before?
MR. LUNDBERG: It's come up in conversation over the years. There's a lot of debate on both
sides of it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Something you guys need to think about and prepare a position.
MR. LUNDBERG: Okay.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any further questions for Mr. Lundberg? If not, we appreciate
your presence and your comments this morning.
MR. LUNDBERG: Alright, thank you, Mr. Chair. Members, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Horcajo is next, and following him will be David Ward.
MR. HORCAJO: Hi, good morning, Chair -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. HORCAJO: --and morning, Council members. My name is Bob Horcajo. I'm actually here to
talk about a couple items. Hopefully, I can complete that within my allocated time. First of
all, about Wailuku, I am a property owner in Wailuku. I, with some partners, own two
properties: one on the corner of Main and Market and the old Wakamatsu Fish Market. I
live in Wailuku, also, and work in Wailuku. And I also was Chair of the MRA for, I guess, a
year but was on MRA for about two years. I'm here to testify in support of the two proposals
made by that board having to do with the Tao Square. As you know, the Maui
Redevelopment plan was adopted 10 to 15 years ago, and that was one of the goals. And,
also, the other proposal regarding, I guess, Clean and Safe, I realize there's some precedence
in Lahaina where the Lahaina Town Action group has been getting funding, and part of their
funding is used to maintain the streets; so if that can happen for Wailuku, that would be
great. I think I'll conclude my testimony on that first, and if there's any questions or if
there's not, then I'm gonna go on to my second topic.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions to Mr. Horcajo regarding his comments on the
MRA request? Okay. Proceed please.
MR. HORCAJO: Okay. Thank you. My second topic is just a general topic about water, Water
Resources.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. HORCAJO: I've seen, of course, in the paper and that not really reading the Budget that once
again the talk about water revenue has to be self-supporting. I think it was Councilmember
Chair who brought up that the County Charter does allow the posting of bonds to be paid by
the General Fund; that's the only department where that is basically in the Charter. So it
bothers me that every year we have other public services, health and safety, whether it be
Fire, the roads, Police can get money from the General Fund but not the Water Department,
our basic needs. It pains me every year, I see an old timer from Upcountry comes here and
says, where's my meter, I've been waiting for decades, I can't help my family, my grandkids,
my brother passed away waiting for a meter, I don't get it. I understand, years ago, I don't
think it was maybe Mayor Apana's term where there was a budget that was proposed where
there was bonding. But what I remember was that the Council, at that point in time, felt that
-11-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 30, 2014

the Water Department. . . anyway, there was not enough confidence in the department to be
able to fulfill the obligations of those improvements. That's why I'm here, I wanna say, you
know, I think whether it be this year, next year, at some point in time, the Council needs to
deal with that elephant in the room. For years, there's this catch about water rates, it's
always, nobody wants to raise rates, nobody wants to raise taxes. But the bottom line is, you
know, if you read the County Code itself on Water Code, it says that our County Water Code
should provide a healthful and plentiful water resources. It says, plentiful; we don't have it,
and there's a reason. It's because, you know, for me, this is your job just like the PUC's job
is to tell HECO, like they did this morning, do what you gotta do to provide us service.
Imagine if we did not have power for a day, a week, a month, what about two decades?
Anyway, thank you very much for your time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate your comments, Mr. Horcajo. Any questions for
Mr. Horcajo? Ms. Baisa?
COLTNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair; and thank you very much,
Mr. Horcajo, for being here this morning. And I wanna thank you very much for your
positive comments. Because I represent Upcountry and we've been there. My family's been
there since the 1800s. We were there when the Kingdom was still here. And it's really, you
know, I've been here. I'm facing, if I'm fortunate enough, I'll have my last term. And when
I leave the Council, I certainly would like to leave the situation a little better than when I
found it. It's been decades that we have this problem. It's not only water for Upcountry, but
it's water for the entire County; and I wanna make sure that it's a little bit better than when I
was here. I think I wanna be sure that I heard you correctly that you would not object if we
were to use some of the General Funds to subsidize water infrastructure.
MR. HORCAJO: No.. .1 mean yes, I do agree. I mean, for me, as a public taxpayer whether you
live in Hana or Lahaina, we're all paying for public services, you know, we pay for the
improvements that got the water to Kihei. I mean we pay for parks. Imagine if park users
had to be self-supporting, what it cost them to rent the centers, so and people would.. .they'll
be outraged. So, yeah, I agree, that's the job of Council, Administration is to administer the
Code, and if it means raising taxes.. .nobody complains.. .when they complained when
MECO raised the rates, but guess what, you gotta pay for it.
COIJNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Then can I follow up? You sound like a brave soul. You know the
proposals that are on the table, there is a table to decrease the rates and, of course, with it
comes substantial cuts in the Proposed Budget. How do you feel about that?
MR. HORCAJO: You know, I only read what's in the paper. And, again, I hadn't really read the
whole Budget enough; but, for me, whether it's lower or higher or the same, it has to be such
that our basic needs are provided for and no excess, unnecessary.. . in spending.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I guarantee you that this Budget will have no fat in it, absolutely
none. And I asked the public, you know, like yourself, to please understand that we go
-12-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 30, 2014

through everything hours and hours and hours of scrutiny to make sure that we're getting this
down to where it needs to be. And I thank you so much for coming today, thank you.
MR. HORCAJO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And I hope you'll join us tonight. Thank you.
MR. HORCAJO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for the gentleman?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you; and thank you, Mr. Horcajo, for being here. And,
you know, I too, I agree with you and Ms. Baisa; however, there are competing forces out
there and, you know, everybody seems to put that off to the wayside. You read the
Na Wai Eha decision, which will then provide water—which is justifiably so—back into the
streams which will then take away from other areas that have been getting the same water,
okay. So you agree that these competing interests, also, are something that have to be
factored in when we talking about this subject matter?
MR. HORCAJO: Yes, exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, good. You know, I don't like to be the damper on the
whole problem, but I'm being realistic. Too many times I've seen people give all this hope,
give all this false impression and then we go back to not having. And, you know, thing is,
this County has been negligible at putting out water sources, I'll agree with that. The other
thing is, you will agree that General Bonds that we're talking about to float to improve the
system, a $10 million General Bond float when you talking just 12 issuance of meters would
be well over $2.8 million, we're not going very far. So if we're going to do this, would you
not say, we have to put a substantial money effort towards it? In other words, if we're gonna
do something, let's do it right, let's put 25-30 million in there so we get this job done and
start moving in the right direction.
MR. HORCAJO: I agree. I mean I don't know what it cost the Kihei Fire Station, like, $150 million
versus what the Budget was for the Upcountry tanks or I mean, you know, increasing storage,
it's probably about the same -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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MR. HORCAJO: --but that kept the can getting kicked down the road.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And...
MR. HORCAJO: So, yeah.. . I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, there's nobody...
MR. HORCAJO: I'm looking at long-term solutions not short-term decisions -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, and that's what I'm...
MR. HORCAJO: --and I know that's your roll.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And I just wanted that clear to you and the
public. And when they come tonight and they talk about rates that that's all part of the whole
equation is that we've gotta pay for it, someplace it has to be paid for. The gravy train is
gone. Federal Government--right, Mr. Hokama?--is not providing much anymore if at all,
they're cutting back. So where do we get these monies that we need to? Remember, much
of this funding, when was done in the '60s, '70s, '80s for sewer and water, were monies from
the Feds. We don't have those sources anymore, times have changed. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MR. HORCAJO: Chair VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
--would you mind if I make just a general comment from
MR. HORCAJO:
Councilmember Victorino' s talk?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, this is not one discussion between the two of you.
MR. HORCAJO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is testimony of the Committee.
MR. HORCAJO: Right, right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair; and thank you, Mr. Horcajo, for your
comments. Just a, I guess, a correction is, the Kihei Fire Station cost $12 million not
150 million.
MR. HORCAJO: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Horcajo on testimony he shared with us this
morning? Having none, Mr. Horcajo, we appreciate your presence and comments, thank
you.
MR. HORCAJO: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Mr. Ward next, and following him will be Tracy Fujitani.
MR. WARD: Good morning, Chair Hokama VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. WARD: --Members of the Budget and Finance Committee. My name is Dave Ward. I'm here
speaking as an individual. I have owned and operated a business in Wailuku for about the
last eight years or so. I'm here today to talk about the MRA request in their letter dated
April 25, 2014. But before I speak about that, I wanna thank the Council, the MRA and
Public Works and other folks who were involved in creating a sense of place on Market
Street. When I say that, you know, the trees and the curbs and the built environment that has
been created over there has really made a difference in Wailuku, a positive difference in
Wailuku; and I just wanna thank the Council and the MRA and others for their commitment
towards that. Being an owner in Wailuku, a business center in Wailuku, there are couple
things that are obvious in town right now: one is the lack of parking and another is support
for social services and the Police Department for minor crimes and nuisances in town. I am
not an expert on all these things, but I do trust the Maui Redevelopment Agency on their
proposals to assist with these issues, so.. .and I'll conclude my testimony with that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, thank you, Mr. Ward. Any questions for Mr. Ward on his
testimony?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Dave, so are you saying, you support this?
MR. WARD: Yes, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER. VICTORINO: Yeah, okay. 'Cause I kinda missed that, what you just said, "1
conclude"... oh, okay. Yeah, you know, so okay, thank you very much. I appreciate it, Dave.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Mr. Ward? Having none, thank you for
being here this morning. Tracy Fujitani followed by Juliana Patao.
MS. FUJITANI: Good morning, Mr. Chair and Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. FUJITANI: My name is Tracy Fujitani, and I'm the Internship Technician at UH Maui College
and a former Cooperative Education Student. In 2004, I was a student at Pacific Lutheran
University in Washington State. In that summer, I enrolled at the then Maui Community
College Cooperative Education course where I interned at Maui Police Department. This
internship opportunity benefitted me in four different ways. Even though I was fascinated by
the criminal justice system, through this internship, I had no desire to go into the criminal
justice system. Two, my parents were happy because they didn't have to pay for a degree
that I potentially would have not used, so saving them a bunch of money. My parents would
always make me come home to work. And I could have gotten a job at just McDonalds, but I
really wanted to gain an education aspect of it, and that's what Cooperative Education
allowed me to do, to get paid for this summer internship to help me through my educational
path. And, lastly, the skills and experience that I gained through this internship has helped
me through my career path. I gained valuable skills, such as problem solving, critical
thinking and more; but I would have not learned them in a class. I returned to Maui with a
professional network established and a work experience to compete for jobs. As a former
Cooperative student, I'm able to share my experience and the benefits of an internship to the
UH Maui College students seeking assistance in their career path. After receiving my
masters in human resource management, I'm also an instructor at UH Maui College and
teach an introduction to professional employment course where students learn skills to gain
employment including resume, cover letter, all those really important skills, all the skills that
I learned as a cooperative education student and is now teaching to my students. But the best
way for them to learn is to apply that in the workforce through internships. So from student
to intern to contributing member of Maui County workforce and an instructor, my path has
gone in a full circle. Whereas, as a Maui College instructor, I educate students on how to
become effective members of Maui County's workforce and to benefit.. .and the benefits of
internships. Thank you for your time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for our lady this
morning? Have you folks sought the State Legislature's support?
MS. FUJITANI: Yes, we did.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Did the State support its own campus and its own program?
MS. FUJITANI: There has been no decision, yet.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's pretty interesting that you come to the County and the State doesn't
even know what to do with their resources to support you or not. Any other questions for the
lady this morning? Having none, we thank you for your testimony.
MS. FUJITANI: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Patao is next, and following her will be Jonathan Starr.
MS. PATAO: Good morning Chair and Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. PATAO: Good morning. My name is Juli Patao. I am the Cooperative Education Instructor
here at University of Hawaii Maui College. Me being here today is to testify on behalf of
requesting funding again to support our Cooperative Education Partnership Grant that has
helped to fund students with exploring different County departmental sites that you offer
here. Over the past two years, two and a half years, we have serviced 83 students. And
students have been interning at 30 different departments from across Maui County including
Lanai, Molokai islands as well as Hana areas; so even our remote site areas have been able to
benefit both our County departments as well as our students from those remote areas to gain
this life, practical work skills. The reason for me being here, once again, is to request your
support. I will share with you that UH Maui College has been innovative with also soliciting
funding with matching grants or matching paid internships with our different employers as
well as entities to try and support and supplement funding for our student interns. What
makes our students special--I realize that many entities have been requesting money from the
County--and the difference with our Maui County students is, really, they're committed, they
will be our next generation of future leaders and, to me, I feel it's our responsibility to give
them those opportunities to explore other types of employment other than what's available in
our hotel and lodging area. If we want to keep our local students here, we need to provide
them opportunities, and those opportunities are a direct result of offering the different
opportunities here at the County. There's so many areas, so many wonderful students.
Lastly, retaining our students, that's part of our problem is, how do we keep people here if
we can't offer them those opportunities? Several students that already graduated have gotten
employed by Maui County, and I really appreciate your support with, also, hiring our
students. I'll give you an example. One of our students, Umiloa Harding, he did an
internship at County of Maui Wastewater Department in the microbiology section. In order
for him to get employed, he had already graduated and studied for the test. What gave him
that upper hand--many local kids have hard time passing tests, you know, it's like tests is
difficult for a lot of people--but through his experience, it allowed him to have that advantage
of understanding work processes in which he ultimately passed the test and successfully
gotten hired. And this was all possible because of the internship program that the County has
graciously help with. Thank you for your time.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for making yourself present and sharing your comments with
the Members. Any questions for the lady, Members? Having none, we thank you for your
being here this morning. Jonathan Starr followed by Don Fujimoto.
MR. STARR: Good morning, today's Chair -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. STARR: --Honorable Hokama, Council Chair Gladys Baisa and Honorable, hardworking
Council members. Thank you for your hard work with these budget issues. I'd like to start
off by saying, I would be willing to maintain property tax rates, which are very high for me,
but our infrastructure and maintaining public safety is really important. I'm a member of the
Maui Redevelopment Agency, and I'm finding that a really wonderful experience and a
team-spirited community and I feel like Wailuku' s really starting to come together and work
together. And I'm here to support our two priority programs, which you understand I'm sure.
One is the lao Square, and this has been in the works for years, it's been through a lot of
process, this is the most cost-effective way of doing it. I know there was discussion last
night about just paving the existing gravel; that will be illegal and substandard according to
the standards that were set by this Council. So I think that would just be wasted money,
'cause eventually it'll have to be done right. It will help with the lao Theatre and make
Market Street safer. Now, safety is a huge issue. Main Street is becoming skid row; and it
really saddens me, because I love the town and spent a lot of my time in it. And you cannot
walk up and down Main Street or down Market Street without having people yelling
obscenities, you know, threatening to accost people, urinating in public. And how do we
start to deal with this? The program, about 1,000 towns and parts of cities across the U.S.
have used, is a Clean & Safe Program that's outlined by the International Downtown
Association. We've modeled a program based on what has worked in hundreds and
hundreds of towns and cities, and we really feel like we need to do that. We cannot expect
an old style beat cop to be helping us in Wailuku or help from anywhere else. So please,
please support these two programs; it is what we need to start in Wailuku and allow us to
move on to real, economic development and really making our capital, our home the place
that we want it to be. And thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Starr. Questions for the gentleman,
Members? Mr. Victorino?
COLTNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you; and thank you, Jonathan. You know how I
support this. If we could not get all the funding for this year coming up, could we phase it in
over two years? Because it will take time to get everything up and running. And, you know,
because our budgetary constraints, would a two-year. . . like putting half this year and half for
the next year's budget, would that be appeasing to you folks so that we can get this moving?
MR. STARR: Well, I think that the Clean & Safe Program would need to be funded in full.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I'm talking about the park; I'm not talking about
Clean & Safe.
MR. STARR: You know, I know that this was put together with Public Works and with Parks
Department and with Planning. I mean if it had to be stretched out, I'm sure it could be. My
guess is that it would make it considerably more expensive and it would create more
downtime and there would be parking that's not able to be used for longer. You know, right
now, the whole thing is kind of set up to be phased, you know. There was some complaint
about parking spaces, you know, the change in the quantity and that gets made up when the
loading zone for the lao Theatre is moved around to the back entrance where, you know, it's
supposed to be and then more spots come in the street. So, you know, I'd hate to see kind of
a reduction for a while. But if it had to be, it would be better than -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nothing at all.
MR. STARR: --no program. I just wanna see it done as efficiently and as well as possible.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And one correction, when we talked about the parking
lot last night, we're talking about the upper parking lot, the one adjacent to the First
Hawaiian Bank, that big parking lot; that's what we were talking about -MR. STARR: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --not this little one down there.
MR. STARR: Okay. I'm sorry, I -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, that's okay.
MR. STARR: --you know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was the correction, yeah, no problem.
MR. STARR: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair; thank you, Mr. Starr, for being here.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair; and thank you, Mr. Starr, for being
here this morning. I certainly know you know a lot about Wailuku. You're very, you know,
you put a lot of your time and treasury into Wailuku. Thank you for your comments about
the taxes, I appreciate it. It helps us when we have to make a decision. But I did wanna ask
you about the Clean & Safe Program. How does that program interface with our Police
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Department? You know, some of the offenses that you mentioned seem like--common
sense--should not be happening. I can't understand why it continues. Are they there or do
they need to be there more or. . . your comments.
MR. STARR: We need eyes and ears on the street, someone who is there and has common sense.
Our goal in finding the Clean & Safe ambassadors would be either ex-law-enforcement or
ex-military or, you know.. .the best would be ex-military police, people with this experience
and who can speak the language and communicate with the police and the community police
officer. Then there's someone with a cell phone that talks to all the merchants, that talks to
the property owners, that actually know the homeless people on the street and is able to make
the best of the limited resources that the police can provide. You know, the idea is not that
they're gonna start arresting people, they can't do that; but they can provide a lot of what a
beat cop used to do. They can also utilize other resources, nonprofit resources, work-line
resources to get rid of the liquor bottles that are sitting out there every morning. And, you
know, it's kind of a force multiplier. You know, I've traveled around to IDA conferences
and programs in different states, and it really works.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So kind of like an auxiliary police, people, they're there but they
would help keep things from happening?
MR. STARR: We call them an ambassador. And they would have a distinctive uniform and they
would need to have the personality of an uncle or an aunt, but also a little bit of, you know, a
little bit of iron in there.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good luck in finding them. We have a hard time finding people to
take those enforcement jobs in Planning because of the interaction that's required. So maybe
when you find yours, you can help us.
MR. STARR: There are a lot of veterans out there in Maui County right now. I know, you know, I
had a conversation with Tulsi Gabbard two days ago, and she says, oh, I have a list of about
20 that would be great.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Oh, wonderful.
MR. STARR: You know, there's a group that does some security at the college, the canine guys.
There are a lot of Maui-born-and-raised vets; and I think, right now, in the job pool, that
might be where we would...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: That's a very good suggestion. And, again, thank you very much for
being here.
MR. STARR: Okay. Thank you. Thank you for your hard work.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Starr?
MR. STARR: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Mr. Starr. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Good morning, Mr. Starr. Thank you -MR. STARR: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --for being here. And so I was just perusing through the
breakdown of the lao Square, and at the very beginning it says, ready to build. So this
itemized breakdown is the overall, whatever, bid or the final count? Because you have
couple footnotes in asterisks, a single and a double asterisk, which are sorta up in the air
kinda footnotes. So I don't get a sense of this is shovel ready, good to go and, you know,
we're gonna spend every penny if we get it.
MR. STARR: My belief is that it's pretty close. It's as close as, you know, as it could be without
actually putting it out, yet, to bid, which we obviously can't do without the funds. I would
suggest Bill Mitchell, our MRA Chair, who gave a lot of his time, kokua in designing this
and redesigning it and redesigning it and redesigning it and worked with Otomo on the
pricing, I think he might be the person with the details on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, good, Mr. Starr, thank you. And then to ask him a
question on Clean & Safe, Chair? Thank you. And then, the Clean & Safe, it looks you
folks are referring to the, I guess, the Lahaina Restoration Foundation has a kind of a similar
program, I mean they do the trash barrels and what have you and gardening, landscaping of
that nature. And, your safety ambassadors, they look like they're paid officers per se, right?
You're looking for funding on that. And then, I guess, tools for the gardening aspect of all of
this, a one-time ask only, though, on that.
MR. STARR: Yes. And we understand that we want this program to go farther and will be looking
for value-added resources, community groups. You know, we'll all probably end up with
dirt under our fingernails by the time it's done. A lot of this was based on two programs in
Honolulu in districts of Waikiki where an IDA, downtown-association-type, safety
ambassador and clean program is operating and has been for a number of years.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, thank you. Thank you, again, for your time and
energy you put into Wailuku. Thank you, Mr. Starr.
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MR. STARR: Okay. And thank you. Good work, folks.
COUINCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Don Fujimoto is next; and following Mr. Fujimoto will be
Anne Jenny.
MR. FUJIMOTO: Mr. Chair and Members of the Committee, my name is Don Fujimoto and I'm a
member of the Maui Redevelopment Agency. I'm here to support the funding for our two
proposals: one for the Tao Square project and the other for our Clean & Safe Program; and I
ask for your support, too. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Fujimoto regarding his testimony?
Thank you very much for your presence. We have Anne Jenny next; and following her will
be Warren Watanabe.
MS. JENNY: Aloha, good morning, Council -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. JENNY: --members and Chair. My name is Anne Jenny. I am your Internal Auditor for the
Department of Finance. I'm also former Professor of Economics at UH Maui College. And
I'm here today to speak on the Cooperative Education Partnership Grant. The Department of
Finance depends strongly on the interns that we receive from that program. They provided
invaluable service for us over the last couple of years. I'm both surprised and disappointed at
the short sightedness that's demonstrated by cutting a program that invests in one of the most
basic elements of a strong economy. Our economic strength depends on the value of our
local resources: our land and natural resources, our infrastructure and most especially our
labor. Without our labor resources, the value of our other economic resources cannot be
realized. Cutting the Cooperative Education Partnership Grant may realize a small piece of
the.. .help you with a small piece of the budget--and I get how difficult it is to work all that;
and by the way, Gladys, I am in favor of keeping our taxes or even raising them as a property
owner here--but it comes with a serious cost or economic health by decreasing the value of
our most significant asset and that asset is our labor. Remember Silicon Valley is not an
economic powerhouse merely because of few creative geniuses, but those entrepreneurs
relied on the highly educated labor force that brought those ideas to life. Investment in coop
education pays dividends by providing both local businesses and local government a valuable
resource. In the past year, I've spent less than 20 hours of my time and received over
450 hours of labor; that's better than two-to-one return on my personal investment with the
dividends being paid directly to the County. For the students, there's a real opportunity to
apply skills in a real-world environment. And, you know, we suffer from a significant brain
drain here on the islands. Most of my friends' children have had to leave here and go to the
Mainland to get a decent job especially those that live here on Maui. Our best and our
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brightest leave every year because they see no future here. Coop education provides the
opportunity to see and experience some employment options beyond waiting on or cleaning
up after some rich off islander. We also receive indirect returns. Coop students are generous
in sharing what they've learned from leading-edge technology to do business, insights and
techniques. I don't know of any other way you could invest my tax dollars that could or
would provide such a significant return on investment both now and in the future. Thank
you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Jenny. Questions for the lady? You have
a... Mr. Couch?
MS. JENNY: Oh. He came to speak to one of my economic classes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair; and thank you, Ms. Jenny, for being
here. And, yes, that was a fun time at that class. Wanted to ask you, you know, it's a great
program, it seems like it would be a great program; but why isn't the State putting up?
'Cause that's our issue, you know, we've basically gotten our, you know, nose thumbed at us
from the State.
MS. JENNY: And I understand that piece of it; but this is UH Maui College, this is our campus, our
college. And we do have a responsibility to support it as best we can. As an economics
professor, I was making $18,000 a year. You know, college has not got excess globs of
money to spend, you know. We can't even afford to pay teachers there, so...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Neither does the County have excess globs of money.
MS. JENNY: Yeah, and I realize that. But the value that we receive in return for this investment is
direct value. I mean the value--luckily the County's paying me a little bit better than the
college was--So if you multiply the hours that I saved by the projects that I assign my interns
to, we've pretty much repaid what we've gotten on that. And that's direct investment; that's
not a portion of an indirect investment that may be realized sometime in the future. Those
are direct, tangible products that I see from each one of my students.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa and then Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you very much for being
here this morning. I certainly understand the value of this program, you know. And my
entire life, I've been involved in employment and training for our youth and watching them,
and we want their success. And I have a son at the college, so I have a personal interest. But
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we're sitting here and we have a bad situation. There's a lot of needs that we care very much
about MS. JENNY: Uh-huh?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and not enough money to do it. And some interesting proposals.
And, of course, I wanna thank you for your statement on Real Property Taxes. And I hope
that people who feel like you will turn out, 'cause we have to make a decision. And there is a
survey that we received that our Budget Chair gave us, a lot of responses, and they were not
in favor. But, of course, people have to look at the big picture: two and two do not make six,
they make four. And every year cost go up and every year we have more people coming here
with important needs. And if you sit here long enough, you will hear them and you'll go
away conflicted about, God, I hope I don't have to make those decisions because they're all
important. And so my question to you is, you know, the Chair and several people have
already asked the question about UH and the decisions they make about what they'll fund, is
there discussion between people who do programs and those who advocate and make
decisions, is there discussion or isn't there? There's some mysterious person somewhere
who makes these decisions, do they ever ask you guys, what does this college really need?
MS. JENNY: Not really, not that I've been involved in. Many of the discussions tend to be
focused.. .very Oahu centric; and so most of the professors, instructors, lecturers there spend
an inordinate amount of time trying to find funding from any source possible. It's, yeah, it's
tough question.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, well, you see, we're in the same situation. Many of the
decisions are made on Oahu; and, of course, the legislative majority is Oahu MS. JENNY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and so it's a tough battle for us. But I know that you understand,
but, you know, it just really annoys me that they don't come down and ask the people that
really need the stuff what they need, and that's how decisions are made. But...
MS. JENNY: Speaking to the decision-making problem, the other issue is that we are isolated here.
I can't afford to drive to Oahu, even though it's only 80 miles away, to go argue my case. I
have to rely on other representatives for that. And so we're definitely between a rock and a
hard place in making those financial decisions; and which is why I think, we at the County,
do have to take some responsibility for supporting the college here. And, you know, maybe
we need to work together at the Legislature, both for the County and the college, in order to
be able to provide more effective support somehow.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: That's probably the best thing I've heard you say. You know, this
year, we really mounted a heavy lobbying effort, and we got all four counties together and
we worked really, really hard.
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MS. JENNY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It got us a tiny bit of money, but we have to get a lot more; so come
join us next time.
MS. JENNY: Oh, I'd be delighted to.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you...
MS. JENNY: And I need to.. .ask anybody in Finance, I'll talk your ear off about economics and
why we need to invest in our resources right here, first.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We understand.
MS. JENNY: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much -MS. JENNY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and thank you for what you do.
MS. JENNY: Alright.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR[NO: Thank you, Miss...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Hang on, more.
MS. JENNY: Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Not done, yet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Popular lady.
MS. JENNY: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You've mentioned economics and benefits, right?
MS. JENNY: Yes, uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: How many students do we have in the intern program each
and every year?
MS. JENNY: Juli? I'm sorry? Thirty-three this semester.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's what it says here. In your department, I
apologize, I didn't...
MS. JENNY: Oh, in my department?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. JENNY: This year I've had four.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Four?
MS. JENNY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And if you were to pay em $15 an hour, what would
be the economic benefit to this County, because they're doing this free, right, I mean there
doing this for experience? Internships mean they learn MS. JENNY: Uh-huh?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but they're giving of their time, they're helping you
accomplish the job for this County.
MS. JENNY: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So give me a number that if you were just to use $15 an
hour—and probably...
MS. JENNY: Okay. So I've gotten 450 hours times 15.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good enough, I can figure it out from there. So that's
something that is a direct benefit MS. JENNY: That's a direct benefit.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --economically to this County MS. JENNY: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --which we don't talk about, and to the students for the
internship they've had. And we've only hired six, so hopefully more will keep coming in
and more of 'em will be hired. I know about three of 'em who've applied and asked me for
referrals, so I have no qualms in helping them. But I believe there is a much more direct
benefit that not talked about because we only see the money going out -MS. JENNY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you don't see the economic benefit into and helping this
County. And then if you went with the other departments, I don't know what that would be,
but probably substantial 'cause you're talking, you only have four at 450 hours, there's 33,
and God knows how many hours they put in in helping this County, the County Government
itself.
MS. JENNY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So thank you for that, Ms. Jenny, I...
MS. JENNY: The average intern provides us with 225 hours in a semester, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So what...
MS. JENNY: So if we multiply the average intern by 33, that would give you the number of hours
at $15 an hour that you can come up with a pretty good number there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Two twenty-five?
MS. JENNY: Yeah, 225 hours.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for that information. Thank you.
MS. JENNY: Oh, I'm glad I could come up with a hard number or something.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that's, I think, something the public needs to hear - the
hard number, that's what we need to hear - the hard number. We only blame whatever we
blame. I'm one of those that I like to look at the big picture, as been stated, and look at the
benefit as well as the outlet. And I think the benefit way, way outceeds ... exceeds, excuse
me, the benefit. Thank you very, very much for that.
MS. JENNY: You're quite welcome.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions? Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, hi, thank you, Ms. Jenny, for being
here and for what you do. I'm looking at the numbers and it's kind of disconcerting in the
fact that it starts off at 32 and then it drops down to 18 as in students served -MS. JENNY: Oh, for half year.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --from 2011...oh, that's just half year?
MS. JENNY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then I'm looking at what departments they go to,
and so is every department on line to receive students or do they say, we're looking or how is
it dictated?
MS. JENNY: We treat, at least from Finance, we treat our interns the same way we do any other
potential employee. We advertise with the internship program, they apply to become an
intern there, we interview them, we only take the very best--we get to be pretty selective—
and then we receive their services for the semester. How Ms. Patao operates it on her side,
I'm not exactly sure, but she's always provided us with a list of names from which we can do
an interview, much like I would hire a regular staff member.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright, thank you, Ms. Jenny.
MS. JENNY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions? Okay. Thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. JENNY: You're quite welcome. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Warren Watanabe followed by Alexis Dascoulias.
MR. WATANABE: Good morning, Chair VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. WATANABE: --Council members. My name is Warren Watanabe, Executive Director of the
Maui County Farm Bureau. And we would like to provide comments on the Budget Chair's
Proposed Budget. We appreciate the support with the 3 percent increase in our line item.
We. . . recognizing the proviso for 25,000 for the Upcountry Fair, and I think this will help us,
you know, to provide that funding with this 3 percent increase. We also consider and
support, you know, the reduction of Real Property Taxes; however, we recognize the concern
of the County and I think, you know, it's important that everybody recognize that, you know,
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services need to be provided. Regarding the proposed Ag water rates, we also are in support
of this reduction. For farmers and ranchers to be competitive and viable, there needs to be
more of a level playing field with other areas across the state; and this is in reference to the
state irrigation systems. For example, the PUC states that their rate structure needs to be
compensatory; however, we worked with the State Legislature and we were able to obtain
preferential rates for inter-island shipping through Young Brothers for agricultural products.
We also have a concern. There was a concern brought up by some of our farmers that the
middle tier, the 5,000 to 15,000 gallon tier, has the largest cost for Agriculture, and some of
them don't reach that 15,000 level where they can get that preferred Ag rate. Also, I just
want to point out that, you know, these Ag rates does support the concept of increasing local,
ag production and less reliance on imports. And, again, we appreciate your considerations of
these items in your deliberations. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Any questions for the gentleman?
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair; and thank you very much, Warren, for
being here this morning. And I listened carefully to your testimony and I know exactly
where you're coming from. You represent the Farm Bureau and you represent ag, and so
your testimony is a fit. Unfortunately, I have to represent everybody.
MR. WATANABE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Even though I live Upcountry, I represent this entire County. And
so, tough question, if we're going to cut water rates and we're gonna cut taxes, how are we
going to balance this budget?
MR. WATANABE: Yeah, and I, you know, I think what, you know, we're saying that I think is
important that this got brought up on the table, 'cause we've been saying for agriculture, for
us to compete with Oahu, with the Big Island, you know, we're paying over double what
they pay on the state irrigation system. And agriculture is unique because we cannot really
pass on the cost to the consumer and I think it's a fine balance, and that's why we're saying
that, you know, it's a policy decision that the County needs to make. Normally and, you
know, things are changing that local production has a higher cost of production and I think,
you know, hopefully that will change. But I think, you know, it's important because we say
this because there needs to be a balance between providing affordable ag products and the
farmers' and ranchers' profitability, it goes hand in hand; and, honestly, a lot of 'em are not
making it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I totally understand where you're coming from, you know, I work
with the farmers and I have spent many, many hours with them. But what is the situation
right now is this issue of the RPT.
MR. WATANABE: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: If we cut the rates, we're gonna have a harder time subsidizing you
guys. If we leave those rates alone, maybe we can do more and we won't have to make the
cuts that we're looking at which are terrible, terrible. So I just want you guys to understand
that we have a terrible decision to make here. But I don't think any one of us wants to see
any bad impact on ag, it's number one for me; I think you know that. But I have this
decision to make and how are we gonna solve this problem?
MR. WATANABE: Yeah, well, I think, you know, for us in ag, and that's why we've always
testified that. . .1 mean, you know, it was mentioned that, you know, Federal funding, State
funding is also on the decline. But I think for a lot of the stuff needed by agriculture that
partnership needs to be strengthened. We've talked to Senator Mazie Hirono, we've worked
with Representative Hanabusa and the rest of the delegation. And, you know, I think there
needs to be recognition, also, I think, you know, on the State level. Agriculture Department,
they're the smallest department fundingwise; and, you know, if we wanna improve
agriculture whether it's getting more inspectors, whatever, it has to change.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So it sounds to me like next year, when we put our coalition
together, that we've identified a couple people to help us out.
MR. WATANABE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Because, you know, when we went after the increased share of the
TAT, counties pretty much went alone with a small coalition. But I think we better build it
next year and maybe we'll do better.
MR. WATANABE: Yeah I think so. And 'cause, you know, even for Farm Bureau, we have a
partnership with the Chamber of Commerce and, you know, and again, you know, it's
business oriented.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, okay. Thank you so much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Watanabe.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And good morning, Mr. Watanabe MR. WATANABE: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --nice to see you. So you mentioned that middle tier was a
concern with many people because they don't quite hit that 15,000 threshold to get the lower
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rate. I'm looking at the past fees and they've always been at that kinda higher, middle
bracket MR. WATANABE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so what is comfortable for majority of people then, is there a
dollar figure there that you have?
MR. WATANABE: I'm not too sure about a dollar figure, but, you know, maybe for consideration
that over 15,000 gallon maybe, you know, reduce it to like maybe 13,000. 'Cause it's just a
small...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. WATANABE: They don't quite qualify, but it's not a huge amount. So, you know, instead of
they increasing their usage, which we're all trying to conserve water, right, that resource.
You know, and so they're kinda being very cooperative in trying keep their uses down. But
then, again, you know, but that adds to their cost COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. WATANABE: --of doing business.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, that number's helpful. It gives me, you know, an
idea and a guideline to what can possibly be adjusted, so thank you very much,
Mr. Watanabe.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions? Thank you for your testimony -MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --this morning. Okay. Next, we have Alexis. And, Alexis, maybe it's
better you tell us how to pronounce your last...
MS. DASCOULIAS: Dascoulias.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
MS. DASCOULIAS: Good morning.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. DASCOULIAS: Thank you for allowing me the moment to speak this morning. And first and
foremost, my name is Alexis Dascoulias; I'm the Executive Director for Maui Onstage at the
Historic lao Theatre. And I want to thank the County for its continued support in supporting
the County-owned Historic lao Theatre, so thank you for that, first. I am here to support the
MRA's two proposals that include the cleaning up the lao Square by providing better
lighting, the groundskeeping and a real, paved, lined, clearly-defined parking lot which
would be an absolutely fantastic addition to downtown Wailuku. I am intimately familiar
with this area in question because for those of you who have visited my office, my office
window actually faces this unsightly and sometimes just dangerous parking lot or whatever
you wanna call it right now, which is just a gravel lot. The Clean & Safe upgrade program
on the projects projected and proposed by the MRA, they're both very necessary due to the
increase in crime and the increase in vagrancy in this neighborhood. Parents of our children
who participate in our programs are afraid to let their youngsters wait outside the theatre or
walk down the block because they feel it's unsafe for their children to do so. Our volunteers,
many of whom leave the theatre hours after dark, are afraid to walk to their cars alone due to
the vagrancy, the increase in crime, the dim lighting and many undesirable elements, such as
panhandling. I've watched and been a part of the renaissance of Wailuku town since I joined
this community eight years ago. I'm a proud member, I own a home here in Wailuku, I'm
very proud to be a part of Wailuku. And I really urge you to support this effort to keep
Wailuku safe, clean and continue to its thriving capabilities. It is in the best interest of all of
our community, our community members and the shopkeepers and the County-owned
buildings to support this program. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for the lady, Members?
Having none, thank you very much for your presence.
MS. DASCOULIAS: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Katharine Popenuk is next, and she will be followed by Bill Mitchell.
MS. POPENUK: Good morning, everyone.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. POPENUK: Thank you for letting us all speak today. I am an architect here in Wailuku town, I
have my office, I am a former member of the MRA and former Chairperson for the MRA and
I'm here to speak about lao Square. As many of you know, whomever has walked by the
empty parcel, the current state of the County parcel with its uneven, potholed, loose gravel is
a lawsuit waiting to happen, a lawsuit which could easily exceed the amount of money that
we're asking for today. The park and the parking plan as it stands today is a cumulation of
much effort by many within the community and within the County Government, an ongoing
effort since 2007. These dedicated volunteers, a lot of them, and hardworking individuals
-32-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 30, 2014

contribute their time and personal expertise because they believe Wailuku town can be a
better place. It is important to reward these efforts to work for a better community whenever
possible. This is our opportunity to claim an optimum number of additional parking spaces
and a bonus, remnant space to serve as a small but welcome, public place to regroup, relax,
meet, eat, reflect right in the heart of Wailuku town. I feel this is a perfect infihl project
which, while serving two diverse needs, provides the missing tooth in an otherwise beautiful
smile. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Questions for the lady on her testimony
this morning? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, can I just get the testifier's name, please?
MS. POPENUK: I'm sorry, my name is Katharine Popenuk.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
MS. POPENUK: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's P-o-p-e-n-u-k.
MS. POPENUK: Right. Okay. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for your presence this morning. And we'll
ask Mr. Mitchell to come forward. And following Mr. Mitchell is Jacob Verkerke.
MR. MITCHELL: Good morning, Mr. Chair VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MITCHELL: -Members of the Council. My name is Bill Mitchell. Currently the Chair of the
MRA, and I think everybody's spoken well about the two priorities that we have or are
asking you to fund this year. But I'd like to follow up on some of the discussion. And I do
appreciate local government in that you can only spend what you bring in, so and that's a
challenge. I'd like to appeal to you on economic terms for investing in these two projects in
a term you probably heard, ROl, return on investment. And I think we have an immediate
return on investment in both the lao Plaza project and our safe and clean proposal, because it
will simply drive new and further growth in downtown Wailuku and businesses. We still do
have a problem with vacancies and with stores not being used to their maximum value. And
part of that. . . and we've heard from property owners and from merchants and stakeholders is
that there's simply not a comfort level with people coming to Wailuku town after hours, after
five or 6 o'clock in the evening and, in some cases, early in the morning. And we believe
that this safe and clean program and the addition of co-compliant parking and a place to
gather on Market Street will help in that effort to create value for merchants and for property
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owners. So while there's an initial outlay in cost to do it, I look it as if it were my own
money, would it be a good investment? And it's a good investment if there's a return on it,
and the return is, I can presumably gain greater tax revenues by more merchants and more
redevelopment in downtown Wailuku and especially in core along Market and Main streets.
So we appreciate your thoughtful consideration; the difficulty in making these decisions. I'd
be happy to take any questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, thank you very much for your presence as well as your
comments as well as volunteering your time, Mr. Mitchell, we appreciate that.
MR. MITCHELL: Thank you. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, for me, Mr. Mitchell, I, you know, I understand the request
and I understand you and your fellow agency members' testimony; you know, but for people
like me, Council over, I can say, the last two decades, have supported for us to build on our
municipal parking structure lot. And 20 years, we still see the lot the same way. So if your
agency is committed to Wailuku, you're committed to keeping Wailuku the civic capital of
this County, then that project gotta go forward and be built, okay. Council has given many
comments on what we willing to support and finance and get constructed; and the agency
never comes back with that revised plan that Council gives comment that they willing to
support. So I don't know what's the problem; but if you guys are serious about Wailuku, that
municipal parking project gotta go forward.
MR. MITCHELL: We agree. And we're, in fact, working on that as a comprehensive piece of the
redevelopment of Market and Main streets in showing not only the Council but also the
Administration that there is the real need for additional parking places and that those places
make economic sense to the whole community not just the landowners. And I think that's
been part of the hurdle and the perception that the parking structure would only benefit the
immediate landowners or developers. And we're working on that comprehensive plan as we
speak and, hopefully, that will be a package that can bring everyone together, stakeholders,
Administration and the Council and get that accomplished. Because, we agree, it's a missing
piece of the puzzle and if it's not looked at, if it's not studied, we're leaving out an essential
piece of redevelopment in the Wailuku town core, so we agree.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I appreciate that because, for me, why should I consider buying other
land when we already own land that we can build a new service center on.
MR. MITCHELL: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just provide construction money. I don't need to buy new land besides
put up construction money, okay. We own assets.
MR. MITCHELL: Absolutely well said. And we believe that is the case. And it's not been looked
at comprehensively and we feel like that's why the last proposal for the structure did not get
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traction because it did not look at the redevelopment of the adjacent parcels in context of a
master plan for Wailuku town, it looked at it only as a single project.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, Council has supported your agency. We did the updates
last decade. So, you know, we'd be.. .1 would say, we would be open to seeing some new,
revised proposals for this.
MR. MITCHELL: Well, thank you. We look forward to bringing those forward in this next year
and we think that's real exciting and we have stakeholders on board now who are also
participating in those discussions, so it's not just agency led it's also an outreach with
public/private partnerships where, you know, the real people who are gonna spend money are
part of that discussion. We appreciate that, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. MITCHELL: And thank you for your. . .thank the Council for their support, appreciate that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Mitchell, Members? Having none,
Mr. Mitchell, we thank you for your presence and we'll ask that if you can maybe give us
your phone number in case there's a MR. MITCHELL: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --need to touch base for some resource responses.
MR. MITCHELL: We'd love to do that, and we appreciate it. Anything that comes up, we're
always available. Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We thank you for your service. We have Mr. Verkerke coming up, and
following Mr. Verkerke is Harry Johnson.
MR. VERKERKE: Good morning, Chair and Members of the Committee. I'm in an awkward
situation here 'cause testimony I intended to present was specifically intended for the ears of
Committee Chair White and it'll lose its meaning in his absence. So all I'm left with to do is
beg your indulgence and ask for an opportunity present this when Mr. White is present in
Chambers.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We have testimony every morning, Mr. Verkerke, so, you know, you
have additional opportunities when you would like to share those comments and we leave it
up to you as the testifier how you wanna proceed.
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Verkerke.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and what I would like to ask is, you know, I no
understand what Mr. Verkerke's saying, but we would also consider him as a resource when
we get to this particular area on the MIS, right?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. So and maybe then and when we call him in for as a
resource if he would, at that point in time, want to share his statements with Mr. White and
the rest of us. Maybe that will be a better opportunity than now, but that's his call and your
call, Mr. Chair. But that's what I would hope that would be done.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm only making a Chair's decision on the testimony portion, Members,
yeah. Mr. Verkerke has his role as resource person regarding the MIS request so he has
multiple roles so we just talking about the role as testifier at this point in time. Is that correct,
Mr. Verkerke?
MR. VERKERKE: That's correct. And my testimony would not have been about the ITS budget as
presented by the Chair. It's a related matter but not specifically about our budget, so -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Just so we get that clarified.
MR. VERKERKE: --I look forward to the opportunity to speak with you about them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair; and thank you, Mr. Verkerke. And I
can't speak on behalf of the Chair 'cause he's not here. We have a pro tern Chair, but I think,
unfortunately, you're gonna have to pay really close attention to what's going on here 'cause
I don't know what the schedule is for bringing your subject back. But when it happens, we
really need to have you here and...
MR. VERKERKE: And I am available.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much.
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MR. VERKERKE: Thank you so much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Verkerke. We'll have Mr. Johnson
next. Okay.
MR. JOHNSON: Good morning, Council.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. JOHNSON: Thank you for this opportunity that I have to provide testimony. My name is
Harry Johnson. And I'm here testifying on behalf of MEO's request towards the purchase of
two large, school buses that serve the public need for that MEO service. The bus pictures
that were submitted to the Council yesterday is a true record of the buses that we utilize for
our youth transportation, large groups, senior citizen events as well as our CDL training. In
its current condition for repair, we have sought quotations from body and fender
establishments and we're waiting on one estimate for that repair. For other vendors, they
hesitate on giving rough estimates because they cannot determine what the integrity of the
framing of the bus is like. Other vendors have also not bid on the process because of the fact
that a bus of that size and nature will take up more room than they could actually handle.
The lifecycle of these buses are ten years. We have sustained these buses or these vehicles
for 15 years for an extended amount of five more years. If we were allotted replacement
funding for these two buses, we'll be able to use the vehicles until they are replaced. If we
performed the body work, the operational needs to serve the youth and seniors will be placed
on hold because we will be short of a vehicle or two as repair begins. We work hard to
maintain our vehicles, but the salt in our current baseyard and the environment that we
currently reside in has a significant damage to these vehicles as time goes on. We currently
do not have an automatic car wash so all the maintenance is done by hand. Once we move to
the Puunene side, we'll have a car wash. . a vehicle wash I should say, and daily rinses and
weekly washing and waxing for the buses of these vehicles. Thank you for your
consideration to hear my testimony and I hope that your consideration to this project or to
this request is favorable to the needs of the community. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Johnson; we appreciate your comments and your
presence this morning. Questions for the gentleman, Members? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And this'll be very quick.
Mr. Johnson, thank you for being here and thank you for all the hard work. One little
question, you mentioned in your testimony that you had requested an estimate but you don't
have it, if by any chance you'll get it soon, would you please let us know?
MR. JOHNSON: Oh, definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Thank you very much.
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MR. JOHNSON: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Johnson? Having none, thank you for your
comments this -MR. JOHNSON: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --morning, we appreciate it. Next is Mr. Frank Silva, and Mr. Silva is
the last testifier in Chambers then we shall go to district offices.
MR. SILVA: Good morning, Chair -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. SILVA: --and Members of the Budget Committee. I'm Frank Silva, Director of Department of
Liquor Control. Some of you may recognize me; I've been here once or twice before.
Matter of fact, I was here last year on the same subject. And I'm not gonna make my plea
today. All I'm gonna do is request that budget.. . Members of the Council, we dropped our
explanation on our vacancies off at your offices, so if you would please review it prior to the
voting on the subject, I would appreciate it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: When did you submit that, Mr. Silva?
MR. SILVA: I think yesterday.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. At least we know that the...
MR. SILVA: And the reason for that is because of some of the comments that Chair White made
about us coming up here last year begging for positions and we got it back and we didn't do
anything with 'em. Actually, we filled every one of those positions. From then till now,
those positions were again vacated for various reasons. We had retirements, we had people
that left out of state, what have you. But we have legitimate reasons for the vacancies being
present. So please review the document and it'll tell you exactly what we said.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. SILVA: And that's all I have.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Director, one second please. Members, any questions for the
Director on his comments, on his testimony this morning? Having none, we appreciate you
coming forward -MR. SILVA: Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and sharing that information with us, Mr. Silva, thank you. Okay.
We'll go to the Hana Office. Ms. Lono, is there any request for testimony in the
Hana District?
MS. LONO: Good morning, this is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one waiting to
testify, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Molokai, Ms. Alcon, is there anyone wishing to
provide testimony?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai, and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. The Staff did make contact with the Lanai Office
that still has phone line issues and they have emailed and notified this Committee that there
are no testifiers signed up. So, Members, with no objections testimony shall be closed for
today's meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, so ordered.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, it's time for our mid-morning break. So why don't we stand
in recess till 10:45. . . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

ITEM BF-1:

10:35 a.m.
11:00 a.m.
PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI (CC 14-31 AND CC 14-82)

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This Budget and Finance Committee meeting will please
reconvene. Members, we will proceed with the review of the Water Department after the
Chair takes a little bit of Chair's privilege. I'd like to respond to some comments that were
made in this morning's paper: Budget cuts are too much, panel is told. And it's puzzling
because the first part of the article says, the Budget can be cut and should be cut in order to
avoid property tax increases. Well, the Mayor had the opportunity to craft the Budget on his
own. He proposed a 6'/2 percent tax increase if we weren't able to receive the funding from
the State due to the TAT cap being removed. The cap wasn't removed, we got 2.3 million
instead of 16.4. So based on the Mayor's original presentation to us of a 61/2 percent tax
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increase, we would still need, based on his presentation just four weeks ago, a 5.6 percent tax
increase. They're now coming to us and saying, well, we can cut taxes. Well, which is it?
You know, I really am a little stymied as to how their math works. One of the statements in
this morning's paper says, if Driver's License and Motor Vehicle Division is cut, wait times
for the public will increase. We're not cutting anything. The Chair's Proposal simply does
not include expansion positions. This Committee gave them three expansion positions last
year and they have yet to deploy them to the district offices for which they were meant. So
the Chair's Proposal didn't include any more because we still don't know what those
additional people will do to reduce wait times in the district offices. We've been monitoring
the wait times in the Kahului area, and the Kahului wait times are significantly lower than the
wait times in the district offices; so if we're establishing really good service in Kahului,
maybe we can transfer some people from Kahului out to those stations. It also states, if
positions from our landfill operations are cut, trash pickup and landfill hours will be
negatively affected. The Chair's Proposal includes no cuts for landfill operations or trash
pickup or landfill hours. What we have today is included in the Chair's Proposal. The next
item is, when funding for Fire and Police stations and equipment are cut, public safety is
jeopardized. I don't believe with the quality of management that we have and the Police and
the Fire Department that the cuts that we have been recommending will jeopardize public
safety in any way. Mike White's Budget Proposal, if left untouched, will send our
community backward by cutting key County services funneling millions to hand-picked
groups. Well, I'm not sure where the millions are that this comment is based on. The only
millions that I could point to as being funneled is about $24 million in tax relief being
funneled back to the taxpayers who have been asked to pay more over the last four years that
we would've had without the tax rate increases. So if funneling is a good thing, I think we're
doing the right thing. And the quote is, Arakawa told Council members, their property tax
increase was no longer necessary and could be eliminated because projects could be delayed
and creative cuts could be done by the Budget and Finance Committee. Well, I think we're
capable of being very creative. I think the challenge that the Chair sees is that the
Administration had the opportunity to craft a budget that included all these cuts that didn't
include tax increases, but they chose not to. And they presented us one that, in my view, was
inclusive of, you know, a very high level of tax increase. I'm still convinced that we can
provide the public with a reduction to help pay back the amount of money that they have
been asked to provide for us. This Council has been waiting for, at least the couple years that
I've been here, for the leadership and the creativity to show us where we can go to be more
flexible, to be more responsive and move employees from one area to another rather than
simply increases costs by adding employees. And just to put it in perspective, I'd just like to
read off a couple of numbers. This is a comparison of the Fiscal Year 2012 Adopted Budget
versus the Chair's Proposal. So the percentages that I'm going to read off to you are the
amounts that each of these departments has increased in my proposal not the Mayor's
Proposal. I can give the Members the difference in the Mayor's Proposal compared to 2012
if you haven't, the Staff has already done that. I'm just gonna read off percentage increases
that are reflected in my budget compared to 2012. In Civil Defense, the budget is up
73 percent; Corporation Counsel, 25 percent; County Clerk, 52 percent; County Council,
16 percent; the Wastewater Division, 17.7 percent up; Solid Waste is up 19.4 percent;
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Finance is up 12.6 percent; Human Concerns and Housing, 24.7 percent; Liquor Control,
11 percent; Management, 76.8 percent; the Mayor's Office, 19.5 percent; Parks and
Recreation, 23.3 percent; Golf Course, 53.6 percent; Personnel, 23.7 percent; Planning,
14 percent; Police, 18 percent; Prosecuting Attorney, 17.4 percent; Public Works Highway
Fund is up 21.7; and General Fund is up 31.4 percent; and Water Supply is up 38 percent.
So, you know, to say that we're really tightening the screws on the County and making things
unsafe is simply a misrepresentation of the facts. I don't appreciate the Administration
playing politics with the Budget while we're in decision making. I don't appreciate them
making like they were in favor of tax cuts when their budget presented tax increases. If you
felt the tax cuts were not.. .that cuts were possible and no increase was possible, then that's
the budget that should've been presented to this body.

DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY
CHAIR WHITE: With that, I'm happy to start on Water. Thank you, Mr. Taylor, for being here this
morning. And, as I said last night as we were adjourning, Mr. Taylor was nice enough to
make himself available till about 9:15 last night. So I wanna thank him for that and thank the
Members for sticking it out with us last night. And, with that, let's move along with Water.
And, Staff, what page is that on? I haven't set my desk up, yet.
MR. TAYLOR: Page 38.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Page 38, 38 of 72, Members. Okay. On top of Page 38 we have reduced
operations of $377,000. And, as we noted yesterday, those are a number of changes. . .do we
have a detailed list for that?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We got the detailed list.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Oh, that's right. I remember seeing this yesterday. So, Mr. Taylor
or.. . would you like to make opening comments or just available for questions? How would
you like to proceed?
MR. TAYLOR: Just a ... you know, Mr. Chair, I gave some testimony yesterday and that was really
my opening comments for today. I think I gave my view on the entirety of the modifications
and I think that was clear enough and I'm ready to answer any questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, questions on these details? Once again, as we went through the
Budget, there were a number of things. . . well, we applied the same criteria that we did on the
other departments. I don't believe. . . because this is a Special-funded area, or I should
not. . . Special funded.. .Enterprise Fund? I don't believe we've really taken a close look at
the expenses. But I think we've made some reasonable adjustments, and if you'd like to see
where they are.. .well, I think we got them pretty well outlined there. If you need any
explanations, we'd be happy to provide them. Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You had a spreadsheet from all the other departments that broke out
your expenses like you were talking about? Did we get...
CHAIR WHITE: We handed it out...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, that was on the second part.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Sorry, I misplaced mine, too.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I'd like to, Mr. Chair, I'd like to hear his comments on the cuts
in the Administration Program.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. If you'd like, I can go through the rationale for the cuts before Mr. Taylor
responds. In Postage, for the $10,000 allocation for this past year, there was a spend of $766;
so my initial adjustment there was 3,000, but we've put it back up to just a budget of 5,000.
Under Professional Services, of the $165,000 there, there's a $113,000 balance; so we still
left it at the $120,000 amount, which is approximately what was spent in 2012 in that
category. The Airfare and Transportation was budgeted at 10,000, they've spent $344; so
we've adjusted that by 5,000. The Per Diem Non-Reportable--I can't read my writing--but it
looks like zero was spent from there. So, again, those are the.. . on the Board Costs—where
is that line to—yeah, the budgeted amount was 5,000.. .I'm sorry, 25,000 and the amount
spent thus far is $5,100; so we've adjusted that to a total of 10,000, which is in excess of the
expense for the previous two years. Mr. Taylor MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --you can let us know whether you're comfortable with those adjustments or not.
MR. TAYLOR: I suppose, you know, from the big picture, as I said yesterday, I don't see anything
in the Chair's Proposal that would mean that we would have some unsaved service next year.
I mean we're not gonna cut essential services, water quality won't be hampered. We really
only have, you know, I like to call it, three pots in the budget: CIP, Operations and
Administration. Those are really the three programs. Really, how our budget works, as the
Chair has noted the last couple days is, you know, he trusts our ability to manage and we
manage within those three funds. Electricity is our big uncertainty. So as long as oil prices
don't go through the roof and there's not a huge drought were you have to pump a lot more,
we usually have a significant Carryover/Savings to the next year. So as long as those things
don't happen, the cuts indicated aren't gonna be noticeable next year because we can juggle
the money between those programs. And even if one program runs short, we could come in
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for a Budget Amendment, you know, we'd know if there was a big drought by December.
We could come in for a Budget Amendment in January to move from one program to another
if that was necessary. So I'm not particularly worried about the total value change. It does
concern me when I look at these breakdowns, Professional Services, the $165,000. That is
what we pay for Honolulu Board of Water Supply to process our bills which we pay on a
per-unit basis; that's sort of a fixed cost. I mean what we get charged we have to pay. The
water meter inventory, that's this ongoing program to replace these things as they come to
the end of their useful life. When they stop working, they tend to register low meaning we're
not collecting revenue we're entitled to. And the conservation program, you know, that's
something that, you know, we could do more of or less of. So, for most of our operation,
there's not much subjectivity to it, it's driven by regulatory issues, we send out bills, you
know, etcetera, etcetera. So, mostly, we run a pretty utilitarian operation and it's this
electricity that we either make it or we don't. So there isn't really.. .what we'll do is we'll
keep business as normal, doing the things we have to do and as long as there's no huge
problem with drought or electricity, you know, we'll be okay. But if that happens, that's
really the only situation where I can see this being sort of critical to the Department.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair; and thank you, Director, for being
here. On Page 39 of the Details, there's tremendous reductions in stuff that you guys use to
do your job. You don't consider that there's any problem here?
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry, what page are you on?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: On Page 39.
MR. TAYLOR: She's referring to the Operations Program, Chair. I'm not sure if we're just
sticking to Administration or we moved to Operations.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Oh, are we there, is it okay there or am I ahead?
CHAIR WHITE: No, if there are no more questions on the Admin. portion, we can move on.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Well, that's the question. You know, things like meters and
thermo imagers and control valves and pressure transmitters and plate tampers and pavement
cutters, I mean do you we need these things or don't we?
MR. TAYLOR: Well, I'll back up back to the Program Budget. I know there was a discussion on
this last night. And, again, so I was here when the Budget Director described again the
purpose of the Program Budget and the Budget Finance Chair has talked a number of times
in the past couple days of his trusting our ability to manage within our programs. Yes, many
of these things are absolutely necessary and the Program Budget allows us—although you're
cutting these as line items—we're still allowed to use the money to buy these. And, again, as
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long as there's no huge drought and global oil prices don't go through the roof, we'll use the
money that we were going to use for electricity to buy some of these things. There's still
enough money in the program. So I, you know, I don't disagree with what the Chair is
saying in that we can manage within the programs. What I just want to be clear is that how
the Department operates is that we budget knowing there may be large electricity costs that
are unanticipated through either global oil prices that get passed on through MECO or
through drought, which means we pump more; so we budget for that. If we don't spend it,
we use that as carryover for the next year. Essentially, what happens when you cut that
operations budget, which is what this is, is you're cutting that buffer. We still have to do
what we have to do: treat water, fix things, et cetera; so we still do those things. Essentially,
what's happening is, we don't have as much buffer; and if we do run into problems, we may
have to come back and ask for Emergency Fund to pay the electricity. So essentially what
this really does operationally, from a management standpoint, is it's basically saying, hey,
carry less buffer in your budget for electrical budget and count on the Emergency Fund if you
don't have enough. I mean that's how both Water and Wastewater manage operations with
this big electricity issue.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, I understand what you're saying. My concern is, we are
sitting here spending hours and hours and hours trying to get these numbers down to what
they are and what is really needed. And I understand what the Chair is saying. He says, you
know, you said you wanted 25 and you spent 10 or you didn't spend any or whatever; and so
we get into this game with the Program Budget. And it's very difficult for us to do a budget
when there's two different things on. We got one that's trying to narrow this down to what
you really need and then we got the other one that says, well, let's put stuff here because if
we don't need it, we'll move it over there. It's very disconcerting to me. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I wanted to stay in the Administration, but,
you know CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, no, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I guess everything kinda overlapped each other, so...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again, at this point in time, you know, we're just gonna. . . but,
David, what I'm trying to get to you and I guess the question I have. You're saying, yeah, I
can move things around, you know, I can move whatever I need to move when I need to
move it, which is what a program budget is, I think we've come to that conclusion, yeah. I
understand about carryover because of those unforeseen incidents or unforeseen occurrences
that.. .exactly what they are. And so whether it's electricity, a pump completely failing, you
gotta alternate to another pump, another treatment plant, all those sometimes can be
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exponentially extra expensive which sometimes you can run in for a Budget Amendment and
sometimes you can't. You know, you being an.. .Enterprise Fund or Special Fund, you can
always just run around and grab money from another. . . from the General Fund, GO Bonds,
yes, but not just from the General Fund. My question to you is real simple, these cuts, you
know, you're saying, outside of the professional services because that's mandated by
Honolulu Board of Water Supply who do our billings. And, beyond that, any of these other
ones that were reduced. - . and, of course, the meters, too, because you need an X amount of
meters sitting there ready to be installed either as a failsafe, somebody else fails or some
meter fails and/or just the normal process; and, like you mentioned earlier, when it goes low,
we don't get the right revenue, so now we're depriving ourselves of revenue, so it's a
dual-edged sword. So those two, in particular, you seem to come across saying, those, I
would rather not see cuts made in that area. Am I correct in hearing you, you'd prefer that?
MR. TAYLOR: If this was a line item budget COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah?
MR. TAYLOR: --I would be saying that very, very strongly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: What I'm saying is that because it's a Program Budget, you're just cutting the
whole bucket. We still intend to buy those things.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay. I guess, you know, what I'm trying to get to is,
where can we leave what you really, really need and so that you're not stuck, you know.
Even like diesel, we've taken it from 160- to 50,000; that seems like a drastic cut, but maybe,
you know, you can explain that.
MR. TAYLOR: I think there's some.. .maybe some misconception or misunderstanding of the
difference in operations between some of the different departments. I see almost every
expenditure that comes out of this Department, except I think for maybe some petty cash and
I think the Deputy signs the grants. I see all the contracts, I see all the requisitions, every
time somebody's buying a book shelf, I see all of those things.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh?
MR. TAYLOR: When somebody comes with a bookshelf for $500, like, why are we buying a $500
bookshelf, can't we just get something at Home Depot? If you looked through. . . if you went
through our. . . went to all of our baseyards and sites, you will see this utilitarian operation;
there's no niceties. We're basically reactive to things that break, preventative maintenance
that's defined by manufacturers, regulatory compliance by the Department of Health and the
EPA. There isn't a whole lot of subjective decision making about, hmm, what should we do
today? There's really not much of that. Unlike some of the human service agencies, you
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know, they could do a hundred times more if they had the money. We have a utilitarian
operation that we don't have a lot of choice. So we gotta do what we gotta do. The only
things, you know, I was thinking about this last night after the meeting knowing what we
were gonna talk about today. We have things like the poster contest; we have things like the
giveaways of low-flow fixtures. You know, I could cut those things; they're really, really
small. Ninety-nine point something percent of everything we do, when it comes up, there's
no decision of should we do it, we have to do it. You know, something breaks, it has to be
fixed or replaced. So, again, these tools, we have to have them, they're not.. .the total value's
being cut; but really, what I'm telling you is, in all honesty, is a manager just gonna eat up
the electrical buffer and buy most of these things. So, because it's a Program Budget, that's
how we're gonna manage it, and what happens is the electrical buffer that would be used for
carryover is gonna be diminished a little bit; and if that's okay with you, it's okay with me. I
can manage.
CO1IJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And the final question I have for you, and I'll let
others, you know, chime in. Since we've kind of gone. . . you know, one more area that I saw,
Planning Administration and Professional Services, the Chair wants to cut 200,000 and drop
it down to 185-. And I realized that, you know, that's one of the integral parts of this whole
business that if we don't continue to plan and plan properly, then we plan to fail; so that's on
the last page by the way, just the back page, about halfway down it says, Planning
Administration Professional Services, went from 385- to 185-.
CHAIR WHITE: What page are you on?
CO1IJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The second page of this handout. That's your handout,
the.. .there's two pages, right? Oh, you know what? I got Planning inside here.
CHAIR WHITE: Might be on another department. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Excuse me, too many papers. I apologize. No wonder
everybody's looking at me. Well, you know, sorry, sorry. Wrong.. .too much paper, too
much information, too much paper. I apologize, my bad, I apologize. Okay. So forget that
question, 'cause was the wrong department I was asking for in the first place. Sorry,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: It's okay, you just joined our club.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, no, I was in this club longtime. You know, in fact, I
think I led the club, that's not a problem, you know. Even Mr. Hokama would agree, I'm a
leader in this area, not a problem. Shucks, I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And, Mr. Taylor, I appreciate your pointing out that, you know, while the
individual cuts that we're listing, it's the Chair's way of reducing costs by picking certain
things that I think can be reduced. But, as Mr. Taylor said, the overall reality is that this is a
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Program Budget, so this is just the Chair's way of seeing what give there might be in the
Program Budget. And I think it's important for us to realize that, as Mr. Taylor mentioned,
that, you know, there is a significant carryover, currently. In 2013, I think the carryover in
the Water Department Operations was somewhere in the neighborhood of $4.4 million. And
correct me if I'm wrong, Mr. Taylor, but I think the amount proposed for electricity in this
year's budget is about 3'/2 to 4 million dollars over what was spent during 2013 when we had
a significant drought. So the Chair's, as I mentioned last night, we initially had taken about
$2.2 million of the electrical cost to reflect the reduction there, but we've left it there. So the
Chair's feeling is that we've got more than enough to address whatever concerns unless oil
really spikes like crazy, so...
MR. TAYLOR: So, Mr. Chair, I have a suggestion based on.. . our accounting people, this drives
them crazy, because, essentially, what they're gonna be doing is taking money from one
Sub-Object Code and knowing we're gonna use it for another; so next year, when you see the
budgeted versus spent, all the numbers are skewed. So what I would recommend, if you're
gonna make this dollar value change, just make it to the electricity budget; and, that way, at
least the accounting is easier because we won't be spending from electricity to buy these
things. So cut the value; but, that way, we won't be having to redo, you know, why did we
budget this much zero and we spent this much? So it would be the same for the program
situation: you would cut the same value, but just cut it from there which will make next year
easier. Our Assistant Fiscal Officer is shaking her head.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, I see nodding in agreement.
MR. TAYLOR: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We will take that under advisement. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I have a question for Mr. Taylor. Under the Administration as
well as Operations, the Professional Services, the Administration, first of all, the postage,
does that include billing?
MR. TAYLOR: This postage does not include billing. This postage item was attached to the
Director's office for things like when we have to send out drought notices or violations.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: This was attached to special circumstances that come from my office or from our
Administrative Officer about these special situations.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So with the billing with the Department of, I guess, the
Honolulu Board of Water Supply, the Professional Services, is it a set contract?
MR. TAYLOR: It's on a per-unit basis.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So the cut does not have a direct effect on that...
MR. TAYLOR: Well, it does. I mean I doubt that $120,000 is gonna cover it; but, again, we'll use
something else.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I see.
MR. TAYLOR: We have to pay that bill, it's not optional.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right, no.
MR. TAYLOR: Which is, again, why I just recommend just, if you're gonna cut this value, cut it
from electricity so it would match our management methodology, and I think there'd more
transparency between our Department and the Council of, look, you're treating it as a
Program Budget, cut this amount, expect us to manage, if we have a problem, we have to
come back.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR. I can guarantee you that if you went around the Department, you are not gonna see
leather couches. When there's couches at the baseyards, guys are bringing 'em from home.
We chip in for the Christmas party. I mean there is no, you know, it's not like the stuff you
see on the news that the IRS is hiring clowns, you know, for their birthday parties and things
with government money, there is none of that, there just is none. You know, you go to
baseyards and even, you know, sometimes you'll see a little weight room; that's built in a
little corner where the guys bring their own stuff from home and put it in, that is not County
money. There's really no frills in these operations. So, again, there isn't much we can do
when Department of Health says, these are the new rules for sampling and it increases our
sampling cost by $30,000, well, that's not optional. When the Department of Land and
Natural Resources' dam inspector comes and says, you must do this and this and this and it
costs $75,000, that is not optional. We are basically. . . when a pipe breaks and we have to go
fix it, that is not optional. Then we have to pave the road and Public Works says, you know,
we have to hot patch it, that is not optional. Almost everything we do is non-optional. So as
they come up, you know, we try to budget what we think's gonna happen; but we don't think,
hmm, should we do it? So, again, we're gonna buy the tools we need, we're gonna do the
things we have to do and we're gonna eat it out of the electrical buffer amount and we'll
either make it or we won't. So the management of day-to-day Water Department is really
not that hard from that aspect, there's not a lot of subjective choices we make.
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CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. I just wanna comment, and I kinda like the
suggestion that the Director's making. Yeah, my frustration is Program Budgets. You know,
they don't make a whole lot of sense 'cause we say no, no, no and then they say, yes, yes, yes
because they move money around and, you know, pretty much do what they're gonna do in
the end anyway; so kind of a good idea to kinda, you know, nail it down. And we had this
happen yesterday afternoon when we were trying to, you know, target different Object Codes
and putting them together and the Budget Director informed us, we have to look in three or
four places; it can get very confusing to try to run the Budget. But I did wanna verify what
Director is saying about the Water Department having no frills. Having two of the major
guys in my life work there, things are tough there; and a lot of the equipment that they have
is very old and there's not a whole lot of it. So, Director, I understand the no frills. Thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, very good comments. Members, other questions on Operations? Seeing
none, let's move to the CIP list. And we have the first one on Page...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Sorry, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: On that same page, though, Page 38, in reference to the
watersheds CHAIR WHITE: Oh, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --will we have discussion on that?
CHAIR WHITE: No, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Thank you. My top question, just that 556,5- for
East Maui Watershed Partnership. . . or Protection, I think.. .wait, Mr. Taylor guys aren't
listening. Are you... oh, hi, good morning, Mr. Taylor, thanks for being here along with last
night. My question is the 556,5- for the East Maui Watershed, they got a increase or...
MR. TAYLOR: Could you identify the page number you're on?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry, Page 38. Just at the...
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CHAIR WHITE: Third item down.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Item number, yeah, three. We're going through the watershed
protection programs here.
MR. TAYLOR: Okay. It was flat from '14.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And they have like two grant managers or whatever they're
called, RCUH and the other's Nature Conservancy, is that how that particular program
works?
MR. TAYLOR: You know, the mechanics of them all, I'm not that clear; and I know during, you
know, our previous visit here, Ms. Pogue had a long discussion with you folks about how
exactly it works.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: So the mechanics of exactly how each one works, I am not familiar with.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I'm just.. .1 guess the general question then is, they have
the hugest amount, is that.. .what's the reasoning? And then.. .well, we have a table and a list
that's the answer to some inquiries we had during our deliberations, and so that's the
numbers and the graph I am looking at, so sorry if you don't happen to have it in front of
you. But East Maui Watershed, 556,5-, encumbered 320-, unencumbered 236,5-; and so
why.. .1 mean they're like quadruple the amount of other watersheds, too.. .and dollar
amounts given?
MR. TAYLOR: So our, in fact, we just had a big meeting yesterday morning with all the watersheds
about getting ready for to submit grant proposals to us and what our methodology's going to
be. But, basically, the key thing we're looking from the watersheds is work that directly
benefits groundwater and surface water that our system uses. So a watershed area that has a
huge impact to our systems, we're gonna wanna fund more; and one that has a smaller
impact to our systems, we would want to probably fund less. And then how much of that
work there is.. .1 mean that's one of the criteria we use to try to recommend how much
money to give. ..how much money to give to each of them. As I, you know, stated to them
and also to you before, we see it as a preventative maintenance measure just like anything
else. So if there's a huge area where we have, you know, nine wells, that's a big deal and
we're probably gonna put a lot of money into that. Where if there's only one small well in a
particular watershed that isn't a huge contributor to that system, well, that's not as critical to
our needs; so that's probably why, you know.. .that's one of the criteria. The other is, what
are the needs for that? So Ms. Pogue and Mr. Meyer really put a lot of effort into trying to
judge those things based on the different programs and define these numbers; but the exact
mechanics of why this one is little bit more than that, I'm not familiar with those.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. That's fine. So then just a general question in reference
to West Maui's watershed, what's, you know, the rating or priority for West Maui for you
folks, DWS?
MR. TAYLOR: I would just say you could look at our priority rating by the ratio of the dollars that
we're providing to each. I mean that's.. .1 think that's a pretty good indication.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: So it's about equal. It's about, you know, 200,000, and the Chair's recommending
adding 50,000. It's not an exact science. I don't want you to.. .it's a lot as to -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I guess...
MR. TAYLOR: --what they can get done and then we look at their grant proposals, this is not an
exact science.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I guess, Chair, I appreciate the 50-, but I was kinda
looking for more, in particular for West Maui. So I just wanted a little reinforcement from CHAIR WHITE: Were you...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Water saying, yeah, West Maui is very important.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Were you referring to... 'cause West Maui -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Puu Kukui in particular.
CHAIR WHITE: --Watershed is basically, yeah, it's basically the two. It's the West Maui
Watershed Protection and Puu Kukui.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: So if you put... I think what Mr. Taylor was saying is, if you put those two
together, it comes very close to the East Maui Watershed...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, well, and then I was. . .but anyways, okay. No, I see that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just so that there's clarification and you're correcting what
you're saying and also, East Maui, also, the Leeward Haleakala Forest Preservation [sic] is
also is part of that. So they get approximately 700,000 to what West Maui and Puu Kukui
gets, which is not quite 600,000, but they have a much more expensive, bigger area to deal
with because I've seen the land masses of both, the maps of each one. So, please, go check
these out because I understand what is being done. This is a combination of the West Maui
Mountains and Haleakala, the two sides. And so one is 700-, one's about 600-; so they're not
that big disparity, but I can tell you the East Maui side, there is much more land that is
involved in their preservation versus the West Side.
MR. TAYLOR: And Mr. Victorino makes a good point. Another item is how rugged the land is;
the more rugged, the more helicopter time. You know, the big item in here is helicopter
time; so as they need more helicopter time to access places versus being able to walk around
or drive around, you know, that's gonna drive cost, too. So it is.. .like I said, it's not a simple
equation. All of them could use more money. And so it's really just a balancing act like
most of the rest of the Budget.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Other questions, Members? Okay. The first CIP project is on Page 47-and the Staff can correct me if I'm missing one that's on an earlier page--is the Upcountry
Reliable Capacity; basically, we're moving that from Water-Unrestricted to Bond. And this
is the one that is for the purchase of the land for the Kamole Reservoir. So, Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, for all of your CIP changes, I think in general, there's about--if I count
right-41.7 million from cash to bond. But the projects are still in there and whether or not
we need to come back for a bond float, you know, we don't have any problems with any of
that operationally. I just want to point out that in our presentation we put on to the Water
Resources Committee on March 19th, we gave some projections of future rates and rates and
fees and this whole business that we had. . . drove all of that public hearing and things; that
was based on certain amount of cash versus bond. What this is doing is it's moving
$1.7 million of cash into this new, you know, line, you know, pipeline-reimbursement
program or whatever we're gonna call it and it puts more CIP to bond. So if you think back
to that presentation, there was a bar chart of how much bond we're gonna take on every year,
how the debt service increases and what the rates have to be to pay it back; it just steepens all
of those a little bit, and I just want to point that out. So we're borrowing $1.7 million more
money which is gonna make our debt go up a little bit faster, which is gonna raise either rates
or fees a little bit more. So probably not much within the margin of error, but it is a little bit
higher than the projections you saw. So, again, we can do it; but just be aware, when we
come in next year with our update of that management projections, you'll see a little bit
higher rates and little bit higher debt service. But, again, operationally, the public isn't gonna
notice it this year or next year, but it's gonna.. .you know, these things do add up and I just
want to be clear that that's where the repercussions will be later.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama followed by Mr. Couch.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I recall--and I may. . .1 mean sometimes I cannot even recall
this morning--but I thought I can recall part of the Committee's concerns and why we made
some adjustments to bond was that regarding projects that had land acquisition -CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and that we weren't, in my estimation, given enough information on
the specifics of the land acquisition to match the financial request or what we actually
buying. So, you know, for us, I mean I don't need another Launiupoko issue before Council.
And so, for me, it's making sure what we gonna acquire does the job for the Department, but
also comes at a price that we can defend and consider whatever tools government has to
make sure that it's a fair, responsible price; and if it's eminent domain then so be it, you
know, instead of negotiating 'cause I'm not willing to give more than appraisal price.
MR. TAYLOR: So, for this particular project, we have a consultant on board right now who is
laying out some different options for reservoirs at that site: where they would be, how to
build 'em so they could be modular, doing long-term and construction cost estimates. So
we're. . . and at some point we'll have to do an appraisal, so we don't mind coming back for
exactly the reasons you say. When we come back, we will have the preliminary engineering
report feasibility study completed so we'll be able to give you a long-term perspective of
how much it might cost, where it might be, you know, an appraisal. So, again, we have no
problem coming back and sharing that information. We will be well prepared with a
professionally prepared feasibility study of the project. So, like I said, that's absolutely fine
with us to come back.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I appreciate you hearing the concerns of the Committee and the
Members, and I appreciate you working on that financial analysis because, to me, that should
be one automatic requirement, anybody that wants money from us for this kind of projects.
And, again, Director, it may be also, at that point in time, the Council may say, you know,
depending on the balances, we might push it back to cash. You know, I mean we have a lot
of flexibility; and, as policymakers, Chairman, I would say, that's our call.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's our call as well as the appropriators. So I appreciate the
Director's willingness to work with the Committee. And I can tell you that I'm willing to do
my part to work with the Department and its Director. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He kinda answered my question.
CHAIR WHITE: And I appreciate that discussion because that's the next item as well on Page 50.
The Molokai Reliable Capacity was moved for the same purpose. Okay. Moving down to...
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: In reference, I guess, to CIP, may I ask Mr. Taylor or maybe
Mr. Victorino would know the answer. I came across a ... there's this Federal assistance for
water projects, it's Water Infrastructure Initiative. It's a five-year pilot program, but I don't
know if it's a Senate bill that, in Congress, from 2013 where possibility of assisting
80 percent of projects. Are you familiar with anything like that? I know, earlier,
Mr. Victorino mentioned there's no Federal monies and maybe this did not go through or not.
MR. TAYLOR: You know, could you state the name of the program again?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: It's WIFIA, Water Infrastructure Financing, I think.., it's Water
Infrastructure Finance and Innovation Act.
MR. TAYLOR: There are so many programs that we get informed of by the Department of Health
and EPA calls us, our staff looks into them, do we qualify, et cetera, etcetera. I don't
remember all the names and the acronyms. I don't know if we've specifically looked into
this one, but we will. I'll make sure that we look into this. Most of them, we tend not to
qualify for for various reasons, but we're always open to those and we look into every one to
see if it matches our project. So I will have staff look into this one, but I don't. . . even if it
was one we saw three weeks ago, I wouldn't remember the acronym, so COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, okay.
MR. TAYLOR: --there's so many of these kind of programs.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Well, just throwing it out because it was mentioned that
Federal funds are quite limited and if we have the opportunity, be good if we can go to that
trough.
MR. TAYLOR: We just looked it up while you were talking, and it looks like it taps the same State
Revolving Fund loan monies that we already tap through the Department of Health, so...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That just came in 2013, last year?
MR. TAYLOR: We've been tapping those monies for decades.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, but this one is just from 2013.
MR. TAYLOR: Well, we'll look into it specifically.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, the next item is on Page 50 as well, Countywide Mainline &
Infrastructure Improvements, addition of $8 million. Any questions? Mr. Couch followed
by Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a couple questions. One is a spreadsheet question,
"Control - CIP", what does that mean?
CHAIR WHITE: Don't know.
MR. TAYLOR: You're talking about on Page 50 of 72 on the right-hand column?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, under the Difference it says, "Control - CIP", is that just a
spreadsheet kinda...
CHAIR WHITE: It may just be.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright. Mr. Taylor, the question I have for you on this one
is, you were talking about it in your, I guess, testimony yesterday, talking about, you know,
this project might be a real drop in the bucket, no pun intended, as to what the total cost
might be, can you explain that a little bit further? I know you only had three minutes last
time, so...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, you know, just we need to be mindful that we need to get through with
Water before lunch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: And so.. .and that's not...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: This is a huge amount.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I know. I'm not suggesting that you don't ask the question. I'm
just.. .Mr. Taylor and I both have similar challenges with keeping things short, so...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I thought I was the only one in that...
CHAIR WHITE: You're certainly not all by yourself in that regard.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I'm so disappointed now.
MR. TAYLOR: I will keep it short. The existing ordinance says that under certain circumstances,
the County will pay back either.. . if you have to do a subdivision and you have to put in line
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improvements, the County pays back either 50 percent or 75 percent over a certain time
period under certain conditions. This is a program that I know some of the Council members
have put together to say, look, we wanna pay back more of it or pay it upfront or change that
a little bit. It would require a modified ordinance to be clear about who qualifies, what
qualifies, how much, etcetera; those details have not been worked out. If the criteria are
very, very tight so that no one qualifies, it doesn't cost anything; if the criteria were very,
very loose where everyone qualifies, then it could cost hundreds of millions of dollars. You
could end up having to pay for the line extensions for a billionaire developer's billionaire
home. So it really comes down to the details; it would have to be worked out in Water
Resources Committee about what would the qualification by criteria be.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And my concern is, most of these improvements or, let me
ask you, are most of these improvements having to do with the upgraded fire-flow standards
or is it a mix or do you know?
MR. TAYLOR: They could either be upgraded fire-flow standards or, in the case where there's
really small lines--and there's old places around where there's, you know, three-quarter lines
running everywhere in the. . .1 mean we literally have Driscoll pipe running in trees in Hana; I
mean you drive down and it's pipes literally hanging in the trees—and it could be just for
domestic flow, you know, that could be.. .it could be inadequate for that. It could be for a
building permit for a subdivision, it could be for almost anything. So we're really gonna
have to hammer out who exactly are we targeting for help; and the more people we're
targeting, the more it could it cost, the more it would cost.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I wanted to go back to the Molokai Reliable Capacity. Does
that involve land acquisition even if it's just a small portion?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I believe that was for the purchase of a well site, $200,000.
MR. TAYLOR: I'll believe Mr. White's memory, I COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No...
MR. TAYLOR: --I know we went through it when Mr. Pearson was here with me and I don't know
off the top of my head.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, the next item is on. . .the next bunch of items are on Page 54.
And the first one is the Central Maui Fire Protection - Lower Baldwin Waterline Upsizing;
and the Chair's recommendation was to delete that. And, Mr. Taylor?
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MR. TAYLOR: My understanding, Chair, from your previous comments, I think it was yesterday
after my testimony, was that your intention of deleting this was because this $8 million value
would be targeted at these kind of projects, so this was redundant.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, actually, my rationale was that prior to correcting fire flow in areas I felt
that.. .and I think this project was about a $2 million project, and my feeling.. .for 2016. So
this is one of the projects that I felt we could postpone and put the money towards the
satisfying of the items that the $8 million project is aimed to satisfy. Questions, Members?
Seeing none, let's move down to.. .well, there's no changes for the Honokahua Exploratory
Well or the Countywide Upgrades and Replacement. The next change is the Upcountry
Reliability Capacity; we moved that to the Bond Fund as we've discussed already and the
same for the 200,000. And the last item is 2.6 million for the Countywide Mainline &
Infrastructure Improvements. So the total for that is 2.6 million in cash and 8 million in bond
for a total of 10.6. Questions, Members? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I have a question that is not on this particular thing, but I think my
memory's going, too much information.
CHAIR WHITE: Join the club.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Will we have an opportunity to sit with Mr. Taylor again before we
get to rates and fees?
CHAIR WHITE: We should do rates and fees with Mr. Taylor, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So he'll be back when we do that? I know he just loves hanging
here.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, I know he doesn't like to leave so we might as well catch him for rates and
fees. If there are no questions on CIP COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: None.
CHAIR WHITE: --no? Okay. Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, I just wanna be sure that when we get to it that he'll be
available, 'cause I think it'd be important.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This one isn't a CIP under Water, but I
think the implications with Water are pretty big.
CHAIR WHITE: What page?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm trying to find the page right now.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Park.. .it's the Kula. . . 44. Mr. Chair, it's the Kula Ag Park
Expansion. It was my understanding that--I don't know if I heard it in Chambers or in
somewhere. . . other location--is that there was a concern about more water, enough water for
this expansion. I mean, yes, we waima expand, get more ag parks. Just wondering if this
is. . . if we have enough water for this; and, if not, then maybe we can consider another
location. But, if so, then I'm fine with it.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: The Kula Ag Park is operated by the Mayor's Office of Economic Development.
The Department of Water Supply basically runs the internal maintenance and operation of
the pump system. We are not the supplier of the water. The water comes from. . .the raw
water comes from the Wailoa Ditch, the same source we get our Kamole water from. It's an
EMI ditch that eventually goes to the HC&S fields. We get water, we pay EMI for serving,
delivering us water and then EMI delivers water through their ditch to the Ag Park. We are
not the water delivery agency. We bill the users for water use under the rates established by
the Council and we pay the electric bill, okay; and we're sort of the operators of it for them,
but we're not the water supplier. So, as far as their agreement, the Ag Park's agreement with
EMI about how much water they get, under what conditions, is there more to expand, that's
really between, you know, Office of Economic Development and EMI; we are not in the
middle of that. So I will point out that the water from the. . .that goes in the EMI ditch that
they use that also we use that HC&S uses, that ditch goes all the way back to Nahiku and it
comes from stream diversions all the way back, you know, couple dozen miles. Those
diversions are the subject of the upcoming Water Commission contested case hearing on
diversions about how much water has to stay in the streams, how much can be diverted,
etcetera. So just be aware that, as we move to the future, this contested case hearing will
decide how much water can be diverted into that ditch, how much can. . . and how much some
of the end users can and cannot get. So we really got OED, the EMI, plus EMI's constraints
that come out of this contested-case hearing through the State Water Commission. No, we
just run the pumps.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's the most interesting non-answer I've heard in a while. I
know we were told, Mr. Chair, that there were four meters there that are being used; I'm
guessing that those are through EMI. She had said that there were four meters and that
there's plenty of capacity and I had heard otherwise. So I'm not.. .now I'm more confused.
Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: My understanding is that, you know, the Administration, in putting this together,
probably evaluated the availability of water. I don't know what the size of the reservoir is; I
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don't know how many days of usage it can handle. But maybe the question can be directed
to the Administration whether they've evaluated the availability of the water.
MR. TAYLOR: Well, as a matter of fact, I mean I have some answers for that right now because the
ditch broke about a week ago. There is no water going to the ag farm right now. It may be
another week or more until that ditch is fixed and, as of this morning, I think there was only
four feet left in that reservoir and they only have, you know, a day or two left of water in that
reservoir. So I would just say, from the experience of the last week, they have about a week
of storage and it's about to run dry, and our staff is actually trying to help look for if there's
some solution to truck water in these kinda things. But, you know, that's happening as we
speak.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, that last comment, Mr. Taylor, kinda ties
in.. . 'cause we got our pamphlet back from questions that were asked during deliberations
and it really breaks down the usage of the Kula Ag Park water, 17 percent. And then you're
saying, I guess, the water currently. . .well, not currently as we speak, but is from Wailoa
Ditch?
MR. TAYLOR: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So 17 percent of Wailoa Ditch goes to Kula Ag Park?
MR. TAYLOR: No, I mean there's COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It says, what...
MR. TAYLOR: --100 million gallons a day. Kula Ag Park, my understand from EMI, is they use
about half a million gallons a day, Upcountry uses about 8 million gallons a day, so
that's... so I mean you can do the math on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I guess our question was, how much. . .because, to
Mr. Couch's inquiries, how does Kula.. .how would. . .or does Kula Ag Park, you know,
correspond to Upcountry water usage overall. And it says that of Upcountry water usage,
17 percent currently goes to Kula Ag Park. I mean that's kind of a good chunk, and then
we're gonna expand upon it. There's going to be some type of impact upon the, you know,
the water dispersal for Upcountry because of this expansion. I mean there just has to be.
MR. TAYLOR: I think these numbers are difficult to put together 'cause we're using apples and
oranges. The water coming from that ditch goes to HC&S fields, goes to our Kamole Plant
and goes to the Kula Ag Park. So, you know, I looked yesterday, I don't know, there was
something like 100 million gallons flowed through that ditch yesterday, somewhere on that
magnitude. Most of that water in the ditch. . . and where are you measuring in the ditch, are
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you measuring it just before the park, are you measuring it, you know, in Haiku, what do you
mean in the ditch? Water gets taken out of the ditch all along, you know, by EMI and HC&S
and then we take some out; and so that question was very difficult. What exactly are we
trying to compare? You're really comparing.. .because most of the ditch water goes to ag on
the HC&S fields, so are you trying to compare the 100 million gallons a day to our
piddly-little use. I mean what.. .1 don't know how to.. .you're really mixing potable and
non-potable uses and systems that aren't, you know, connected. I'm not really sure what COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: --you wanna know from your question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, I just.. .there's gonna be more usage, I guess, is the
end result. But that's all, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: It all depends on what ends up getting to Kula Ag Park. And, you know, as
Mr. Taylor has said before, when there's plenty of water, there's plenty of water, and when
it's dry, it's dry, and... okay. Members, we are making copies of the rate sheet for you.
There was one mistake in that one we passed out earlier. But if you're willing, I'm happy to
go through the rates now and get Water all taken care of.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We're gonna get...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Can we have few minutes?
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are we gonna get the sheets in...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Could we have a few minutes recess, please?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure, yeah. Let's take a five-minute recess. . . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:05 p.m.
12:10 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: ... (gavel)... This Budget and Finance Committee will come to order. Members,
you have this handout with the rates and fees. Basically, it was the initial handout, had the
refuse disposal fees on the first page and the water fees on the second page. We have
replaced the second page. We had missed one of the changes, as one of the testifiers.. .or
maybe it was Mr. Taylor had pointed out; so we've replaced that. So, Mr. Taylor, if you
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could provide your thoughts on the proposed water rates? We didn't change anything in the
regular system; we just changed the Ag rates. So, Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'll repeat, basically, some of the things I said yesterday in
my testimony. It's too late for us, because we.. .City and County of Honolulu Board of
Water Supply does our billing, it's too late for us to change categories for this year; so, if
Kula Ag Park is broken out as a separate category in the Budget, we would have to do those
billings by hand. So we could do that, there's 12 a year. I would prefer, you know, to keep
that group automated; but if you so choose to break them out, we could do them by hand.
Just so you know, the Kula Ag Park, we bring in roughly $200,000 a year from those users.
Just the electric bill is well over $300,000 a year. So just be aware that any further cuts is
just a greater, operational subsidy to that. As far as the Ag water rates, the three tiers, the
0-5,000 and 5,000 [sic]-15,000, if you look at our proposals and you look up at the general
rates, you'll see those first two tiers exactly match; that's because the assumption of the rates
is that even if you get Agricultural rates, your first 15,000 is being used for your normal,
domestic water. So we say, look, let's keep the first two tiers identical to everyone else's,
it's the third tier, everything more than that, that's really the Agricultural usage. So I would
also recommend that you, at least, leave the first two as they were because that would be
consistent with the overall construction of the water rates. The third one, you know, is really
up to the Council. I've noted before that agricultural use accounts for about 8 percent of the
usage and 3 percent of the revenue, so it is already being subsidized, this pushes that gap a
little farther apart, you know, towards 9 percent-2 percent; but, again, that's a policy choice.
We concur with the Chair's rough estimate that this would lower overall revenue by about
half a million dollars. And, but most importantly, I am concerned that it sends a message
opposite of the conservation message we've been trying to send, opposite of the water
shortage bill that we feel is necessary to say, we really need a fiscal incentive. . . disincentive
to make sure people are really being careful; and so it seems to go in the opposite direction of
that. So it's more that policy that is more concerning to me than the half a million dollars.
So that concludes my comments on these proposed changes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Members, questions? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, Chairman, I would.. .regarding the.. .1 appreciate your comments
on how we're still tied to the Oahu strings that, for me, I would like to sever sooner than
later, but that's me. Because I think this County needs to keep its flexibility to take care
Council's policy adjustments and not be dependent on one other county holding us back to
move forward, so that's just me. But I think one of the key things that interests me, and I
would like to ask you during session, since you shared with us that you pay for the electricity
in the Agricultural Park, you don't get any revenue from the leases that is paid to the Office
of Economic Development or do you get any reimbursements for your areas of responsibility
and service?
MR. TAYLOR: I don't believe so. I believe our revenue is solely from these water rates.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. But you mentioned you have a utility cost for the Ag Park and
the electricity cost?
MR. TAYLOR: The Maui Electric meters are billed to our Department and we pay those bills.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And so the Ag Park, whatever revenues they get, then offsets the
bills that you receive to provide service to the Ag Park?
MR. TAYLOR: No. My understanding is that we get the MECO bills VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: --our staff goes and maintains things and helps with things, we get this money.
And what happens to that lease rent money and who else does work there whether it's to
roads or whatever, I have no idea what that is. This is our revenue and we just run some of
the mechanics of the internal water system.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So what we, I guess, I just wanna know, what is the subsidized
amount that your Department is providing this Ag Park?
MR. TAYLOR: You know, we looked at that the other day, and we don't know exactly because we
don't.. .when staff goes up there, we don't keep timesheets on the time they spent. We don't
really know. OED contracted with a consultant last year to do a study on that, and so there is
some projections. But, literally, just yesterday, we realized that it was wrong when we
looked at our billings that showed that we're spending over 300,000 on electricity; and, that
report, it looks like they looked at just a monthly bill and used that as their annual estimate.
So some of that analysis is wrong, we're gonna have to get them to update that. But just for
electricity it's, you know, roughly $150,000 a year not even counting staff time and all that
other kind of stuff, but electricity is the single, biggest item by far. So, you know, let's call it
150 to 200 thousand dollars a year subsidy, something like that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just for electricity?
MR. TAYLOR: About 150- for electricity VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: --you know, plus some other little odds and ends probably.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that comment. And one of the suggestions from
the agricultural community was that maybe for the last tier, instead of starting from
15,001 gallon, one suggestion was, would we consider 13,001 gallon as the start of the third
tier for agricultural purposes? You have anything you might wanna share with us at this
point in time?
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MR. TAYLOR: I would just say, at this point in time, when we saw this proposal on Monday, our
staff contacted City and County of Honolulu and said, where are you guys as far as coming
up on July, what can we do? They're already testing the program with our numbers. So
changing.. .and we told them, look, by Friday, by this Friday, we'll give you the final
numbers based on what this Committee wants to do this week. They're testing their
programming with our numbers. Now, we can change the base numbers, I don't think you
need to retest. But if we're gonna start changing the formulas, I don't think they're gonna be
able to do that for this year. You know, if you're gonna start changing the rate structure
itself, I think that's gonna be very problematic, they're already in the testing phase.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No, I mean that's the type of information we need to make the
best, informed decision, Director, so I appreciate that. And, Chairman, you know, I'm like
Ms. Baisa, I'm kinda in a ... 1 understand the Director's things, but, yeah, we've been asked
from another component of the community for sustainability efforts, food security concerns;
so you got this thing that really needs a lot more money and this side that's been saying, well,
we need to be responsible in the financing for the tax base. So, you know, there's some
major policy decisions we're gonna need to make so that the Budget reflects the County's
policy. And it's our job as the nine Members that create policy to assist the County in this
clarification of direction and what we really want and what we willing to pay for. Thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Ms. Baisa followed by Mr. Couch followed by Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I guess we go down the row. This is a very important thing we're
discussing here. And, of course, it affects many, many things. But, you know, I've been
listening and talking and spending a lot of time with the agricultural community and I
thought I heard clearly at the public hearing, they said a couple of things: they were not
opposed violently [sic] to the new water rates because they were looking for a bigger picture,
and the bigger picture was, they didn't mind paying the higher meter fees that was the
monthly fees, they said, okay, well, we can live with that, water, we can live it. Their
concern and what I heard more than anything else was with the development of the lines and
that bigger pot that we're talking about. Because they're concerned about being Upcountry
residents and having lots of land that they want to, you know, give to their children and their
grandchildren; that was where I heard the real angst from them because they, you know, want
to be able to do that and so I think we've come up with a proposal to try to deal with that. So
I think, you know, we have to be responsible. I'm a bleeding heart, I wanna help everybody,
I waima do everything for everybody; but the accountant side of me says, we need the money
in order to run this County. And if we give everything away, it's gonna come out
somewhere. We're gonna have to balance somewhere. And so I can live with the proposal.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 30, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'm coming from it from a little bit different
point of view, at least from what Mr. Taylor has been saying. My concern is, if we go down
to the dollar, which I would love to do, and it's only $500,000, that's not.. .1 mean that's not
a big deal, my concern is the physical physics of it all. If there's no water, there's no water.
If we don't conserve, there's no water. You know, the last few months we're okay, but
everybody has to remember the last few years. So I'm a little concerned about the message it
gives is that encourages the use of more water because, like you said, the proven method
throughout the country is if you raise the rates then people will conserve a little bit more.
And, yes, it's gonna cost a little bit more for agriculture, but I mean you can have 50 cents
thousand gallons for water and if you only can get two gallons of water out of the pipe,
you're not gonna get anything; so I'm a little concerned about that. But this dovetails on
something that I forgot to ask before the break is, you know, he had that leak squad,
leak-detection squad, and it appears that it's being.. .1 know you don't want any expansion
positions, but that seems like a cheaper, more readily available source of water. If he can
find the leaks and maybe gain a million gallons or two--it may not be all Upcountry--but
there may be some that might help raise the amount of water available. So I'm trying to
balance that and the fact that we, you know, we're trying not to have any expanded positions
or extra positions, so...
CHAIR WHITE: My recollection is that the leak-detection squad is gonna be focusing on Central, I
don't know for how long, but that was my understanding was the light water audit that they
did pointed out that there was a significant problem in Central. I don't believe they've
looked at Upcountry and I don't know how long, but maybe Mr. Taylor can tell us how long
he would be focused in the Central system.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MR. TAYLOR: We wanna start with Central, but probably the next area would be Upcountry. And
so that could happen, you know, within a couple of years if those positions were added. I
mean we're not talking about.. .1 don't think they're gonna just stay in Central for ten years
doing leak detection, you know, probably a couple years of targeted investigation, find these
big things we're looking for and probably Upcountry would be next.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then--this is a little bit back to prior to the break--what about
your current employees. I mean you have employees now, can they detect and deal with
those leaks or...
MR. TAYLOR: They're the same class, the same basic training; but those employees work almost
full-time responding to customer issues whether they're installing meters or somebody calls
with a leak and they have to go fix it, I mean that's what they do every single day, including,
you know, at night. I mean so they are already fully tasked with just keeping the system
running. So they're not doing anything that is subjective, you know, there's nothing I can
say, hey, stop doing that, we're gonna do this other thing with those guys. We have the same
concerns the Chair has about growing government and those kind of things. We would not
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have asked for those positions unless we thought it fit into the long-term plan of needing to
meet the strategic goals that we've laid out of using fixed leaks as equivalent to new source.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And jumping back to Mr. Hokama's first question
in regards to the testifier asking to move.. .and you said the 15,000 down to 13,000 gallons
usage, and you said because of the formula City and County's not able to.. .but besides that
part of it, just the figure, what's your comment on the figure itself?
MR. TAYLOR: I would still go back to my comment saying that I think those first two tiers should
be identical to the first two tiers of the five-eighths and the general because that is still the
real, core theory is that even if you have ag land, you've got a house, you've got a farm
dwelling, whatever you've got there, your first 15,000 is the same usage as the 15,000 of
somebody in Wailuku Heights. You should be billed the same, it's for your domestic uses.
Everything after that, let's call that Ag. But let's call that first 15,000 the same as everybody
else's first 15,000; that's the raw theory of this policy.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so.. .and then, the non-potable, that normally is Ag,
obviously, and that's at a flat rate of $1.20, currently, that's the proposal? And there's no
change, Chair, on your behalf?
CHAIR WHITE: No. I believe that's mostly golf courses.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, that's golf courses, okay.
MR. TAYLOR: I don't think we supply golf courses. I think the non-potable: there's a system in
Kaupo, there's a system down towards Hana of a little bit of non-potable, there's one up by
Member Cochran's house in the valley.. .Honokohau Valley, Kula Ag Park; so I don't
believe that we directly supply.. .there's the Awalau source Upcountry. That might be all of
them, I might've missed one or two.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So not a huge bracket of our population on that.
MR. TAYLOR: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: So if I'm understanding you right, the non-potable rate applies to a very small
base.
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MR. TAYLOR: That's correct. We have these very small non-potable systems with very small
customer bases.
CHAIR WHITE: So that would provide us possibly an available category to use for non-potable if
we just combine Kula Ag Park into that.
MR. TAYLOR: I think it is.
CHAIR WHITE: No, we're adding Kula Ag Park as a separate rate. And if we're...
MR. TAYLOR: I'm saying, I believe we bill Kula Ag Park already under the non-potable rate.
CHAIR WHITE: No, no I understand that, but I don't know if you have our.. . in our sheet, we're
adding Kula Ag Park under non-potable as a separate, non-potable rate. And you responded
that making it a separate category was not advisable, and I can understand that. But the
question is, if the number of non-potable. . .how many billings would you have for the
non-potable systems, just...
MR. TAYLOR: I don't know, but I can't imagine it's more than 100 or so, 200, something like that,
probably in that neighborhood, maybe less.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello followed by Ms. Baisa and Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So as providers for water for farmers on a County's side it's
potable water that they're using to farm?
MR. TAYLOR: Our agricultural rates that you see here is potable water and it's potable water for
farmers, yes. They are.. .it is.. .for those of you who don't know—I may have said this at
some point before—you'll find very few systems in the nation where agricultural use comes
out of the same pipe as a house next door. When I tell this to other people in the industry,
they can't believe we do it this way. Because of the ups and downs of ag water and the
relative constant flow of domestic water, you usually don't do things this way. This is very
rare and this is why it's so difficult to manage this system Upcountry when half of it is ag
water and half of it is domestic, out of the same pipe.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, interesting, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, my question was—let's go back to the tiers—where we go
5,000 to 15,000.. .or 5,001 to 15,000, you know, when we were in Water Committee,
often. . . and any Committee that we're planning we talk about how many gallons the average
house uses and we say, 600 gallons a day. So 600 times 30 comes out to 18,000 for me. So I
guess for the regular house, they use more than that first tier and always going to that second
tier. I'm just curious, why the cut at 15-?
MR. TAYLOR: History. I mean I think it's been like that for a long time; that's just been the
cutoff.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: But it doesn't make sense.
MR. TAYLOR: It's subjective.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It doesn't make sense. Sorry for asking.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: If anything make sense, we wouldn't be here.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Touché, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Jesus Christ, come on, you know. I mean you guys all sitting
here trying to be, you know, trying to be a genius and I'm not, but we wouldn't need it if we
all new everything had logical nexus to work with. There's no logic to government. Come
on, when did we change that? Even your budget can't change logic. Let me go by saying,
first of all, if we use the rates you suggested versus the rates that the Department has
suggested, for the first 5,000 you talking of saving 50 cents. If you go up to 15,001—and I
do numbers 'cause I'm tired of hearing, "subjective", let's use the numbers—it goes from
Department with seventy-one fifty, your rates would give it $66.25. Where I am in
agreement with you, Mr. Chair, and that's the only place I agree with you in this whole issue
is going to the dollar for the above 15,001, I don't have a problem with that because that
would put us on par with the rest. The first two, I say, leave it alone because it is not
exponentially. . . and they, from their own sides, when they were here did not have a problem
with that. I don't even have a problem with the $1.20 where they had problem. And
everybody forgot where the problem was, was the water meters going to $14,000; that's what
they were super excited about, that's where they were upset about. Because if I want to put a
new meter in my property, no matter what it might be ag or whatever, I'm gonna pay 14,000
this year. Are we forgetting what the problem was? They came here looking for that. And,
secondly, you guys wanna put $10 million or so in this refund to do these repairs. And
Mr. Taylor brought forth one—and I hope you gave it to everybody, but if not, I'd like you to
get a copy—doing 12 meters, 12 meters, with all the extensions was well over 2.8 million; he
mentioned that yesterday. And our section, if he went the seventy-five fifty, was 1.6-;
10 million if we did something next year, which I assure you we will, I will work on this
-67-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 30, 2014

problem, I've never given up on this problem. But I don't want 10 million because
10 million's not gonna do and I do not want any more anticipation, expectations and people's
dreams being destroyed. I've seen that for the past 15 years, I refuse to go any further with
this. I want real numbers. Give me 25 million and I will talk about doing this and I'll do it
like this. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. You always provide good passion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other comments on the rates? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I agree with Mr. Victorino. The concerns I've heard from the
Water Rate hearing that we had, was the infrastructure cost and the meter cost. And, you
know, it's too bad the efforts that was put in so that we would have some kind of mechanism
to try and look at how we could work out the possibilities of adjusting water meter costs--and
no guarantees--but that measure has been postponed, so I guess that's not going to happen
through this Budget Session. But I don't believe the people mind the rate, it's are they gonna
get water? Where is it going to come from and how can we afford to provide that? And I am
just amazed that, like Mr. Victorino just said, 15 years and nothing has happened, I am just
amazed. So I'm dumbfounded how it can take more than 15 years, maybe more than that
that people Upcountry are not being able to build their homes and just basic fundamentals of
living for our people of Maui to have their homes. And, now, they worried that they've
waited so long will their children have the opportunity? So I appreciate the effort that you're
looking at at least possibly $10 million; and if that's not going to work, but it's a first step
that I don't think anybody looked at unless somebody did look at it 15 years ago. So thank
you for that consideration.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Crivello. You know, the.. .Mr. Victorino is correct, it's a small
step, but, you know, all of us want the situation Upcountry to change. And, you know,
Upcountry reaches from Keokea all the way to Haiku. We can't fix what's in the past. As
I've said earlier, I think all of us want to help the Mayor fulfill his promise to deliver water
meters. And one of the concerns that I have is that I don't see as much going on as needs to
be put in motion by the Department. I think it is a daunting task because the meters are
spread out like a shotgun blast. So there's no way to approach a large number of meter
installations by going to specific areas. And I will respond to the concerns that it's too little
by saying, the Department's feeling is that they, you know, this is gonna still require a lot of
planning and execution. The funds are going to be made available to people who are, instead
of going through the Department of Water Supply, they will be able to go out and get their
own engineers and go through the process on their because they can do it in a much shorter
amount of time than we can do it and it will be making funds available to reimburse a certain
level. And that's all, you know, up to the work in the Water Committee. But it is, I think, a
very valuable first step and it's, you know, the initial number that we were going to
recommend was higher, but the conversation basically came down to, we need to put in what
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we think we can spend. And this is a first step, we'll see how it works, we'll see how quickly
we can change the Code to allow for this to happen and we'll see how quickly or see if we
can change the fire flow standards for rural areas to be more accommodating of the
challenges that we face Upcountry. And the Chair's sense is that if we can adjust the fire
flow standards, we may be able to allow people to put in their meters without the
$2.8 million for 12 meters; we don't know that right now and I'd like to find that out.
Ms. Baisa?
CO1IJNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. And I would like to weigh in on
this subject. I think that, yes, maybe it appears to be a token amount and we all know that
it's gonna take millions and millions and millions of dollars to solve these problems, but I
think what it shows is a commitment by this Council to try and solve the problem. And
everything begins with a first step. And if we don't take the first step, it's never going to
happen. And, by God, I will fight, fight and fight and I will vote "no" on this Budget if
something does not happen to solve the problems, it has to happen. It is overdue, 'nough
already. People have died waiting, and we need to show them that we're trying. I think they
will be very grateful to see that we are trying. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I would just add that Ms. Crivello's 15-year time is actually little on the low side,
it's more like 20. So, Members, other questions on the rates?
COUCILMEMBER
so many times and I don't want any more dreams broken -CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COLTNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and that's where it's all about, that's what it's all about in
this whole thing.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I know the Department and ourselves could put more
there if want to. Because once we start this process, it'll exponentially move very quickly, it
will move very quickly. And I don't want somebody coming in next November or December
saying, I don't have enough money, we can't complete your project or your house or
whatever. So that's why my burning passion for more than less is very important. But I'll
end with this, this is not just for Upcountry, this is for the entire County, the entire County,
okay, everybody benefits. And you know what, I'm gonna make a little bet with you right
now and I'll bet with you Ms. Baisa right here publicly. I say it this way, Upcountry will be
the last getting much of this money because others are more prepared to get going.
Mr. Taylor has told me how many came in were turned away in Central Maui. Do you not
believe, they're gonna turn around and come right back out? So I wanted to help the
Upcountry, I wanted to help Molokai where the areas are so dire need. But we making the
whole County; there in itself could be even a bigger problem in what happens. But you guys
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take your first step, I will do what I have to do, I will support whatever needs to be done; but
I'm just putting that forewarning out there.
CHAIR WHITE: If, you know, it's up to, I mean if you wanna make a motion at the appropriate
time to make this focus on Upcountry, that's, you know, that's certainly up to the body. But,
Members, any other comments on the rates? Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I know... supposed to speak twice, but I'll be very quick.
CHAIR WHITE: No, there's no motions, you can...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. I certainly understand Mr. Victorino and I support what he's
saying 100 percent. But when we put this issue in his Committee, we will have the
opportunity to say and to name how we wanna do this.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: The opportunity is ours, we make the laws and we can do it there.
Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. With that, I wanna thank you all. And I'm comfortable coming back at
1:30, but if you need more time...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: One-thirty is fine.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: One-thirty is good.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We'll be in recess till 1:30. . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:41 p.m.
1:54 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . (gavel). . Meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene and
we will proceed with the questions for the Department of Environmental Management.

DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
CHAIR WHITE: And, actually, we were gonna focus on Solid Waste which begins on. . .actually,
since we have both gentlemen here. . .anyway we'll begin with Solid Waste on Page 7. And,
Members, as you know, Mr. Ratte has provided us with a very extensive outline of their
needs, and he's done a wonderful job outlining challenges and concerns and...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So we're supposed to have that on our desk, Chair, eh?
CHAIR WHITE: We've all gotten it and it has orange tabs, so it's fairly easy to find.
(long pause)... Members, since we have both the Director and the Deputy here, maybe
we should probably just start with Environmental Management on Page 4 instead of starting
on Page 7.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page 4?
CHAIR WHITE: Four. Okay. Members, starting with Department of Environmental Management,
the Administration Program, any questions for the Department? Mr. Ginoza, this is your part
of the program. You know, so quick to jump and run. And, basically, what is shown on
Page 4 is essentially the move.. .or the.. .we've deleted.. .have deleted positions and moved
positions back to where they originated because we have.. .the Chair's Proposal does not
include the establishment or formation of the Environmental Protection and Sustainability
Program at this point. The Chair's position is that we need more time to get that settled.
Questions for the Department, Members? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, Mr. Ginoza, the Chair has, in his
proposed budget, deleted two vacant positions: the Sustainability Coordinator and Clerk III
as opposed to calling them expansion positions. So these are positions I believe we put in
prior years. Are they still vacant?
MR. GINOZA: One position was put in this fiscal year, for this fiscal year's budget, that's the
Sustainability Coordinator. The clerk position is actually a vacant. . . was actually a vacant
position in our office, our administrative office. And, yes, those two positions are currently
vacant.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are you having a hard time filling them or just haven't had a
chance to go after 'em, yet?
MR. GTNOZA: We've been trying to determine the structure of the Sustainability Division. And, in
light of trying to figure out what duties each of these individuals would have, that's why
we've held off recruiting for them. Until we figure it out, the planned direction of the
Division, which is what we had presented in the Administrative Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And, you know, part of the reason that I think of as.. .in a lot
of our proposals, to move this back to Solid Waste for right now was because our concern is
that if you guys come up with sustainability issues and things, policies you need to promote,
it's hard for you guys as a Department to tell other departments what to do. So the
discussion was that the Management Office should, at least, have some role in this. Is that
your.. . do you recall that or our discussing that?
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MR. GINOZA: Yes, and that's been part of why we've been.. .how we've been trying to figure out
the exact duties of this task set, basically, because in—I think I mentioned—in the State of
Hawaii, their Sustainability Coordinator is located in Department of Land and Natural
Resources, and she had explained to us some of the difficulties she had with.. . from an
employee in one department trying to be the overarching guide CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GINOZA: --for this directive. And so that's what we've been working with her to try to
develop something that would be functional and executable.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well, you know, and I guess that's gonna be for probably
Ms. Cochran's Committee to go over it how it might work. Because I really do think you're
gonna need somebody from Management to be able to tell another department what to do as
opposed to somebody from your Department saying, this is what needs to be done; but in
coordination with your group. Is that how you kinda anticipate how this is gonna go?
MR. GINOZA: Yes, and that is something that was contemplated with the Charter Commission,
whether it should be in this Department or in Management or in the Office of the Mayor.
And, for whatever reason, it got put into Department of Environmental Management, so
we've been trying to figure out the best way to execute that without it being just a rudderless
division or set of personnel.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, okay.
MR. GINOZA: And so we wanted to err on the side of caution versus just hiring two E/Ps because
we got two E/Ps. So it is my fault that those two positions are vacant, but it is so that we can
set our direction, first, and make sure that the personnel we do hire can deliver on that
direction.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And thank you, Mr. Chair; and thank you, Mr. Ginoza. And
as far as his comments about the Charter Commission, I'll let our Charter Commission expert
chime in on that one.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other concerns about transferring the positions back? Basically, you
know, I think Mr. Couch restated our earlier discussions very accurately that we really felt
that we wanna move forward with this, but we felt that the authority is best placed in the
Managing Director's Office where they have the ability to direct all departments rather than
the Environmental Management team trying to direct their peers. So this is not to be seen as
a lack of support for the initiative or moving ahead with the Charter-provided direction, but
rather just simply wanting to give more time for the policy discussion of where this should be
housed and how it should be structured. And I appreciate your honesty this morning that
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you're still trying to figure out what the duties are and, you know, we would rather. . .we
figure out what we should do before we start putting people in positions because of what
we've heard about how difficult it is to move positions and redescribe them. So,
Mr. Hokama, did you have a comment?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would just add to your comments, Chairman, that, you know, hearing
the comments from the departments, various departments, about the Sustainability Program,
still, you know, if Council believes that Management after discussions in trying to figure out
what the policy and direction we truly wanna go in implementing that revision, 'cause
Council can still put in a Charter Amendment to transfer it from EM back to the Department
of Management CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --because it makes better operational sense, better implementation of
Council's policy; and that's something still within our jurisdiction and within Council's
control.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh, that's a good point.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So it's not stuck, that it's the only way to be done.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further discussion on Page 4? Moving to page...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair, real quick. And hi, Mr. Ginoza MR. GINOZA: Hi.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Mr. Miyamoto and Mr. Ratte. The Charter Amendment—I'm
trying to find the actual verbiage—but is it.. . it doesn't. . .so it doesn't really clearly dictate or
state to you folks to create a division to.. .it doesn't really bullet point it out for you in a
sense, it's just kind of a guide and a directive to create this sustainability-type section in your
Department or is...
CHAIR WHITE: Sure, go ahead.
MR. GINOZA: What it does is, under the duties of the Department, it adds another bullet that starts
with, guide the efforts to.. . or guide the efforts for natural resource protection,
sustainability ... guide efforts to optimize opportunities for environmental, natural resource
protection, sustainability, conservation and restoration. So it is more generic than please
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establish this, this or this. It's to guide efforts, as I mentioned, in environmental natural
resource protection, sustainability, conservation and restoration.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: And that's straight from the Charter.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, okay. Yeah, so I see why we're looking more towards in
the CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Management Department, 'cause that can speak towards
Water Department, definitely, too, so okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh, right. Any further questions, Members? Okay. There are no changes on
Page 5. On Page 6, we have the deletion of the Civil Engineer VI position and the
elimination of all the computer equipment, furniture and software programs for that position
as well. So questions for Mr. Ratte, Members? Everyone's so quiet. Mr. Couch, you moved
your mic, you have a question?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Just one more time, what your need for Civil Engineer VI
would be for?
MR. RATTE: Yes, thank you, Mr. Couch. Civil Engineer VI basically is gonna take our
engineering section—you heard me testify yesterday about the amount of CIP projects we
have and the amount of Operations engineering projects that we do have—and I think it was
about 4'/2 to 5 million dollars of CIP every year. Right now, we have two engineers in that
division only, so this CE VI position is gonna not only be additional project engineer for us,
but also oversee the Engineering section as well as regulatory compliance for the division for
our Engineering section in general. If you look at previous submittals that we gave, I think
from Council's request last week, there was a pretty detailed explanation of all the
engineering responsibilities which would take too long to go over today, but certainly the
engineering we have in house right now is far insufficient for what the division needs and I
think that's illustrated by the amount of work that's required that's getting done and what's
not getting done.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So it sounds like it's kind of a cross between a CIP coordinator and,
actually, engineering.
MR. RATTE: Yeah, if you compare it to, perhaps, the Wastewater Division's the best comparison
where they have two CE VI positions: one is responsible for planning and CIP, and another
one for design and construction. What our division is trying to create is just a single position
to more or less do both of those roles. We don't have quite the amount of CIP that
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Wastewater does, but certainly a significant amount, as you've seen, to warrant at least one
position to do both of those roles. So it's not only a supervision and long-term vision in
planning, but also design and construction and oversight for the whole division.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: My thought--you know, that's just my opinion, but I'm guessing it
might be the Chair's because that's why he put it in there as well--couldn't this be done with
I believe we have several engineers up on the ninth floor that do that very thing for all the
different departments?
MR. RATTE: My understanding of their role is much more of a oversight for the entire County and
not having near enough time or resources to devote to individual oversight of each individual
division. We do meet with them from time to time, we do provide our CIP plans to them; but
as far as the details of day-to-day planning, CIP planning, budgeting for the future of each
department and division, I don't think there's near enough resources at that level to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And the other and lastly, Mr. Chair, the other concern is
that, you know, with this whole new Anaergia project coming on then sounds like you're, if
this goes and it does well, it sounds like your CIP will dramatically decrease. So would you
consider that being a limited-term appointment or could you even get somebody for a
limited-term appointment?
MR. RATTE: Speaking to the Anaergia project in general, I know the Chair had asked some
questions about that yesterday and had some concerns about adding positions when that
project was gonna come on board. If the Council members did receive our handout for
today, I can briefly go through that. I think it was just handed to you just a few seconds ago.
But in general, on the Anaergia status and staffing impacts for us, first of all, the startup in
the Anaergia project as far as field startup probably won't be until 2017. From an
engineering perspective, it'll actually increase our responsibilities there because we're gonna
be overseeing a pretty massive facility and operations going on out there, so it won't decrease
engineering for us. It is—the third point I make there—is it is only Central Maui related, it
doesn't impact any of the outer islands themselves, so that may come up a bit when we talk
about the outer island operators. But as far as Central Maui's concerned, it's only there. The
responsibilities of the staff they will be reassigned to other critical work that's not being done
right now: maintenance of various areas of our closed landfills, for example. So, yeah, the
Anaergia project, speaking just for the CE VI position, will only add to our engineering,
oversight and responsibility, it's not gonna detract from them.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Members, other questions? Mr. Ratte, do you have information
regarding how much overtime is being generated currently due to the lack of an engineer?
MR. RATTE: I will give you some estimates. We have, as I said, just two in-house engineers. We
also have. . . and that Premium Pay overtime for them, probably on a monthly basis, may be
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on the order of maybe three to five thousand dollars a month. However, and more
importantly, we a number of people throughout the division that are doing engineering work
that are non-engineers, so we have a lot of project engineering and plans and specifications
that are being completed by staff that's better suited for other activities and actually not
always in their position descriptions to do that high level type of plans and specs, so this is
gonna actually kill couple birds with one stone by creating a more engineering.. .a more
robust engineering section to handle those activities that are better suited to be done by
engineers.
CHAIR WHITE: Has there been any discussion with the Administration--and this is probably not a
question for you, but for Mr. Ginoza--has there been any discussion with the Administration
to transfer an engineer from another department? Because we, you know, we've seen
transfers from Parks up to the CIP Coordinator's office, we've seen an engineer transferred
from the Water Department. And this is, you know, this really gets back to the fundamental
question of allocating resources. And if it's.. .and, you know, as I've said to Mr. Ratte when
he came to see us the other day, it's not a question of whether or not this is justified, and that
is part of the question, but if it is truly justified, then it may be more important to have an
engineer in the Solid Waste Division with the number of projects that they're doing than to
have them upstairs in the CIP Coordinator's office. We've got engineers in various positions
around the County, and I'm just wondering if there's been any discussion to that end.
MR. GINOZA: This may be a question for Sandy more than me. When we...
CHAIR WHITE: We don't let you duck questions that easy.
MR. GINOZA: Well, I'll give a response and then I'll hand it over to Sandy.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: I mean we have attritioned positions that we felt were maybe less needed than
others that we felt were more needed. But instead of our attritioned positions being able. . .we
being able to hire in other capacities, I think they've been used for other departments. So we
haven't had a discussion of personnel moving into our Department, it's more personnel
moving out -CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: --which has been difficult to manage considering how regulatory in nature both of
our divisions are. And, as I've said many times in this body and in other Committees,
regulatory compliance is our number one priority and we won't compromise on that. And so
that's why this bolstering and having a robust engineering section is really key to us
maintaining the compliance at our landfills and even to mirror what we have at Wastewater.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Baz?
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MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know, our Managing Director does understand very detailed
the management of the capacity of the engineers and capital project managers that are in his
office as well as those that are located in the other departments. And, you know, I don't
know if you remember but the Mayor, when he first came in, was thinking about combining
all engineering from all of the different departments into one specific area and focusing all
the projects through this team-type approach. We did spend a significant amount of time
looking at the details of that, looking at the capacities of the engineers in the departments,
those that are doing project management, those that are doing some of the preliminary
engineering reports and different things for the different areas. And, really, the Managing
Director determined that the engineers are pretty much at max capacity in operations right
now. The ones in the Public Works Engineering Division that are doing all of our roadways
and those kind of projects are, you know...
CHAIR WHITE: Actually, my question was much narrower than that.
MR. BAZ: Specifically the Management Office?
CHAIR WHITE: Well, the question was whether there's been discussions with respect to this
specific engineering position of whether there is an available slot that could be used to fill
their needs?
MR. BAZ: Right. No. There hasn't been specific discussion about an engineering position from the
Department of Management being moved to Environmental Management for this. The
Department of Management's engineers and project managers are fully utilized. The Mayor
keeps 'em incredibly busy.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'd be open if.. . and hear what the Department has to say about, well,
why don't you redescribe the division head's position to one Engineer VI?
MR. RATTE: You want me to respond, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, please.
MR. RATTE: I assume you're referring to the Division Chief position for the division. That's
always a possibility. I think you're gonna run into a situation where you're gonna be spread
pretty thin in that capacity.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I have faith in you and your Director and Deputy to provide the
appropriate management adjustments.
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MR. RATTE: I think those adjustments may have significant community impacts that may be what
we can get into a little bit further. But, in general, we got about 100 people in the division,
25-28 million dollar budget. The amount of CIP we have and the amount of operations
engineering projects we have, if you compare it to any other division or department in the
County, we're vastly understaffed. So for us to try and absorb that, at the Division Chief
level, I think that that would be grossly understaffed and underutilized in that area. I can
speak from that myself because I have tried to do both of those roles to some extent for the
past year and it's not sustainable.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 'Cause if the answer is just throw money for more positions and
supporting equipment, I can eliminate middle management. What's there to manage?
What's there to administer?
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions on the Civil Engineer position? Okay. Seeing none,
move to the next page. There's a list of deleted expansion positions. I believe five in total
and a small change in safety supplies and then we have 1.9 million.. . almost $2 million in
equipment that the Department requested. It's moved here instead of being on the bond. If
there's.. .1 believe we approved.. .my resource is walking out the door.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: She is. She just walked right out the door.
CHAIR WHITE: I believe we approved the vast majority of the items on the bond list for the Solid
Waste Division. And then the remainder of those items, I believe.. .oh, no, several of the
items following that are related to the move back of personnel regarding the Environmental
Protection and Sustainability Program. And then we also have the reduction in the
contractual services for the convenience center at Central Maui Landfill. So, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I just would like to hear from the
Department, 'cause I did not include these in my proposal, but I understand your concern.
But my concern, and I just wanna find out from the Department is, the whole reason you
guys were mentioning this is 'cause of the compliance issues, saying that the EPA's saying
you must do certain things and if you don't do those things, they're fining you and we're
being fined at a rate of about $500,000 a year or something like that, is that right?
MR. RATTE: On the average of the last eight years it's been about 560,000 a year, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So if you got the two central landfill attendants and then the Hana,
Molokai and Lanai landfill operators, are you saying that that would cut out the fines that we
would get? Okay. Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Corp. Counsel?
MR. UEOKA: Chair, I'd feel more comfortable, if we're gonna discuss compliance and fines and if
we could do it in executive session.
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COTJNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, thank you for your advice. At some point, it's to help me
make a decision on those five positions; I would need to have that discussion.
CHAIR WHITE: What's the pleasure of the Committee?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can we ask other questions before we...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. I would like to go through everything else before we. . . okay. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, Director Ginoza and Miyamoto, you know, obviously you
guys have a hard, difficult task 'cause you have a major department to direct. And so, you
know, the Chairman has been using "innovative", I think the Mayor used the word
"innovative" or "creative". So, for me, what I know of your operations—and I can tell you, I
don't know everything and so I'm very dangerous 'cause I'm not totally uninformed and I
may not be totally informed, so I'm very dangerous 'cause I'm in between those two
parameters—but from what I understand, if you wanted bodies from us and you were looking
forward to showing that you can do efficiency and everything, then why wouldn't you ask us
to move Collections to Finance like Hawaii did and you can ease up positions and redescribe
for your needs instead of only asking us for new positions and put 'em under Property Tax
bill? That's what our peers did on Kauai County. So you can save positions in your
Collections area, why wouldn't you ask us for consider that?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Having been in Public Works back when the change was.. .the department was
broken up and Collections was transferred to the Solid Waste Division, originally, you're
right, those services were with Finance down at the Motor Vehicle station and the Division,
actually, ran into challenges because that clerk would have to call up the Solid Waste staff to
confirm whether or not someone was on a route, you know, they had to get more information
relative to the Refuse Collection routes, so then that would create a lot of challenges. So
back when they were one department, the decision was made to break it apart. And so, now,
Solid Waste became more of a... had more community service, they were accepting their own
bills, they were opening and closing accounts and being responsive to, you know, bill
collection, getting the information out. For them, the financial part of it has helped them,
provided them the opportunity to send out more global information to all refuse clients. They
do the collection of the commercial accounts that do tipping at our landfills; and so, for them,
it's been a little more efficient because they have the data with them about the.. .from the
landfill and they're not throwing that to the Finance Department for them to coordinate the
two pieces of data: what's being accepted at the landfill and what's being billed.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But now we can fix it through software. It's not the same situation
anymore, Mr. Deputy Director.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yeah, we also have the abandoned vehicle process that we deal with, you know,
MPD and DMV also with those people, they also do those types of collections when
someone gets a notice that their vehicle has been towed, it's at the storage yard, it's gonna up
to auction if you don't come in and pay the fines and fees and everything.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: When was the last time you folks reviewed this program to see if it still
makes sense to keep it the way it is, every year, you guys do it annually?
MR. GINOZA: During this fiscal year we've looked at it and it's something that--you're right, I
mean where it falls, I mean it's a lot of financial function versus necessarily
department-specific information--and so we've worked with the Department of Finance to try
to see if that work would be transferred over there; and, up till now, we haven't reached a
final decision. But it's...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, to me, that's the function of Treasury, yeah?
MR. GINOZA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And so I don't mind assigning them their responsibility that they
supposed to take care of, okay. So this is, you know, if you leave it to us, I would say, you
know, it's going be.. .and make it a policy decision then, for me, from one financial
appropriator's standpoint, I'm willing to go and transfer to Treasury, but I'm asking you
'cause you deal with the ops side, okay.
MR. GINOZA: Yeah, it is something that we've contemplated and we looked at they would want
the bodies that are in those positions right now, and so we didn't see it as an opportunity to
retain those equivalent personnel to be able to redescribe them as say a landfill attendant or
an operator. But it is something that has a lot of merit to move back to Finance and the
Treasury section.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I appreciate you considering it before you made your proposal to
us; that makes me feel better that you folks trying to be creative and innovative as two terms
we've been hearing a lot during this budget process.
MR. GINOZA: It's not something that is a dead deal, either. I mean it's still a ongoing discussion,
it just wasn't ripe enough to be in this Budget, per se.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. GINOZA: So I mean we could have further discussion if warranted.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I would appreciate that because, to me, that's how you could
have freed up two positions, at least, and put it to what you feel is a higher priority for your
departmental needs; so I appreciate that comment there, Director. Thank you, Chair, that was
just a thought I thought might be worthy for us to explore.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh, very much so. Members, other questions regarding the positions?
Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. I have, in regards to your contractual services for
the convenience center at the Central Maui Landfill, I think your response is quite detailed
and necessitates the need for us to keep this contract going. If you don't have this contract or
the convenience center, how would you operate in accordance to your response as to what
the, you know, it processes hazardous materials, automotive, lead-acid batteries, and it goes
on. So how do you see your Department operating? Personally, I think that the thing that
you do have this contracted out, but its request to reduce it so how would you put this in
place?
MR. GINOZA: Sure. This is actually something that we don't currently have but we're proposing
as a means to try to curb illegal dumping or not necessarily environmentally friendly
landfihling. And so it's something where we try to capture some items that we currently
landfill and are currently permitted to landfill to try to collect and dispose of it outside of the
landfill rather than just put it into the landfill...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So I guess my question is then is, how are you operating now
then instead of.. . because you don't have it?
MR. GINOZA: So, for instance, we currently have a metals program at the landfill where we have a
bin and, as people put metals in there, we take it out; so that would continue. But as far as,
right now, we don't accept white goods, for instance, appliances; so we turn people away and
say to take it somewhere else, so like to Hammerhead Metals. And it's really a
method. . . there are currently methods of disposal that are not necessarily at the landfill and
we put that responsibility on the community to appropriately dispose of those materials at
these other locations. We just don't take it at the landfill. And what this measure would do
is really be kind of a one-stop shop where we could collect some of these things that we
ordinarily turn away, we'd also try to include things like household, hazardous wastes, such
as corrosives, pesticides, paints, etcetera that we currently landfill with regular trash but
would environmentally be better to be collected and disposed of appropriately. So that's
some other things that are currently just being landfilled but might be better or would be
better to appropriately handle differently.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Uh-huh.
MR. GINOZA: And so it is something that we have some existing services, but it's to not leave it in
the hands of the residents to, say, drive somewhere else to dispose of.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, and so along the lines of this Central Maui, I was trying
to.. .Mr. Ratte handout is saying that this will be cut.. .oh, I guess since Anaergia's really not
gonna come on line for.. .2017, in the meantime, we need to continue our services at this
landfill, and so you're suggesting this one-stop shop type of drop off place, now with
attendants and all this, which we currently don't have. But, as you stated, we have a metals
bin which, I guess, would be Hammerhead, if I can mention their names or whatever the
metals company comes and picks that up and hauls it off and takes it to their site. And this is
no charge to us, is that right at this point?
MR. RATTE: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so the new proposal obviously comes with the price of
200,000, which incorporates that part. So is that outside entity, today, now gonna be sorta
not involved anymore then? The bid will.. .the service will go strictly to one company to
deal with metals and everything else included?
MR. RATTE: I think most likely the processing would end up at Hammerhead Metals as well if
there were another contractor on site that was running that whole convenience center, that's
probably their most advantageous method of processing it through Hammerhead on the
metals side and the white goods as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. RATTE: Currently, though, the metals right now is being picked up and hauled at no charge to
the County.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. So that's why I'm.. .1 mean then this company will come
in and do that service, but obviously with a charge. But inclusive of other things, which
seems to be definitely needed at the landfill, so.. . and then if .. can we talk towards his
handout?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but I'd like you to stay on.. .1 think you've pretty much hit on the Chair's
main concern is that we're getting certain things removed, you know, from the landfill site
for free because of the value of the recyclables. What is the percentage of the material that
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you estimate, how we can divert. . . what percentage of that is metals? Is that gonna be a
reasonably sizeable part of the.. .what you anticipate?
MR. GINOZA: We estimated 2,500 tons per year of being diverted CHAIR WHITE: And...
MR. GINOZA: --of metals.
CHAIR WHITE: Of metals. And what is the total tonnage?
MR. GINOZA: Total tonnage at the landfill is about 150,000 tons per year.
CHAIR WHITE: No, what.. .if we bring.. .if we spend the $200,000 to have somebody else come in
and basically collect the metals and take it to Hammerhead where, right now, we're not
paying anything for the transport, of the total tonnage that you anticipate diverting with this
$200,000 change, what percentage of that is the 2,500 in metals?
MR. GINOZA: In addition to the 2,500 in metals, we're looking at about 240 tons more of
additional stuff, for instance, household hazardous waste, tires, etcetera. But that
200... sorry, that 2,500 tons of metals, that includes white goods which we currently do not
accept, so I don't know what is the breakdown of what we currently accept at the bin versus
what we...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. But you can see my concern.
MR. GINOZA: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: We've got. . . we're dealing with things by telling.. .basically, metals come and
they get hauled away for free, the white goods come and you tell 'em to go drop 'em off at
Hammerhead or wherever, I don't know where else they go, but the Chair's concern has
been, how much are we.. .there's value to everything that's recycled that's not in this
equation. I don't know what the, you know, the labor costs and the cost of the service is
versus the value of the recyclables that they're generating.
MR. GINOZA: Where we see. . .1 mean I see where you're getting at as far as if you look at just a
per ton efficiency standpoint. The metals is kind of the low-hanging fruit because there's
value in that commodity. The other 240 tons that we're looking at are not necessarily
recyclable, but are quite harmful to the environment if just left in the landfill or, you know,
with the current practice of just landfilling. For instance, like your household hazardous
waste, I mean we only estimate I think roughly 50 tons per year of being able to divert that
through this program. But if you look at. . . you can't compare it to the $70 or so
tons.. .dollars per ton to landfill versus it might cost, I don't know, 1,000 or so per ton for the
household hazardous waste. It's just a more difficult material to handle and so you're kind
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of.. .yes, the metals is a low-hanging fruit, but there's these other things that are not
necessarily best to landfill, but we want to try to capture and save the environment a little at a
time. I mean that's kind of what we're trying to attack.
CHAIR WHITE: So just. . . and this may not be totally applicable, but if you consider that 2,500 tons
can be handled right now for free, it's being handled now for free because it's being hauled
by Hammerhead at no charge, and if you just take the other 240 and divide it into the
$200,000, that's approximately $833 a ton to handle the remainder.
MR. GINOZA: It's not.. .the 2,500 is inclusive of the appliances, so you're looking at probably CHAIR WHITE: Oh, yeah, you're right, you're right, yeah.
MR. GINOZA: --I don't know what the breakdown is, but you're probably looking at on the order
of maybe 1,000 tons that is currently being handled, and we're looking at maybe another
1,000 to 1,500 tons from the appliances -CHAIR WHITE: With the white goods? Okay.
MR. GINOZA: --and then also these other really more hazardous or more harmful to the
environment materials CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. GINOZA: --that, you know, we've been working with the Department of Health and, for
instance, with our household hazardous waste, Maui County is the only county that does not
have a program to deal with that kinds of things. I mean Kauai, Big Island and City and
County of Honolulu do. And so we wanna try to capture those things that are quite bad for
the environment to just be able to landfill. I mean it is permitted by our Solid Waste permit,
but we're also mindful of the damage that, overall, it could play, you know, in its role.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh, yeah, that's a good point. Okay. Members, other questions?
Ms. Cochran followed by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. I actually have a breakdown. Maybe
I'll forward this to the Committee, but I ... if you folks didn't get it, it's the handout that has
Maui Disposal on the top and then it breaks down the metals recycling, convenience center
proposal, okay, and it breaks down the tonnage of the different types of trash. And so I
wanted to mention drop boxes and your Department's take on them, especially in west Maui
because their one already got shut down and the other one will be closing down in May and
I'm hoping to try and figure out a way to fund at least one of them to stay open via the
County. So wasn't sure, Mr. Ginoza, what your idea is for that if at all.
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MR. GINOZA: The challenge for our Solid Waste Division as far as the drop-box program or any
landfill diversion program versus our operations is that it's basically one program, one
operations program, which includes refuse collection landfihling and these diversion-type
activities. And so as we see these areas that we need to devote resources toward when we
have like a rain event or something that.. . at a landfill or we have missed routes or.. .that has
to come at the expense of something and so that's.. .we look at these diversionary programs
as being discretionary and so if you're asking us whether or not we would.. .1 mean how.. .in
the scheme of things, we look at regulatory function first and drop box is kind of down the
list. And so I would rather see us, you know, get the resources toward helping to bolster and
ensure that we don't run into regulatory compliance issues than necessarily just add more
drop boxes throughout the County. But I mean that's really your guys' call to see if wanna
add money for West Maui. I mean we haven't.. .the County had not been able to find a ... be
able to operate a site in West Maui and that's why Maui Disposal had two sites: one in
Napili and one at the smokestack at Pioneer Mill. And it's something that, you know, it is
quite costly to do and if it is something that is important to this body, I mean it's something
that we will pursue with funding.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, yeah, and I thank you for that explanation, the
concern, but you know and of course, regulatory and all the environmental, you know, things
that we need to stay on top of, of course. But, for me, to fund a $25,000 maximum drop box
in West Maui to take care of the needs of the people there, I have a almost 300-signature
petition that wants to reinstate it. You know, I have lot of supporting documents of the
community. To them, it's very important. So, to me, that doesn't.. .1 can't look at
disregarding, you know, I'm not trying to take away all of the Department of Health issues
and whatever compliance issues versus this one drop box area in Lahaina. So that's why,
you know, I would hope that perhaps we could work together and see this happen 'cause it's
not a huge ticket item; but, again, it's very important to a lot of people in, you know, the little
population of West Maui at this point.
MR. G1NOZA: Yeah, it is something that, you know, we discussed at your Committee where, you
know, the cost to the County would be $155 a ton to haul and then $200 per ton to take off
island. And I gave that example of, I took my household recyclables, if I lived in Lahaina
and used this program, the cost to the County is roughly $20 per month for my family. And
so that's something that in looking at how much it costs to divert, I mean it's $355 a ton
versus the roughly $70 cost that we have of landfilling. And so that's why when looked in the
context of the cost efficiencies, that's why even if it's a small amount of 25 or 30 thousand,
that it's looking at. . .1 don't know how much it was, like, 70-something tons to divert.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, that's the annual cost, though. But anyways, we can talk
in detail later, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Ginoza, I'm looking at, you know,
we've been talking about, we had a bit of a big discussion last night prior to the meeting
closing about vacant positions and, you know, taking E/Ps away from one place and putting
'em in another. It kinda has to be a two-way street. We can take 'em out from different
places, etcetera. I'm looking in your E/P list and you have couple positions that looks like
they've been vacant for a couple years with no request to fill or, you know, looks like that
there's something that you could reassign to some of these other positions.
MR. GINOZA: Which ones are you referring to?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, you got a Recycling Program Assistant, been vacant since
December of 2012 with.. .according to the Department of Personnel Services, "with no
request to fill". And then you have, I guess, the position that Mr. Ratte is TA'd into it right
now.
MR. GINOZA: We had two Recycling Program Assistant vacancies: one of which was that E/P
was turned into the Sustainability Coordinator last fiscal year; the other vacancy on the
Recycling Program Assistant, we felt that would be better filled as a Mechanical Engineer
III...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you've already reclassified them then?
MR. GINOZA: We're in the process. We didn't want to reclassify and come to you and you say,
what are you doing? I mean we wanted to wait until this session to actually do that for that
second Recycling Program Assistant to the Mechanical Engineer III.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I know you guys have lot of other work to do so you haven't
been hearing our discussions here, but as you may be aware Mr. White gave us a proposal
and is very concerned about adding E/Ps. And we also, as I mentioned at our discussion last
night as saying, well if there's a bunch of vacancies around, we can take those E/Ps away
from the Department and then add the E/Ps you're requesting. And we're just trying to find
some places and without knowing those kind of things, I would have looked at this and say,
okay, here's two E/Ps that we can delete and you guys can have 'em kind of thing. So I
guess we're gonna need your help a little bit 'cause you've got a ton of E/Ps open in
Wastewater, looks like, tons.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? May I just caution the Members, as they're looking through the Department
of Personnel Services list, those are not E/Ps, those are positions. Those positions don't
necessarily correlate to an E/P. Those are positions that were created by the Mayors over
time to possibly fill E/Ps, but they don't necessarily correlate one to one to E/P counts; that's
why we filter it and put it into our Budget Director's Quarterly Report to have a better
correlation of what is positions and what.. .with E/Ps.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
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CHAIR WHITE: More of a shell game. An E/P is not an E/P unless it's COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: An E/P.
CHAIR WHITE: --an E/P.
MR. BAZ: A position is not an E/P, that's correct. A position is a position that is created within the
Department of Personnel Services in the departments for a specific item, but it doesn't
necessarily correlate to the E/Ps that are authorized by the Council. The E/Ps authorized by
the Council set a maximum number of positions that can be full at one time in that program.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay?
MR. BAZ: The actual positions that have been either created or abolished in a program differ from
that E/P count because some of 'em are vacant, right?
CHAIR WHITE: It would seem that if we asked Department of Personnel for a list of the vacant
positions, they would give us a list of vacant E/Ps and not...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But I'm just now. . . I'm sorry for interrupting, Chair, but I CHAIR WHITE: Go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --what is E/P stand for?
MR. BAZ: Equivalent personnel.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Equivalent personnel.
MR. BAZ: The General Budget Provisions state that an equivalent personnel is the equivalency of
2,080 work hours of a position. So 0.5 E/P would be a half-time position to, you know, a
full-time position.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure, okay, but.. . is a little clearer.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, because you're asking the Department of Personnel Services for a vacancy report
on positions, that's what they're giving you. They don't have a correlation of the vacancy
report as related to E/P counts in the programs.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Forgive me, I was really trying to understand Mr. Baz's comment,
because the Charter says, we only can create positions for which we have provided
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appropriations. So that means it's funding, okay. And, to me, I'm taking it straight from our
guideline, our constitution; so I'm having a disconnect.
CHAIR WHITE: You're not alone.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But, you know, and that's why so for me then, Chairman, I think the
consideration of the Collections is still on them. We should consider that as one option on
how to deal some of these changes they want with their new request. And I only bring it up
because I wasn't supportive on the issue of moving Real Property Tax Collections to
Treasury, okay. But Council made the decision that that's gonna be our policy and we made
the shift to Treasury, so what's the difference then for Solid Waste, what would be the
difference for Water if the same concern exists about that entity, consolidating their
collection and whatnot? That's why we moved it to Treasury. So you have that premise is
the valid premise to make that adjustment, and it should be the same for the other
departments.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And Treasury better get on the ball and start doing their job, because we
made that policy decision that that's who's gonna be responsible now for collections.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. But I think to Mr. Ginoza's point that it's likely that Treasury would
request the E/Ps involved in Collections to be transferred in full, but...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, that's for us to.. .and that's why, Chairman, we need to do the
audits so that we can depend and help the departments out by knowing what level of
performance they truly operating at.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I'll take my share of the responsibilities, but we, as a
Council, have not done the accountability components since the last Planning audit CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and we need to do it. It will help us, it will help the departments and
it'll show our constituency that we take our accountability assignment by the Charter as a
very serious priority.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Okay. Any further questions on the expansion positions, Members?
With respect to the Solid Waste equivalent from Countywide Equipment Bond, the Chair's
Proposal at that number of funding, it includes all five items that were requested by the
Department of Environmental Management. It's a rear loader refuse truck with lifters for
Hana, two 28 cubic yard automated refuse trucks for Upcountry, a 28 cubic yard automated
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refuse truck for Lahaina, a mini refuse truck with lifters for Makawao and a rear loader for
Molokai in the amount of 300,000. So those are the items that are included in the $1,986,000
amount on that line. And the other thing that I wanted to ask.. .well, I wanted to point out,
Mr. Ratte, in your testimony yesterday, it sounded like you were suggesting that we were
removing funding from the existing operation, because you made the statement that if we
didn't restore funding that you wouldn't be able to do anything but the core responsibilities
of your Department. And I'm not sure, but my assumption is that you saw that we reduced
the residential pickup fee and we also reduced the tipping fee. But you might not have seen
that we offset that by increasing the transfer from the General Fund. I just wanted to make
sure that there was no misconception, we did reduce funding from the standpoint of the
expansion positions, but we made up all the revenue that was lost in the changing of the fees
by increasing the transfer from the General Fund in the exact same amount, so...
MR. RATTE: Correct, yeah, I understood that and I appreciate the clarification. I think just to
clarify what I mentioned yesterday in the testimony was more about the lack of our
expansion positions that we were asking for directly associated with core responsibilities that
we have in our division at the landfills and closed landfills and refuse; that's where I was
getting at, saying that those were critical to us for our core responsibilities and, without them,
we tried to illustrate for you guys today with the CHAIR WHITE: No...
MR. RATTE: --four different options that we have that CHAIR WHITE: I understand that.
MR. RATTE: --kinda break down that.
CHAIR WHITE: I appreciate that. I was just wanting to make sure that you understood that the
revenue was there and it wasn't. . . because I think you mentioned the word "cuts", and I guess
it's just semantics. We've cut expansion positions, but those aren't cuts. In my terminology,
they're additions to what we're currently doing. So I was a little puzzled by your statement
that you would have to curtail the non-core items. But any further questions? I think we
understand that the Community Work Day Program is re-implemented and will be under
Solid Waste for funding. Any further questions for Environmental Management, Members?
Okay. Thank you very much, gentlemen, appreciate your clarifications. Members, we will
request Public Works and we'll take a five-minute recess. . . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

2:57 p.m.
3:11 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene.
We have Public Works Director and Deputy with us to review the Public Works' portion of
the program.
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DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
CHAIR WHITE: So, Members, the Department of Public Works begin on Page 34 and Section 17
of the Details. So okay, Members, any questions on the first item on Page 34, which is the
Reduction of Premium Pay by $5,000? No questions. Then we have the reduction of
Premium Pay, again, in the Special Maintenance Program and reduction of Operations
expenses in Molokai and Lanai. And we have the Details if you would like them on those
five items there.. .1 should say, the first four items, and the fifth item is a water tank for the
Lanai Veterans Cemetery which the. . .1 believe earlier testifiers had shared with us that
their... it's a very leaky tank; and so this is a, I believe, enough funds to provide a plastic or
fiberglass replacement. Questions for the Director, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, Directors, for being here and, of
course, you know how I feel about cemeteries. And it looks like a decrease here.. .1 mean
will that continue, though, I mean is there still availability for work to continue? I guess that
would be Molokai we're looking at here. And I'm not sure, I think probably across the
board, yes, Chair, veterans cemeteries are cut or reduced?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, basically, the reduction is in things like janitorial supplies that we found
very small or no expenses for in these three areas.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. So it's not like they're left with zero -CHAIR WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --these entities?
CHAIR WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Got it. Alright, okay, good.
CHAIR WHITE: No we've not touched the E/Ps or anything of that sort.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. It's okay, I don't have any questions, Directors, thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Now that we're almost done with all these
spreadsheets, maybe next time the spreadsheet.. . could also put the existing balance so we
can kinda see what the story is. Sorry guys.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, you should talk to Mr. Baz because I'm sure he would be happy to put it on
our detail sheets so we don't have to look it up, either.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But has, Mr. Goode, have you had a chance to take a look at these
and are these numbers reflect what you actually use out there? For instance, I'm looking at
the operations for veterans cemetery, Molokai.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Okay. Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Please proceed.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: We did take a look at Premium Pay, all those items: one, two, three,
four above the water tank for Lanai Veterans Cemetery; and, in discussing with our
Highways Division Chief, he did indicate that.. .1 mean there would be an impact to the
operations there. I did take a look at historical expenditures for these accounts and, with the
reduction as proposed by the Chair, it seems like we would be.. .we'd still be okay. I think in
Premium Pay, historically.. .well, we've always asked for 700 for Maui Veterans... for the
veterans cemeteries and for both Maui Veterans Cemetery and the Molokai Veterans
Cemetery. And now that we have the garage services in there I think, in the past, we've been
running at about 16,000 for overtime for garages. So that was kind of half of what we had
been utilizing when they were in the Special. . .1 mean, I'm sorry, in the Highway Fund or
when they were originally funded by the Highway Fund; so, with Premium Pay, I think we're
fine. For the Molokai Veterans Cemetery, that'!! leave us with about 3,114 for operations.
And, historically, for the veterans cemetery on Molokai, FY '12, we were at.. .we're around
$2,000 in FY '12, 2,300 in FY '13; so I think it's pretty consistent. So with Molokai
Veterans Cemetery, the reduction there, I think we'!l be fine. We're pretty concerned with
the Molokai garages with that reduction of 14,700. In the past, or I believe in FY '13, we
had to come back for a Budget Amendment for gasoline, and so we don't wanna go or have
to come back again for that. And this is something I haven't had a chance to discuss with the
Budget Office, yet, but I think if we can take a look at that and see how that proposed
reduction affects our program, I'd like to have.. .we'd like to have that opportunity. And
then the same with our Lanai garages as well. So just those last two items I think that were
the items that we're concerned about.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. So the veterans cemetery, I'd like to refer to what's
on Molokai. You find.. .you're finding that it's okay to deduct this because lot of the, I
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would say, the preparation for burial or, you know, actually, usually happens on weekends.
And quite a number of off-island vets, families, bring their deceased whether it's the ashes
or.. .bring them back home, and it's usually on the weekends or evenings. So you're saying
that you can manage with...
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair? Again, historically, when we looked at how much we've been
spending for the veterans cemetery, we're running around 2,000 to around 2,500 for this
program. With the proposed reduction, we're about little over 3,000. And if you just go
according to historic numbers and you make that assumption, I think it's pretty consistent,
would be okay with the amount that's proposed in the Chair's Budget. It would be.. .we'd
like to be able to have more in the event that there are more burials, more services that we
need to provide. Now that kind of number we don't, you know, we can't really make
that. . . plan for that. But if historical numbers run consistent, then we would assume that
3,000, little over 3,000 would be appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'd like to just comment that your Department is highly praised
for the work that they do at our cemetery on Molokai.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions, Members?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I have one.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Andaya, you know, for me, 'cause you know how we operate on
Lanai, we don't have a veterans position. You know, other components of Public Works
provides the services on Lanai, which your people do very, very well, you have a good crew.
And so for my asking for the tank is.. .and I'm sure you're aware of the condition of the tank.
And it's even hard to have one funeral service at the cemetery 'cause we don't know if the
restrooms and whatnot can actually work unless Public Works Highways goes up and fills
before the services. So is this 10,000 sufficient for us to take care the needs of that cemetery
for our veterans?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If it is, that's great. And if you tell me, you can reduce it little? That's
fine with me. And if you need just couple more, I mean I want to make sure. . . it doesn't
make sense for me to put in an appropriation that is not gonna make the project work. So if
you tell me, you little short or you have more than enough, I would appreciate a comment.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Well, that number, 10,000, and we definitely appreciate the
consideration for a new water tank; that's something that we've been discussing for a number
of years now. We--and I'm gonna have Dave explain a little bit more--but we feel that this
should be a CIP item, because I think there has to be a study done on trying to deliver the
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water up to the cemetery in addition to maybe even the improvements that need to be made
for the water tank. So I think maybe I'll just turn it over to my Director to expand a little bit
more.
MR. GOODE: Thanks, Rowena. Good afternoon, everybody. You know, I was probably there at
the opening and we all saw the tank, it sat right next to the property, it's at the same
elevation, the toilets barely flushed from day one and it's only gotten worse. The money
helps I think as far as us being able to deliver additional water, truckloads up there. But
typically, on the veterans cemeteries, the improvements are done by the Federal Government.
Like, right now, we have an ongoing improvement project on the Makawao Veterans
Cemetery -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh, right.
MR. GOODE: --as well as the expansion improvements; they're all done by the Federal
Government. So we can work with them, you know, and identify, hey—like Rowena said—
you kinda need to have a better plan for the water up here. But if the money was more along
the lines of, okay, for us to facilitate more delivering of truckloads to fill it up, then that
would certainly help. But I think for us to go out and start to procure a new tank or to make
those types of improvements that are typically done by the Federal Government might be a
precedent that, you know, that could be a slippery slope, I guess. So...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just have, you know, I mean our veterans don't ask for much on Lanai,
but to me what they're asking for regarding the cemetery is a reasonable request, you know,
there's no bells and whistles at that cemetery, you know that. And I just need something that
works for our veterans, especially the last things we're gonna provide a service for their
service to our country. So, you know, for me, it's an important priority to take care our vets.
And so, you know, that's why I'm willing to, you know, make the argument to my eight
colleagues why it's a, you know, important thing, although the dollar amount is 10,000, it's
still one big thing for our vets on our island.
MR. GOODE: Right. And I think we were just delivering the water. We could probably do with a
lower number. In fact, I might even suggest that you look to restore some of the Molokai
Veterans Cemetery. 'Cause I'm concerned that if we have, you know, if we have a fence
falls down, we have other maintenance issues that might pop up, we might find ourselves
strapped on Molokai and we have too much...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So we're clear, Director, the County is required to provide positions and
operational money, but anything that is capital is Federal money? Is that how it works down
the line?
MR. GOODE: Well, we're required for maintenance; how we do it, whether it's by position or not, I
don't.. .not aware of anything. But we historically have had a position in Makawao.
-93-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 30, 2014

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's what I thought.
MR. GOODE: We may even need a future position when we get the new ten acres. On Molokai,
the park's caretaker—what's it called?—Veteran Cemetery Caretaker position VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: --is also taking care of our County cemetery and the War Memorial—what do you
call?—the War Memorial area in Ala Malama [sic], that person took care of all that stuff,
too. So, but in general, we take care of the maintenance. So there's small maintenance:
painting that happens from time to time; or like I said, if a fence goes down, we take care of
it. But if it's Capital, yeah, we look to the Federal Government.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So if I wanted that new tank, I need Federal monies?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I think for a new tank, yes, I would think so. If it's maintenance, I mean if we
needed to drain it to patch it...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So I would need one Federal law passed for one $10,000 tank on Lanai?
MR. GOODE: However they, yeah, however they do their appropriations. I mean that's how we've
done our recent improvements in Makawao.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, for me, Makawao is such a different scale, yeah MR. GOODE: Oh, yeah, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --we dealing with a lot more families, lot more veterans. And, I mean,
my father's there, so, you know, I understand.
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I appreciate the comments, Director. I'm just trying to find
a way to take care our vets on Lanai, thank you.
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
COUINCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I have a question.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Do we receive any kind of monies from the Federal for the
upkeep of the cemetery?
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MR. GOODE: We receive, like a per burial basis, some funds; it does not go to a significant
percentage of the overall maintenance cost.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So how much do you get, is it like $200 or. . . 'cause when my
father was buried, that's what I was told, they get $200--this is on the island of Hawaii, but I
don't think it's different no matter which island you go—I think it's $200 is what they give
towards the burial expense am I correct or. . . and if I'm wrong, I apologize.
MR. GOODE: It's somewhere around there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Something like that, yeah?
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Which I mean if you add the. . . never mind, I won't even go in
that. . . and I don't wanna disrespect the vets because they gave us what we have and I wanna
continue that; so whatever the cost, I would not object to it. But the Federal Government's
reimbursement for burial costs, Mr. Chair, is manini. And I was trying to think of a nice
word, but.. .and I had some other words that I really didn't wanna say publicly, but it's not
very much, you know, and so okay. I just wanted. . .1 thought it was something ridiculously
small, and $200 if.. .and if I'm wrong, whatever, you know, please correct me; but I think it's
something like that. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Members. . . Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And yeah, you know, I don't wanna step into the parameters of
Mr. Hokama and Lanai's issues, but I do recall going up there during our Budget hearing and
viewing the tank and everything that you folks were talking about. And so you're saying that
the water.. . you could do water delivery with that money, yet, I think the setup doesn't quite
work out very well. As you say, it's right next to the facility, the water pressure never quite
really, you know, was up to par to begin with. And so, you know, is that gonna be helpful to
just fill that tank up? And the tank's quite small, doesn't look like it does much anyways,
but...
MR. GOODE: Yeah, well, you may remember it's kinda like a silo, it's long - 95 -
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, it's like a...
MR. GOODE: --skinny; so if it's full, you have more -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Turn sideways.
MR. GOODE: --header pressure. So it's when it gets, I don't know, half or so, it starts getting
pretty bad. But and it's certainly not enough to irrigate in times where it's drought like
we've had previously. We take our water truck and drive around the perimeter and shoot it
down -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: --with water, that's how we irrigate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then with that being said, has Pulama Lanai been
looked at perhaps to assist with water or water tank, 'cause I know next door is their golf
course and the community cemetery, also.
MR. GOODE: Community cemetery's right up the road.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, but they have, obviously, water to water the courses and
things. Just.. .and it could be gravity fed it almost seems like 'cause. I had done some
walking, geocaching with Mr. Couch, too, so kinda went through the terrain and scoped
things out a little bit. But MR. GOODE: Uh-huh?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --you know, I don't know, Mr. Hokama, if that's an option, but
just I was looking towards, yeah, some solutions, too, as water availability.
MR. GOODE: I think it's been discussed in the past to use the.. .whether use reclaimed water,
primarily, for the golf course is tapping into that line.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh?
MR. GOODE: But, again, I think it'd be more money than this, and it might be something we'd
have to, again, look towards the Federal Government to solving.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We need to move on, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, that's good.
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CHAIR WHITE: The next item is reducing Professional Services and R&M Service's contracts in
the amounts of 8,000 and 9,000. Those are items where the expenditures were 8,000 for
Professional Services and 3,000 for the Service contracts. So the Director can share whether
you're comfortable with those adjustments.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, we're fine with it, Chair; as a Program Budget, we can work around it.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Moving down to Highways Administration Program. We've
reduced operations by 27,000 that's outlined on the sheet we provided. A reduction of
10,000 in repairs and maintenance, 14- in telephone and $3,600 in computer software.
Director?
MR. GOODE: No, we're fine with this one, too.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then the next changes are on the next page, Page 36, where we've
deleted the expansion positions for the Pavement Preservation Team and reduced operations
which.. .1 don't see it identified on the. . . oh, no, it is identified on the list: the fifth item,
Reduce Operations, $7,000 for Road, Bridge and Drainage Maintenance Program.
MR. GOODE: I'm sorry, Chair, so just the second item or the whole thing in...
CHAIR WHITE: Well, you can. . . well, why don't you address the Pavement Preservation Team
reduction? Or do you, Members, have questions or comments on the pavement preservation?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair; and thank you, Mr. Goode. Question for
you on the Pavement Preservation Team--you're doing a bang-up job now; you guys did the
Kahakuloa road, right, is that right?--so if you were given these positions, how much extra
road lane miles could we cover in the year?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: I'll take a ... 1'!! try to take a crack at this. I'm gonna take a step in a
different direction and talk about the operation as it is right now in the road, drainage, bridges
program. We have our staff working on a number of paving projects out in Kahakuloa. In
fact, I think today is their last day; and then they intend to work on an additional portion of
Kahekili Highway towards the Camp Maluhia shortly. And then we also had some work
going on on Omaopio Road, in Makawao, we also had some work happening in Lahaina
doing some seal coating in the Kaanapali area. And with those crews having their time spent
on paving, we've let a lot of other projects.. .let them go for a little while. And some of these
projects involved are flood-control areas, some road maintenance, perhaps some pothole
patching, grass cutting; and so those things have had to wait until we had some of our other
work, our pavement preservation work done. So if we.. .the positions that we are requesting
is really vital in allowing us to be able to, one, be able to do the proposed. . .the paving work
that we'd like to get done in the next fiscal year and also be able to do our other
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responsibilities which include road maintenance, culvert maintenance, drainage ways and
grass cutting. So what you'll find here is, with these positions not being allowed, you'll see a
difference in the types of services that we provide. You might see a lot more phone calls like
we're seeing right now for pothole patching and grass cutting. We'll probably see a
difference in some of the reports from the State on how our dam structures are functioning or
the type of maintenance that's being provided on our dams. So I think that's the kind of
result that we're gonna get if we don't get these positions funded.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, thank you, Ms. Dagdag-Andaya, for that. Didn't you get a
couple positions maybe two years ago, couple, three positions. . . or, yeah, I thought it was
five.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Yeah, we got five positions in the last fiscal year -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: --and we're currently in the process of getting those positions filled.
So, as with some other departments who got positions last year, we've, you know, we've
come to a number of issues in trying to get the classifications made. We recruited for one
position which was the Construction Equipment Mechanic, so that's in progress. Some of
the other positions, the rest, are all still being reviewed and hoping that we can go out to get
them filled pretty soon.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And what's the delay on those?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: We had some union discussions that -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: --need to get done. Also, DPS had some discussions, I believe, with
the other counties on the classification. I think what they needed to do was find something
similar in a different county.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So then if you had those five positions, the people who are doing
the pavement preservation, now can go back to the regular duties?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Right. And that's just five positions, so.. .well, actually four, I would
say.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, four plus the mechanic.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Right.
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MR. GOODE: Right. If I may interject, Chair? And we're also reorganizing I think it was eight
positions within our existing personnel to move into Pavement Preservation. So that's quite
a few positions, and it also requires us to look at, you know, the types of activities that we're
doing that maybe we either don't have to do any longer or, you know, basically streamlining
our operations in order to move those in. So to get a full complement of 18 individuals: five
from this current budget, five proposed, eight reorg'd internally; that gives us the force,
really, to do all types of pavement preservations: slurry seal, the seal coat, paving, give us
proper traffic control, the striping that's necessary and, really, the whole nine yards and
really focus on the roads. So that's a big effort, internally, to take those eight positions,
really, you really can think of almost as being attritioned. But part of the idea is if our roads
are better, then we have less potholes to fix, right; so that helps. There's a lot of areas we've
been cutting grass where we don't have to cut grass. And there's other areas where we're
just streamlining efforts as best as we can; albeit, you know, currently, you know, there's
areas that are being put aside till this summer, really, to get to. So I think we all want. . . we
all really, really want our roads to be a lot better, right, and it's a combination of all that work
that Engineering Division is putting out in contracts. But, internally, if we can also do those
types of activities that aren't.. . don't lend themselves as well to being contracted, the end
result, I think, is what we're trying to achieve.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just trying to figure out a dollar amount or. . . I'm not quite sure how
to work this. If you had the extra positions and got your 18-man team going, how much
pavement can we preserve compared to not having to put it out by contract instead of having
it in house?
MR. GOODE: Well, some of that, the works we're looking at doing, we don't really contract out at
all. I mean seal coating in the neighborhoods is something that we've never contracted out
and we just started doing it. We just finished Kaanapali Hillside, they're doing some areas in
Kahului currently. And that's the type of work that, you know, by hitting our neighborhood
roads that don't have heavy traffic, you know, we're gonna preserve those roads for a real
long, long time; so it's not just pure resurfacing. You know, when we compete with big,
resurfacing jobs, we can't compete, currently.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GOODE: There's no price which.. .what we pay for material. But where roads may fail in
certain locations, we can do a spot repair; we can do that instantly without having to got to
procurement; we have an advantage there. There's certain areas where we can.. . like
Kahakuloa was a big task, and just to design that and put that out to contract would've taken
longer than it took for us to do the actual work.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I guess at what I'm trying to weigh here is what it would cost us to
contract out versus having the in-house team to do the same amount of work. As you. . . I'm
sure you're aware of our concern about adding more people onto the payroll as opposed to
you may be hiring out, contracting out. So is it gonna save us money in the long run to have
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these--and I'm talking in the long run, because, you know, we have OPEB and all the
benefits and everything that we have to deal with even after they retire--versus having it
contracted out?
MR. GOODE: Well, I can't say I have those exact numbers. I mean they're based on a lot of
assumptions, right. One of the things that we were trying to avoid was the scenario,
four-five years ago, when we had one paver in the islands and we were paying three times
what we were doing now and the number of relaying miles was down by a third. It just put
us that farther behind the eight ball; that can happen anytime, it can happen anytime. We're
kinda at the size where that can happen from time to time, one purchase, one consolidation
and here we are again. So, by having us having that capability and being able to deploy as
needed, you know, it's gonna really help that potential scenario. I don't know if it's gonna
happen; I know it happened, and it wasn't good for our road users, which is basically all of
US.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GOODE: So that's something I think that, you know, gives us that capability, helps keep
things in check. But the work inside the neighborhoods, in particular, is something I'm really
concerned about contracting out. It's hard to even pave roads in the neighborhoods let alone
try and doing seal coat and working around. I think you have to extend the right amount of
aloha to work in the neighborhoods and make it work properly, and I'm convinced our guys
can do it and they've been doing it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Just for clarification, you mentioned a couple minutes ago that we've never
contracted that out; so that's something we've doing for quite some time.
MR. GOODE: No, actually, we just started, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: But you just...
MR. GOODE: You're talking about seal coating?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: Well, we...
CHAIR WHITE: You said that you never contract that out.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, we never have, right. And I mean, in fact, we have never contracted it nor
done it in house -_100-
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CHAIR WHITE: Nor done it. Oh, okay.
MR. GOODE: --until recently, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: That was my misconception.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, we've got the equipment, they've been trained on it.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I understand.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, yeah, sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. Director, I may have it wrong, but, you know, my
understanding of Parks Department for the districts' system request was a lot of repaving as
part of the. . . or most of the monies that are being requested by the districts was the intention
to have your Department do that resurfacing/repaving under that Parks' proposal.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, we've met with Parks to see where there's opportunities where we can do that
type of work for them, and so we have two areas. We have our contracted work, and so our
Engineering Division will be working with their Parks' planners to look at, okay, here's the
roads that we're gonna be doing in the next coming fiscal year. Do you have parks facilities
nearby, are they in a condition especially the pavement that needs to be repaved, in which
case we could add them to our scope of work and then Parks would pay for that portion
within the park, saving everybody some money. Also, on our Highways side, if we're doing
work in a neighborhood, maybe we're doing the seal coating or the slurry or doing a repaving
job, is there a park nearby, can we do that while we're there?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So...
MR. GOODE: So we've.. .that program is essentially in place now -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. GOODE: --and we're looking for our first opportunities.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So if that is part of the way to being efficiency, stretch the County
dollar, I cannot see you doing all the districts in one year; but they're asking for every district
to have some monies for similar purposes. And if you're part of the efforts to achieve those
measurements or goals, you know, I can understand maybe reconsidering some system
monies, but I cannot see giving all the districts because I don't think you can hit all the
districts. So if this is part of a three-year plan that within three years you're gonna hit every
district parks' needs, you know, then I don't have a problem phasing in by year the
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appropriate number of districts. But I cannot see us giving you nine districts of Park system
money with this kinda expectations, and then for those of us whose districts don't get
resurfaced and don't get the improvement -MR. GOODE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --you know, you're gonna get upset Members next cycle.
MR. GOODE: Right. We're focused on the roads. Our theory is that we're working on the roads
and if there's a park right next, then we should work together. But if it's.. .if Parks
Department needs to do resurfacing in a number of areas, they're more than likely gonna
contract that out and batch, you know, three or four facilities together or however they plan
on doing it. But we look at it as, if we're here...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (Inaudible)... Lanai because you know if we're gonna do parks
resurf, we might as well do road resurfacing, too, because we're gonna put a lot of effort in
mobilization for Lanai, you know.
MR. GOODE: Lanai, yeah, for sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And Pulama only has some capability, they don't have all capability,
you know. So I'm just trying to understand the approach from different departments
requested 'cause I think it's part of your repaving program. And my answer was, it is,
correct?
MR. GOODE: Yes. We're looking. . . we will be more than happy to do other departments' work.
So even if Kaunoa needs repaving, Fire Department, Police, wherever we happen to be. Of
course our...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But you currently doing that now anyway, right? 'Cause I mean is
Wells Park improvements a Park improvement or a Public Works improvement?
MR. GOODE: Well, yeah, that's a good example. We needed the sidewalk improvements as part of
our road project, and so we worked with Parks to design those improvements and get rid of
any existing bad, traffic situation. But we will be incorporating that as part of our projects.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So that's your Department's project or is it Parks?
MR. GOODE: I can't remember if we paid for the whole thing, but maybe we split it. But, yeah,
essentially, we worked together to make it work.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No, no, I mean I've had some good comments. Some asked me,
why is the sidewalk there, but the main question's, when they going fix the park fence on the
CMU? And I'm going, I don't know, this is...
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MR. GOODE: Actually part of that is part of the project, and that is waiting for...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That is. . . (inaudible)... I know that, they already put it in.
MR. GOODE: I think there's a tournament going on COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: --so soon as that's done, we're going in, yeah, right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just going say that there's lot of people who are watching, of course
they say, are you paving by the banyan tree? And I'm... say, good question, I hope so.
MR. GOODE: Right. Well, another example is we were paving out in Lahaina, and so when we
came back, we hit a bad spot at the Olowalu Transfer Station, so we worked with Solid
Waste Division, hit that spot for them and moved on. So there's, you know, these spot places
that we can hit when we're in the area, it's gotta make sense for everybody.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I was gonna cover Wells Street, but he
already covered it, so I don't have to cover that part. What I wanted to ask is, you know, the
sealing--not the slurry seal, but the sealing that you've been doing--how many roads,
approximately, have you hit, how many older roads have... 'cause, for example, Wailuku
Heights, Alu Street has not been repaved for over 35 years. 'Cause I only lived there eight
years and it was done seven years before I came, so I know it's about 35 years since that road
has.. .but they came in and sealed all the cracks. The last.. .all this big rain we've had, not a
pothole, not one pothole, so the sealing does work. So how much sealing have you done
throughout the County? Because that is one preservation part that does MR. GOODE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --help us not to have to go back and resurface and repave
many of the smaller, interior, neighborhood roads. Although, Alu is a main thoroughfare, I'd
hate to beg to differ anybody.
MR. GOODE: Right. Mr. Chair and Mr. Victorino, thanks for bringing that up 'cause we call that
crack sealing.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Crack sealing, whatever you wanna call it, yeah.
MR. GOODE: And crack sealing is your first line of defense.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: And we've done a lot of it. I mean, gosh, I don't know, hundreds of miles, perhaps -

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --all over the place. And so when we do the seal coat of the entire surface, the first
activity we would do is get the cracks, you know, blow them out, seal them and then put the
finish sealer that goes over the entire roadway. And that one, pretty much, you know,
Kaanapali Hillside, we did the whole thing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GOODE: That roadway can't be in too bad a shape to do that. It has to be at a certain level of
condition where it's gonna be effective; if it's already alligatored and in bad shape, then we
wouldn't deploy that. But, you're right, I mean crack sealing is the first line of defense and COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --we're very committed to that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because I know Upcountry has similar situations; and if we
get to their roads quickly and crack seal, then you wouldn't have as many potholes, too.
'Cause that's what causes the potholes: those cracks, water gets under the MR. GOODE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --asphalt.. .there's the pothole. So, you know, thank you guys
very much and don't forget, when you get chance, you could seal Alu Road any time you
want to. We're willing to accept any sealing you could do for us. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions on the increased positions? Just to clarify,
Director, you mentioned that four out of the five positions that were previously provided,
remain unfilled? Okay. Do you have any kind of cost estimates on what the Kahekili project
is likely to cost us?
MR. GOODE: Unfortunately, I don't have them. I haven't seen them, yet, we just wrapped up the
work. They keep pretty good records, so I think we can get that pretty quickly.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, if you could provide us with that. And the cost comparison that was
provided to us recently put the cost for County providing it at about half of what the total
paving cost would be for a private company to do so; that's different than what was provided
last year. And last year you provided us with a full spreadsheet, and I'm just wondering what
the basis of those calculations might be.
MR. GOODE: I don't know. Rowena, do you have that information at all? I'm sorry, I don't have
that, Chair, as far as the.. .is it.. .1 think it was really, question, is it apples to apples or apples
to oranges compared to last year? And, yeah, this is one of the reasons that--and I'm glad to
see—it wasn't cut, the Fiscal Analyst position.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. GOODE: You know, it really gives us that kinda solid data base CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. GOODE: --that we can move forward on a year-to-year basis. And but I think, I guess, it
shows that we're, I would say, we're competitive in certain instances CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. GOODE: --depending on the size of the job.
CHAIR WHITE: No, and I totally agree with your point that the County, having established your
paving team, has made the, you know, the market much more COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Competitive.
CHAIR WHITE: --competitive and has already helped us reduce the overall cost, so I really. . .1
think all of us give you kudos for that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Another item that you wanna mention. The County would
also.. .1 think there, what, three or four paving companies now on the island? I think there's
three or four, you know, at one time there was just one.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And we all know, with just one, and at that time, construction
was going pretty hot and heavy, you didn't get competitive prices, they just gave you a price
and CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you took it or you left it. And that was it, right, Mr. Goode?
'Cause you were in the private sector at that time.
MR. GOODE: Right, yeah. And we've always had a couple or smaller payers, but their bonding
capacity varies; so if you have a big job, you have a small pool, right.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Moving on to the equipment list. The Chair's proposal includes the truck
tractor for Lanai and the asphalt zipper, but deletes some of the other equipment. I'm trying
to get to the equipment. It's on Page 17-66 of the Details, Members. . . . (Long pause).
And my numbers don't quite add up; I'll have to take a look at that. So, Members, we'll
provide you a little bit better detail. But, Mr. Goode, if you could.. . 'cause I don't see the
truck tractor, am I on the wrong page?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, it says on your. . . oh, you're looking for...
MR. MOLINA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Come on, Jordan.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Where'd that voice come from?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Equipment came out of two places. On 17-66, is
within the Department's operational request. What we did here is deleted the expansion
positions related. . . or the equipment related to the expansion positions. From the remaining
equipment, it was a proposed reduction of 281,400 leaving a balance of $500,000 to be
expended by the Department.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
MR. MOLINA: And, in addition, they had equipment purchases through the Countywide
Equipment Cost under the Department of Finance Capital Program.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. MOLINA: And that's where the truck tractor and the asphalt zipper came from.
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CHAIR WHITE: Oh, that's right. That's from equipment bond; that's why these numbers weren't
adding up. Thank you very much for rescuing me. Okay. Director?
MR. GOODE: Okay. I guess thanks for that clarification. I think it really comes down to if you're
gonna leave the Payment Preservation Team in, we'd hope you leave the equipment in.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry, can you say that louder?
MR. GOODE: If you're gonna leave the Payment Preservation Team in, or if that's the will of the
body, then hopefully you can leave the related equipment in as well.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: But if, obviously, if the Pavement Preservation Team or these additional five
positions is not the will of the body to continue with that idea, then the related equipment
could go.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, the question then comes up, with the changes in the equipment, we've
reduced the equipment but provided a couple of the items from the bond list and some of the
items on Page 17-66 with the assumption that, with your existing crew, those types of
equipment would still be helpful. Is that correct or are they all tied to the increased
manpower?
MR. GOODE: I just don't know. Do you know? No, I'd have to, I guess, get a better sense of
exactly what's being proposed.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Well...
MR. GOODE: I can get back to Staff, you know, by tomorrow morning.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And if you can just take a look at the $500,000 amount there then we can
work from there, if that covers the...
MR. GOODE: Is the 500,000.. .would it be flexible or is it specific to specific types of...
CHAIR WHITE: No, it's a Program Budget so you can decide which piece of equipment are the
most advantageous for the crew that you will have.
MR. GOODE: Okay. Well, let me try to get back to you tomorrow.
CHAIR WHITE: Or if you'd want to come back with specific pieces of equipment, that's fine, too.
MR. GOODE: We always like it general.
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CHAIR WHITE: No, that's fine.
MR. GOODE: Specific, that's for sure.
CHAIR WHITE: No, it's gonna end up a certain dollar amount, so...
MR. GOODE: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions on those? If not, we'll go on to the CIP, and that
begins on COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Seven nine one?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Forty-one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Forty-one, eh?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh. Forty-one?
CHAIR WHITE: .

(Long pause). . . Is that forty-four? Forty-four is the first one.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, wouldn't forty-two
Wailuku Baseyard Emergency Generator?

(short pause)... would be the

CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Thank you. Any questions for the Director on the Wailuku Baseyard
Generator?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What page is that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page 42
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, top of... it's the second item on Page 42.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, got it, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any questions for the Director? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just the implications if it's deleted.
MR. GOODE: Well, that is our main emergency operating area. We have been operating without a
generator for a while, so it's just, I guess, a small risk calculation. If we don't have the
power...
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COIJNCILMEMBER COUCH: Power never goes out in Wailuku.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, that's what you think. Never goes out in Kihei, but I
don't wanna say anything to that, anyhow. You know, Mr. Goode, I'd like to really ask this
question, how important is it? Because that is our main baseyard, that is the main baseyard
for this County at this time.
MR. GOODE: Well, I think it's important.
COIJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean to the point if he deletes it, you can live without it; and
something goes wrong, I just don't wanna be, you know, jumped all over about not having a
backup generator. Yeah, we're fortunate, we haven't had many blackouts or outages in
Wailuku, but it still happens. And when we do have one, I'm afraid, that being the main
baseyard, everything's going through there right now until we get something changed, that's
where a lot of our equipment goes. So you tell us.
MR. GOODE: Right. Well, I do.. .I've actually just got some information here. We do have a used
generator that we got from the sewage pump station--so I guess you can say we're
resourceful--now, how reliable that is, I don't know. You know, if it helps to balance things,
we could come back next year with it -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's fine.
MR. GOODE: --and try to rely.. .make sure our backup is working well.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman? Oh, I'm sorry. I'm sorry, Mr. Victorino.
COIJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no. Go ahead. You know, I'm comfortable with his
answer. I wanna ask the next one on the Wailuku Municipal Parking Lot, but go ahead,
Mr. Hokama.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Isn't this something we could ask FEMA to consider paying since we
would use it in emergencies basically? Is it something that this could qualify for a FEMA
reimbursement or FEMA funding, Director? . (Inaudible). . using it in emergencies.
MR. GOODE: Right, right. Yeah, my only involvement with FEMA has been a more post-disaster
for reimbursement of things that got damaged. But if there's an opportunity.. .or maybe Civil
Defense would have the best answer for that, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I mean, you know, I appreciate the.. .1 mean we would like you
to operate. . .1 mean, for us, the key component for the County in emergencies, of course:
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communications and the ability of getting our people and equipment to the right place. So
the gas pumps gotta work, we going need fuel MR. GOODE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --we're gonna need communications. And we know that, this building,
we've equipped for external generation in case the normal power goes out, it's 'cause we
gotta function for an El emergency center. So again, yeah, I'm just asking because, to me,
the reimbursement means we didn't have it when we needed it, so it's too late. Unlike Mr.,
you know, so I understand Mr. Victorino's concern. When it happens, we want it MR. GOODE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --there ready to go. So, yeah, I'm willing to help you find ways to get it.
And if the Feds have the money, I'm happy to go help you go get that funding for resilience
preparedness instead of after-the-fact reimbursements.
MR. GOODE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you, Director. Any other questions on the generator?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I do.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You said you have a used generator. Is it operable at this time
or did you just salvage it from wherever you got it from?
MR. GOODE: My understanding is that it's operable. I don't know how often it's fired up and
tested.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Do you have a maintenance plan, like, to fire it up every month
or quarterly or...
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You know, most people when they have emergency.. .most
places, when you have, I would think, emergency generator, you would have a maintenance
plan for that. So do you have something like that?
MR. GOODE: I believe we do.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. GOODE: I don't know how often it is, though, but...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Moving on to the Wailuku Municipal Lot. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, thank you. And, as you noticed, the Chair has removed
that. And I wanna know, really, that lot has not been repaved or any ceiling or anything for
years and years, lot of dips, and I know that's another liability waiting for this County, you
know, very bad. And I understand the Chair's saying that, you know, there's other plans, and
I'm not sure what the plans because the last plan we had for that parking lot and the parking
structure has been shut down by the Administration already and that's been put to the
wayside and I don't think that's gonna come up not for a while so long as this Administration
hangs around and I'll leave it at that. So my question is, knowing what I know of that
parking lot--and I go there all the time--and I really think resurfacing and restriping is really
important. 'Cause, hey, even finding striping now is virtually impossible. What do you
think? Do you think that's really a priority to get that lot... 'cause it's a heavily-used lot.
MR. GOODE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Heavily used. Do you think that we should repave that?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair and Mr. Victorino, I do, and that's why it's in there. I try to walk through
there. Every time I go to Wailuku, I always walk through there because we're responsible
for its maintenance. I had received two calls from folks and who were parking there going to
work that had, you know, like ankle-type injuries, because it's almost like our own
cobblestone road in some areas. The lower portions, in particular, are really bad shape.
You're gonna be seeing, in another Committee, something coming to you regarding I think
the configuration of the old lots that used to be in there, homes and whatnot COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: --and it was, I think, it was done in 1962. So it's been 50 years since we paved it and
it shows. We, too, were waiting to see whether the Administration was gonna move forward
with the parking lot building, etcetera in which case, yeah, why pave it, it doesn't make
sense. But that project has been.. .it's ready to go, it's shelved for a future time. So, in the
meantime, you know, based on the calls, my own personal walkthroughs, it is time. So,
yeah, we put it in there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So thank you. And I was waiting for this moment, Mr. Chair.
This is one I'm going to have to fight hard and try to see I can get. . . I'm gonna find some
way to put it back, 'cause this is really needed. It is heavily used both by our locals, visitors
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and others and it has not been repaved since.. .thank you for 1962 when lot of us were lot
younger, had darker hair or shorter, whatever it might have been.
CHAIR WHITE: Or more hair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I beg your pardon?
CHAIR WHITE: Or more hair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Or more hair, whatever it might've been. So this really does
need to be done, Mr. Chair. It is a liability. And I've had calls from visitors who've gotten
hurt and they just, you know, shrug it off. But I hate to see something major happens and we
get, you know, we pay 150,000 or 500,000 dollars for an injury because we never took care
of that lot. So I really gonna ask to put this one back, and we'll find the money somewhere.
We'll take it out of your district and put it.. . oh, no, I'm . . . (inaudible). . . we'll find it
somewhere, but this really does need...
CHAIR WHITE: I've already taken a number of things out of my district.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Yeah well, mine, too. I mean, you know, I can, you know, let
me show you that, but anyhow, please. You know, I really think this is part of our Wailuku
town. And then we're gonna do the other one, fix it all up nice and then you go right across
the street and it's like really ticky tack and terrible -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: --and people are getting hurt, so CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: --that's my take on that. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Members, other questions? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I can understand the district Member's concern and his priorities; so,
you know, I'd be the same if was Lanai. But we know we have deferred agreements, yeah,
on that lot. So is it only the County paying for this bill or is all the other property owners that
utilizes or has the benefit of the lots also anteing up for this project? 'Cause I don't see it as
only our funding responsibility. We assisting all those other private property owners that
should have put in their parking improvements, but we agreed to defer because of a parking
structure project.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I guess I would answer that if there are agreements that call for them to
participate in something like this then we would we would definitely want to knock on their
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door to collect those funds. So I could see, you know, like a proviso that says provided that
you know, anybody that has these deferred agreements or whatever you wanna call them, that
we, you know, tap into those as much as possible.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you have a sense of what kind of percentage or type of monies that
might be available to assist you with doing this project?
MR. GOODE: You know, I don't. Those agreements were with the Planning Department as part of
their offsite parking agreement, so I don't know the language or the dollar amounts that are
in those agreements.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. I have no problem turning this, if we're gonna resurface until
we build a structure, to turn it into a pay parking lot, pay parking lot, okay. 'Cause there's a
bill, there's always a bill. We all know, although people say it's free, there's nothing free in
life, okay. And so, for me, I can support Mr. Victorino, but my thing is, then make it a pay
parking lot to help pay for the improvements. If we're not gonna collect on those deferred
agreements to prorate and pay their share. You know, this is all.. .for me, it's about keeping
Wailuku the County seat. So, you know, I have my issues about the MRA, with their
authority they have, not moving forward, because I don't think they need the
Administration's approval as an authority and agency. They got... it's a super agency by
State law, okay, the most powerful agency this County has. I don't know if they know what
they have under their authority; but, as I understand State law, it is quite impressive,
including the ability to incur debt, okay. So I think then people is. . . if this moves forward,
what could you tell us and Mr. Victorino when this project would go forward, July ist? I
3rd quarter? If we gave
mean what is the planned schedule to do the job, January, 2nd quarter,
you the money, when would you do the project?
MR. GOODE: I'd say anywhere between 12 and 18 months from July 1. The time we looked at
what's there, the exact design of it'd be repaved, if we're gonna handle any incidental, if
there's any drainage issues, restriping opportunities; we'd wanna throw that all into the
design. And so that means carving out that Engineering Division design time, which I would
say, right now, is backlogged with our Fed Aid projects and everything else. So we would
get to it, we would not let the money lapse -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --but it wouldn't be immediately.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I don't know if it would be your Committee or maybe Ms. Cochran's
Committee that would need to take up the consideration of metered parking or paid parking.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm guessing it would be...
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, the State has no problem and every State facility has pay.
So, you know, I mean, you know, if it's 12 to 18 months, then we have enough time to take
care the legislation, if need be in the Code, to allow you to charge for parking.
MR. GOODE: And if we knew that's coming, that could be part of the design if we need to set up a
kiosk or pay station. You know, we got.. .do an EV station.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Or figure out, hey, just put in the meter is the cheapest way, just put in
the meter. I don't need a person. The only person I going need is one security. . . a collector
and a security agent to collect the money.
MR. GOODE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Or we could be like the Mainland, everything's off credit cards already,
nobody puts real money in meters anymore. You know, so, you know, I would ask that you
give this project more thought if you want us to consider reinstating it then help out
Mr. Victorino' s priorities. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Any other questions, Members. I think we need to move on to the next
page, 42. . .43 rather.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Before we go off this page, you have the Market Street (Off-Street)
Parking Lot Paving; there's been a couple of.. .quite a few pieces of testimony requesting a
bigger project on that. Is that something you guys would run or would that be a combination,
you and Parks, or how would that work if this is where that would come up?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, we've indicated to the Planning Department that we can assist on the
construction side. We can assist. We've indicated to Planning we'd be happy to assist on the
construction side 'cause that's what we do.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But we would put the money in here, probably?
MR. GOODE: Here, meaning?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page 42, No. 1, Market Street (Off-Street) Parking Lot Paving.
MR. GOODE: Oh. Yeah, under Public Works CIP COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Three hundred fifty...
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MR. GOODE: --I guess, yeah. As my understanding is the design's basically done. So, you know,
if it comes. . . for us, construction management is something we do, so civil construction
management.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But it's also a park kind of facility with the...
MR. GOODE: If Parks wants to have it, they can have it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I mean...
MR. GOODE: We already.. .we know Planning doesn't do construction so we've offered to do that
for them.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright, thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One last comment, I would hope you would check with Planning,
Director Goode, because I thought that when the County allowed Lokahi Pacific to do that
project next to lao Theatre, that they also had plans to take care of the back parking, this
project area; so I'm not too sure if they still need to comply with what we authorized. And I
would at least check to see if, you know, they fulfilled all their requirements, that's great.
But if it is still a outstanding issue, then I think we, as a County, we should make them fulfill
their requirements first; and if there's additional work, then we just do the balance. But I
don't feel to do an agency's compliance requirements for them, we've got enough things to
take care on our own. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Ms. Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --something quick? We need to keep moving.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, real quick. Is this the lao Square, the parking the MRA's
been talking about all day?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Same thing, and now you're coming to us for money and
they're coming to us for this, too, the same time?
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MR. GOODE: No. We didn't ask.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. That's my question and...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Maybe you can clarify your point, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Clarify the point is they came and said to expand this from 75- to
355-. They know this is being done. They said it isn't complete and they're asking us to
increase it. That's not a separate, whole project; it's this project, but expanded, is my
understanding.
CHAIR WHITE: So they're wanting Mr. Victorino's 350- to roll into that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, this is the.. .oh, okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Different lot, hey, hey.
CHAIR WHITE: Just kidding, just kidding.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that's good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Now you causing trouble again, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, you know, we have to keep one step ahead of Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that's not hard, not hard.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Let's move on to the next page. Government Facilities, we've reduced the
building improvements; and the reason for that reduction is, in reviewing the amounts that
they have, they currently have 300,000 encumbered with a $490,000 balance. So since the
request is 1.1 million.. .or 1.12 million, we've added an additional 600- to the existing
balance of 500,000.. .or 490,000. So any concerns with that, Mr. Goode?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What page again, sir? I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Forty-three, Mike.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Forty-three?
CHAIR WHITE: Page 43.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is that the one Countywide...
CHAIR WHITE: Three-quarters, yeah, three-quarters of the way down the page.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Countywide?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct, Building Facility Improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay. Alright, got it. I thought I was on the right place,
okay, sorry.
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, well, first of all, I think for the existing fiscal year, we have till the end of
December, so we will be encumbering whatever we had available in Fiscal Year '14. As far
as '15 goes, if this is the amount that we end up. . . (clears throat). . . excuse me, we end up
with, we'll prioritize those projects that we had listed previously and do the ones that are the
most important. And if it helps to balance your budget CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --we'll make it work with what we have, but certain things will have to get pushed
out to another year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you very much. The next project. . .the next changes are on Page 44,
the Waiko Road Improvements moved from Highway Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I have a question for you on that.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that because of land acquisition that you're moving that out of
the Highway Fund? 'Cause Waiko Road's a highway.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's a roadway, it's not a highway.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, it's a roadway.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's not a highway, it's a roadway.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry, Mr. Victorino, Highway Funds go to all roads.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. But you said, "highway", and it's not a highway.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Whatever.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let's get it right, Mr. Couch, come on.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino, please, wait...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, he's just saying something that's not correct; I'm just
correcting 'em. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I won't use the term I would normally use, but we don't need to get into one.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I think this one, Chair, just moved from Bond Fund to Highway Fund, so
maybe it's a typo here.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Yeah, I believe that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Moved to, Director, moved to.
MR. GOODE: Or "moved to" Highway Fund, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that's what it should be, I believe. Is that correct, Michele? Yeah. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's moved to not moved from?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And then West Maui Community Plan Area Road Improvements, same thing here,
these are moved from the Bond Fund to the Highway Fund, these two projects. And the next
is the County Road Resurfacing, this 82,000, is just a place Chair and Staff agreed that if we
have extra funds, it drops into this puka here.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The pothole, it goes into the pothole.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, it drops into the pothole. . . (inaudible)...
MR. GOODE: Eighty-two thousand. We were hoping it was gonna be in the order of magnitude
higher, but we'll take it.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, we may get there before MR. GOODE: Okay.
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CHAIR WHITE: --before we're done.
MR. GOODE: It'll get used...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, this Committee and the community have always had a strong focus on the
paving. Okay. The next one is the Makawao Baseyard Equipment Storage of the deletion of
the design money.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page?
CHAIR WHITE: Page 46, about midway in the page. Questions for the Director on that?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I have one.
MR. GOODE: Well, as far as all our baseyards go, this is—and we're gonna get to it later—
Molokai baseyards are our number priority; so if this helps, we can, you know, delay this for
a year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Moving on to...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, one quick question?
CHAIR WHITE: Sorry. Yes?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Projects like this, how much of the structure is for equipment storage
and how much is really for personnel needs?
MR. GOODE: No, yeah, this is more to get the equipment more out of the weather. So this is all
equipment.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And take it the way even 'cause it was told me, so I was like, what?
'Cause I always felt to protect our equipment, too, you know. I mean that was one of my
biggest beefs with fire equipment on Lanai, 'cause Lanai, I don't know why, but our dirt just
loves to eat metal, okay. I don't know whether it's pineapple chemicals or, you know, the
iron sulfates or what, but Lanai dirt eats metal really good. But I was also told, you know,
paving equipment supposed to be outside 'cause that's where all the job is and they always
park on the side of the job, so why do we need one housing for equipment that was built and
engineered to be outside? So I just share it, 'cause I when like, oh, okay, that's... 1 just share
this comment that was shared to me MR. GOODE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and I didn't know how to respond, 'cause.. . (inaudible)... oh, there's
some logic to that, some logic to that. So can you help me, what would be your comment?
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MR. GOODE: Well, my comment would be that it is kind of a cost benefit analysis type of a deal.
But a lot of our equipment, you know, it may not be on the road all the time and I know if
you took the same piece of gear and you left it in the sun and rain versus one that at least got
some shade, a good portion of it's, like, you're gonna save on maintenance, you're gonna
save on wear and tear, you know, the seats don't get as bust up, the chairs, it's everything.
So I think we'd all prefer it to be under the shade and out of the elements from time to time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, and I appreciate your comment because I'm sure other people in our
community ask the same question and now they know the County's answer, you know, so I
appreciate that. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, the Chair can relate to the seat getting all bust up COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --'cause my 22-year-old tractor still runs like a top; the only thing wrong with it is
the seat. But I have enough padding that I can handle it, but, of course, I don't spend all day
in the seat like the folks in Public Works do.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, jumping back to the very top, Item 6--we're looking at
Page 46, yeah--Countywide Speed Hump/Speed Table Program. I wanna commend the
Director, Deputy Director in regards to trying to work out a issue with the Kamehameha III
School and the roadside and the, you know, loading/unloading zone, what have you. I know
it was asked for me to put in a proviso with no dollar amount attached just to reiterate the
importance that a portion of whatever it costs out to be for a crosswalk rehab fronting
Kamehameha III School Elementary in Lahaina. So I just want comment from Deputy
Director, whoever, to reinforce this proviso that I'm hoping to insert here.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: That's correct. We had a meeting with the representative from the
Police Department, the school, with our Engineering staff, and learned that the speed table
fronting Kamehameha III Elementary School on Front Street is not as.. .1 guess what
Officer Hodgens had mentioned was it seemed like it had sunk down a little bit; so what
we'd like to do is try to replace that. And so one of the things that we suggested was putting
in a proviso in the Countywide Speed Hump/Speed Table Program so that we can get that
fixed.
CHAIR WHITE: Staff will note that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you very much, just wanted that on record, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: As long as there's a consensus, we'll just add that, too, as a proviso.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Department, too, for your hard
work.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Next item is Waikapu Baseyard, the deletion of, I believe, the design
monies.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, that would be the MD's office.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, that's right, I'm sorry. Then the next change is on the Waiale Road extension.
I believe that's yours or is that Management as well?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, I think this would be also related to the Waikapu Baseyard CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --because you're gonna need the road to get into it.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And you can see here this is where the Waiko Road improvements were
moved from.
MR. GOODE: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Next item is the Lahaina Baseyard Facility on Page 49.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Before we move off of . . . (inaudible).., did you cover
Waiale? Did you say anything about Waiale?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, he just mentioned that it was part of Management.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Oh, that's right, that's right, okay. Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: No problem.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I missed that one.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Next is Lahaina Baseyard Improvements, the deletion of 600,000. Again,
the Chair's request is to postpone that project for now.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, same comment as the Makawao Baseyard one. Our number one priority is
Molokai this year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then the road improvements are the ones that we just moved out of
this fund. And then Molokai Baseyard, near the bottom of the page, the deletion of
7.5 million. Questions for the Director? Mr. Hokama followed by Ms. Crivello.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I thank you for giving us a copy of your architect's exteriors. For me,
my issue with this project was the interior work of the Administration building. You know, I
have no problems supporting your needs for your men and a baseyard, but I'm not building
one administrative country club, okay. And I had concerns with how it's being outfitted, the
type of flat screens, the values, the numbers. And so I'm kinda disappointed we don't have
that interior schematic except only the exteriors, 'cause that's, for me, where I think we need
to make adjustments that the Division, to me, was a little bit too luxurious in some of its
requests to us. But I understand MR. GOODE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --the maintenance, I got no problem with the maintenance, maintenance
is maintenance; but I have problems with the administration component.
MR. GOODE: Okay. Well, I appreciate that, and I did hear Chair's comments yesterday. I spent a
fair amount of time yesterday with staff to understand this again, too. And we have the same
concerns. We don't wanna build something that's just totally inappropriate for the staff and
for really for government services. On the other hand, we don't wanna build a lean-to and
we don't wanna the Taj Mahal, right?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. GOODE: It's gotta be right-sized and all that. So we took a good, hard look at it and I guess I
have a few comments. The administration building is currently designed as 3,840 square
feet, so it's kind of like a large house, pretty large house.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good size house, 'cause my house ain't maybe one-third of that.
MR. GOODE: Right. And so you've got a number of storage areas in there, because we do have
storage needs for some of the smaller equipment: the cones and barricades and whatever else
we put in those particular rooms. And we have a total of 21 employees at the baseyard
including the garage that we do have training sessions and large, group meetings where we
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want everybody in a meeting space that can accommodate them, and that's the current staff.
The building is designed, you know, to, I think as Mr. Oshiro said earlier in testimony that,
you know, it's designed for hurricanes. It's built to last, you know, this is a 50-year-plus
building. That said, you know, if we're able to incorporate more pavement preservation over
there or we get, you know, Molokai Ranch wants to give us more roads, if we grow we want
to be able to grow without having to piecemeal add to the building. So the building has, you
know, good-sized bathroom facilities which have lockers for everybody and this meeting
space to handle the current employee size plus, potentially, more folks. I think of trying
to. . .1 wasn't here in 1971, but '72 when this building was built, I bet it looked pretty
cavernous when it was first built. You think about the employees that came in here and how
many are in here today, so it was built for the future, you know, to accommodate the needs of
today. They do have offices, they have six offices. And so, we really need two offices,
currently, for the needs of Molokai staff. And, you know, Chair, I agree, I wish our
supervisors could spend more time out on the roads and out with the crews much like, you
know, your first job at the hotel and my first job out of college, too, I was out a lot more. But
the nature of the job, today, is paperwork, you know, it's you're on your computer, you're
dealing with all the. . .1 mean the cost associated with every job we do. Our supervisors
spend a lot of time behind the computer and on the phones and so they get out as often as
they can, but, unfortunately, they gotta spend a lot of time in the offices. The other
two.. .two more offices were slated as, you know, as we grow, we could grow into. And two
more offices were slated as for, actually, for our Engineering Division when we come over
for CIP projects, be able to have a place we could work out of, or our administrative officers
like Mr. Hashiro, Mr. Yamashige. That, I think we can cut back in terms of maybe not doing
all the partitioned walls and all that and having it ready to go in the future if we wanted to.
So I looked at that 3,840 square feet and said, okay, how much is that really? You know
what, it's just slightly larger than the McDonalds across the street, yeah, on Main Street.
And so, with our 21-plus employees, it didn't seem that large when you're trying to
accommodate all those different needs. It's about one-third the size of one of these floors in
the County building. And so I came to the conclusion that it's larger than our current needs,
but it's not extravagant; it gives us a little room to grow into. We can cut back certain areas
like I mentioned. Some of these offices, there might be other areas we can right size a little
bit. But the nature of the building, it's a rectangular building with a hip roof. And if I make
it. . . if I save 1,000 square feet, I'm gonna take it out of that meeting area and out of the
volume spaces, but not out of the high-ticket items; so the cost savings on construction is
gonna be on the lower, cost-per-square-foot items. I'm gonna have to get it redesigned; I'm
gonna have to get a new, building permit which I'd be willing to do if I saw some big
savings. So I'm thinking, save 1,000 square feet, maybe save $250,000 on a $7 million
project and lose the time and then add more cost for design and repermitting. So I came to
the conclusion that the building's okay as is, but we could probably cut some stuff out here
and there to make it ready to grow internally if we need to. But I really appreciate those
comments, it did cause me and the staff to really look hard and reflect on this overall scheme.
So we came to the conclusion that, you know, if possible, we'd really like to build it all one
time. Because building it, it'd be like building your main house and then as soon as you
move in, you start building your garage and your ohana and your landscaping while you're
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living it, and now you're administering two contracts... well, for us, four because we do
construction management. You administer four contracts instead of two; that means I gotta
go to Mr. Ueoka four times instead of two. I got ... (inaudible)... in Finance four times
instead of two. I got. . . (inaudible)... in our staff. And we're gonna lose some of those, you
know, the economics of doing it all at one time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. GOODE: So if push comes to shove, we could do it one time, two times; but I think the biggest
bang for the County administratively, construction costs, the whole nine yards, is to do it one
time. So I'm hoping you guys can make that happen.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I appreciate, I'm sure the Committee appreciates your comments,
Director. And I can see the logic of building the shell at once; but I gotta tell you, I have no
problem going more spartan on the interior. This is a working facility, okay, operational
facility, for me, that's how I look at it. It's not one administrative director's office. It is a
working, operational need and it should be one operational building with operational
equipment, and that's all I'm willing to support.
MR. GOODE: Right. Well, I would say, you have my commitment that the finishes will reflect
that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I understand what you said because when we originally penciled
out the Fire Station was at $6 million, we ended up paying 13-, okay; those things upset me
when it comes more than 100 percent difference in the original budget calcs. So I'm just
saying if this is how you can make it work, Director, I can be supportive, but it's an
operational building, you know. Let's not forget, it's a maintenance building and an
administrative building to assist operations, and that's how we should look like. Thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Other questions? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Mr. Goode. I appreciate your Department fully
making this a priority. If we were to have the colleagues take a tour of what our Public
Works people are working out of today with the operations, I think they would just come
back and say, shoots, go for it. My question is in regards to what we talked about. You had
your Phase I, you canceled the contract and then there's some leftover funding, I believe, and
you need to explain that for me. The 3-point...I don't know if it's 6 or... million dollars of
bonding or lapsed bonds. Can you or Mr. Baz explain how and if that could be utilized for
this phase to complete the building in addition to the maybe appropriation to equal the
7 million?
MR. GOODE: Ms. Crivello, my understanding is that those lapsed-bond proceeds could be.. .that
will disencumber with our contract. The final number is still to be determined, in fact, as part
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of this process, yesterday, I had the division chief call the contractor and say, I need it now,
let's get this wrapped up. Those funds are available, my understanding, to bring 'em in to
this project. And so that would have to be budgeted for in the revenue side and on the
expenditure side.
MR. BAZ: So thank you, Mr. Chair. Ms. Crivello, so what happens is once the Department of
Public Works finalizes the total amount that they need to pay the contractor out of the current
contract, they will request the Department of Finance to disencumber.. . cancel that contract
and disencumber those funds. Once those funds become disencumbered, that appropriation
has lapsed already, it's gone. The funds that were set aside for that were originally bond
funds that we did issue the bonds for, so those bond funds become what's called, "Lapsed
Bond Funds"; that happens on a quarterly basis. So, if they can get it in and all done by
probably the beginning of June, then those Lapsed Bond proceeds should be available by
July 1st We don't know the exact amount, yet, because they're still waiting for that final
number from the contractor. We're assuming it's around 3'/2 million.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Being that you would like for us to do this project, you'll get
this contract canceled by June, yeah, so...
MR. GOODE: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The other.. .well, it's more like a comment instead of so much a
question. Our island is, like all of our islands are, unique in its own way. And, you know,
Public Works is like first responders. They not only the first responders, they're there for the
cleanup. And, you know, I can see.. .you know, as not even being in office and just as a
community advocate, often we wonder, where do we gather not if there's an emergency but
when there's an emergency? And we've experienced quite a bit throughout the years, you
know, whether it's a plane crash in the '80s or plane crash just recently or the brush fires
and/or just preparing and having the taskforce, the wildlife taskforce working together
to.. . prevention and to prepare the obstacles that they would face. I think if one of the rooms
there or office space could be used like a emergency operating center, I know we have our
Fire Department, but just everybody can just huddle there. We don't have.. .and they're even
like part of the Civil Defense for our island. I mean if you would ask the Civil Defense
Director, who's your contact person besides Fire and Police, they would say, oh, everybody
turns to Public Works. And, of course, that's Mr. Arce. So I... on behalf of Public Works or,
you know, just as our island as a whole, I think this is overdue. I can remember those that
have passed on working out of that old, you know.. . and, if you look back when we had an
agreement, the County with Hawaii State was only temporary facilities for two years, it's in a
floodzone, and when it floods there, it truly floods. A tsunami would just wipe.. .well, the
whole town, you know. But. . . and this allows us to have an area where the responders or, I
would say the kako'o, those that would help to kokua and, you know, in response. So there's
no question, I support you as this as being a priority and we just ask that you close that gap
on that contract, it shouldn't be hanging anymore, they wasted funding dollars. And if we
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can get this settled, at least we're not going to have it lapsed and gone forever, you know,
however that works out. So thank you again.
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other.. .Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: So does that mean I don't need to answer BD-14 that just got sent today? 'Cause I just
answered that on the floor or...
CHAIR WHITE: I think we would prefer to have it in writing MR. BAZ: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --to support the Department.
MR. BAZ: Alright.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I appreciate my colleague's question of trying to explain the
funding because I don't know why we just nevah do one cash advance. Why did we bond so
quickly on that one? Can you give us some comment please, Director Baz? 'Cause we
wouldn't be in this situation if we did the cash advance instead of float the bond so that we
gotta do this whole process and then use Lapsed Bond Funds. So which means we
borrowing and paying interest, already, on the borrowed monies. So I just was curious why
we didn't just do the cash advances until we got squared away?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I'm not sure exactly when the contract for the construction went into
place--maybe the.. .1 don't know if the Department Director knows that--but we do the cash
advances ahead of time VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: --and this happened and we did the cash advance of this project ahead of the
November 2012 bond issuance, so it was already encumbered and we had started, you know,
work on that project a little bit and prior to that point. So at the point of November of 2012
when we issued that bonds, it was an active project moving forward, and so we did.. .that's
why we did issue the bond for that. Yeah, otherwise, yeah, if we had an understanding that it
wouldn't have been moving forward or if for some reason it hadn't been encumbered, yet,
then we would not have issued the bond for it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Well, I was at that original groundbreaking, so I'll look
forward to the original opening.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: One more comment, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Crivello?
COTINCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You know, and construction costs goes up and Molokai, you
have shipping costs that goes up and then we have only one vendor that provides the—what
do you call that?—the concrete or cement, yeah. And, let me tell you, it's atrocious,
ridiculous; but we have no choice, so...
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So are you folks trying to do some new, modern techniques regarding
your concrete requirements? I mean, Lanai, I can tell you we built one whole brand new
breakwater with nothing being built on Lanai. The jacks was all built on Oahu, transported
and installed for the efficiencies and what Oahu capabilities were instead of doing it on
island and then inserting into the ocean for the breakwater projects. So I don't know if that's
some of the techniques you're looking to help reduce her project costs and ability to get the
quality of material and hit your construction deadlines?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, we're gonna look at.. .1 mean while we have final design, we still have the
opportunity, before we go out to bid, to make adjustments. And so the current architect is
ready to do that and that's why we wanna hire this construction manager as soon as possible
to look at, okay, what's the current status of vendors on Molokai, you know, what are our
options and how can we deliver the best price? The CM folks that I was in a conversation
with, I said, well, if we hire you, your job is to deliver $1 more than the cost of your contract,
so I want that kind of savings.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. Thank you, Director.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members? The Chair's concern with this project is that it's a
significant expense, and expansive buildings. And I think the Chair's perspective is that, you
know, when I look around, we've got the maintenance building at the Golf Course that is,
you know, just a huge expense; we've got the Police Station in Kihei which, in my view, is
significantly over built with, you know, hallways that are probably several feet wider than
they need to be; we've got the Molokai Fire Station; we've got a bunch of buildings that have
been built very extravagantly. This strikes me as another one of those. As I, you know, as
I've said, I believe this administration building is much larger than it needs to be. I don't
believe that we need to go from having nothing covered, except the maintenance area, to—
and trailers from what the explanation was—to having a three-building complex with this
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substantial a level of square footage. You know, the Chair would ask that the Department
take a look at what it would entail if we were to take instead of these peaked building. . . if we
were to go with a Butler-type of building and provide maintenance bays on one end and
offices and meeting space on the other, how much could we reduce this cost and could we do
the project for just a little more than or within the range of the $3.6 million that is currently
involved in the bond?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair? Go ahead.
MR. GOODE: Oh, thank you, Chair. I did.. .when we met with staff, we went through the cost of
the various elements as currently designed. And the vehicle-storage building is 180 feet by
50 feet and is basically just, you know, a shed, if you will. And so the cost per square foot
was minimal, the total cost of the building's about 600,000. And we discussed the admin.
building. The maintenance shop is patterned along the lines of the ones in Makawao shop
which has the right-sized bays where the entire equipment can come in. I think you heard
from our staff, what it's like to work on a piece of equipment that's sticking out in the rain.
And that has, you know, small office on one end, storage on both ends and certain number of
bays. And it also includes all the lifts and the necessary, you know, size of the slab to make
it all work, and that's about 2.3 million. The materials storage is basically just some CMU
block and that was around a couple hundred thousand, but the site work on the site itself to
make everything work is $2'/2 million. So just to get the site ready to go, all the utilities
inside, the whole thing paved out, I mean we're gonna spend $2Y2 million without a building.
So need to, you know, looking at all that, and what, you know, what can be consolidated,
there wasn't a whole lot of fluff in my opinion. But, again, our goal was to keep the cost in
line, hire the professional construction manager and to keep those costs in line, look for
further cost savings through the final specifications of the project. But each element has its
own intrinsic cost, but the overall site needs, like I just said, $2'/2 million to make it work.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, Mr. Goode, you just gave us a number of
figures based upon I guess the request of our Chair, you know, to I guess downsize and make
it what we call, "minimal" as far as a functional baseyard is concerned. What is the total cost
we looking at right now with what you have in front of us? Saying that, you know, like you
said, don't build these walls, don't do that, leave things open for now, for futuristic. And I
agree with you, I think sometimes, you know, this building was built and when it was built, it
was an astronomically large building that was, you know, the marvel of Wailuku town.
Today, it's a falling-apart building that is functionally dysfunctional. It's sealed, you can't
get really fresh air in here, the air conditioning has been worked on so many times and
you've told us that there's just about no more working you can do on this building. And, yet,
this building is what 40-50 years old or 1970-whatever?
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CHAIR WHITE: '72.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, but was it '73 when it was actually opened? '68, no?
Okay. Whatever it was. So my question to you Mr. Goode, you know, is basically this, like
any other place, you build something for futuristic growth and needs and you build
something for longevity and you hope and when you spend all this money that you'll have
50-60 years of good use out of it. `Cause if you build what we're talking about now, in
25-30 years, you may outgrow it, it may have challenges, you may have to do more extension
and, you know, like Ms. Crivello said, it starts to cost you more and more. You keep adding,
adding, adding and it costs, at the end, way more than you... oh, more than you originally
started out with. I understand Chair's concern. You know, I don't want a Taj Mahal, either.
But, functionally, the admin. building and the repair shop, maintenance shop, at this point in
time, what are talking the total cost, 7.5, that's the total?
MR. GOODE: Yes, 7.5 is what . .. (inaudible)... yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Seven point five, right? And you just gave us figures of
2-something, 2-something, 600,000, so something in the area of 500-550 I don't know, you
were rattling off some numbers and I'm sorry I wasn't adding it up when you ran those
numbers.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, he didn't include the admin. building, so I was gonna ask him.
MR. GOODE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, so that's what I was trying to get, Mr. Chair.
MR. GOODE: A million five.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry, what was it?
MR. GOODE: About a million five.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Million five, okay. And how about the rest? I missed the
numbers, so you have to repeat `em, I apologize.
MR. GOODE: Well, these are rough numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, rough numbers, yeah.
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MR. GOODE: Rough, so maybe about a million five for the admin. building, about 600,000 for the
vehicle storage building, about 2.3 for the maintenance shop, couple hundred thousand for
the materials storage and about 2.5 million for the site work.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that come close to six, little over 6 million?
MR. GOODE: Little over six.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I mean...
MR. GOODE: And with a little bit of contingency and the construction management aspect.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Which is all included in the 7.5 already?
MR. GOODE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Chair, they've waited so long, I don't see any
reason why, if they promise and we can monitor, that they be frugal and don't do so much of
the interior work; but you're ready to go, Molokai deserves it, it needs it, it can function as an
emergency center, it can function as many other things like Ms. Crivello said because in
these communities, that becomes, you know, Public Works is one of the first responders next
to Fire and Police. And when there is a emergency like hurricane or hurricane warning, a
building that's hurricane resistant—there's no hurricane-proof building by the way, you
know, in the world of technology, there's still nothing "proof, "resistant" is what we use—
that is hurricane resistant, people could be safe in there especially emergency services. So I
tend to go with my colleague, and I wanna see this done. I'd like to see the money put in. If
we wanna take some down, you know, take 7.5 and drop it to 500,000, and you know, you
figure it out from there, I don't have a problem. But I think they deserve it, they've waited
all these years, 'nough with the termites, 'nough with the outside rain and sunshine, I think
they're dark enough as it is, let's help 'em out, Mr. Chair; that's my feeling. Thank you, and
that's all I got to say.
CHAIR WHITE: I'd just like to point out, the Public Works is the first responder on Maui and
Lanai as well. So I mean, you know COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All over, every, yes, every.
CHAIR WHITE: --they're a very integral part of all of our County. Anyway, Mr. Goode, I would
appreciate it if you would provide us with a cost for phasing of the project. Because, you
know, once again, we're going from a couple of trailers and a maintenance facility that have
to have half in, half out. I have no problem with going with a good-sized building to take
care of the maintenance and offices and so forth, but I have a very difficult time getting
comfortable with the cost and the size of the project and the cost going forward.
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MR. GOODE: I do have some rough numbers on phasing that I came up with, and it's really
difficult without knowing, you know, how the bids would come in. But besides dealing with
two contracts instead of four, you know, internally, I could see that the total construction
time taking an additional ten months instead of, say, doing the project in 14 months, it might
take 24 total. Ten extra months, you know, typical general conditioned contracts for large
contract, be 15-20 thousand dollars a month. So we could be spending a couple hundred
thousand extra there just on the general contractor. We may have to partition the plans. We
have to work with our architect and engineer on the plans, so little additional costs there. I
think the additional overhead man hours, I'm trying to think, you know, for that extra ten
months could be an extra two to four hundred man hours. And depending on, you know,
using our total rates, looking at maybe $100,000.. .no, not $100,000, maybe 15 to 30
thousand dollars. But what really concerned me was that those man hours would be spent on
this project, additional man hours, instead of our road projects. We only got so many man
hours in the Engineering Division, and they're really. . .they're cranking. And so, but if I
have to use them on a project like this where the same man hours could be spent, additional
man hours could be spent, on a road project, this means another road project has gone
through. And then it was hard to estimate--and it's just a wild guess--what the inconvenience
factor would be, you know, of having a construction project going on right when you move
in and having, say, admin. building on one area and the garage a few miles down the road...
CHAIR WHITE: I guess I was suggesting not a phasing one after the other but rather doing one
building now that is a multipurpose building with offices and the maintenance bays and
bathrooms and a meeting room for the staff. So that.. .1 didn't want you to take too much
more time -MR. GOODE: Yeah, Ijust...
CHAIR WHITE: --relating that a phasing that it wasn't in my head.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, we had different phasings in mind, obviously, okay. Well, anyway, I took a
stab at my phasing.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. GOODE: Alright.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, we have our public hearing this evening at 6 o'clock, so we will
be.. .unless there's further questions for Mr. Goode.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One, just quick one CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --because of his Engineering Division and their criticalness in our road
projects, have you—and this I get from our national offices—so have you already been given
some indication.. . 'cause we were told that the Federal Highway Fund is gonna run out of
money this summer. So they're gonna start notifying state DOTs that they need to stop
moving projects and certain contracts forward because there's no money in the Federal
Highway Fund, okay; and that's part of the reauthorization that we're currently working on.
So have you folks looked at your projects and see what you're gonna do or how you're gonna
reprioritize if this Federal dollars dry up as soon as, like, June?
MR. GOODE: Oh boy, if that happens, it'd really be a big blow to Maui County that's for sure. I
imagine what we would do--and this is just off the top of my head right now--we would
continue to get those projects shovel ready, you know, finish the designs, whatever it takes so
that, assuming Congress can get it together, reauthorize, we'd be ready to go. But if there is
a lag of time there, we may have to come back for some Budget Amendments, so dollars that
were slated to go as match to the Fed Aid, we might move to some County-only projects, do,
say, more resurfacing or something.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I don't know what work you do for Transportation on the Transit
side, but it's gonna impact Transit, too. This is the whole surface transportation issue,
reauthorization. And as for us, our big issue with having an MPO designation, which we
have issues with big time. So I just wanted you to be aware; and if you are aware, you know,
please make your appropriate adjustments.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, thanks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members we will be back here at 6 o'clock for our
public hearing chaired by Chairman Baisa, and then we will recess this meeting until 7:30
this evening and at which time we will take up Parks. So we are in recess. . . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

5:03 p.m.
7:35 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This Budget of the. . . Budget of the Finance and meeting
Committee. . .this meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will please come to order.
My tang is all toungled, my mirds are wixed up because I've had ti many martoonis.
Anyway, and I'm also kinda wondering what Mr. Ueoka has in his jar there. Members, thank
you very much for your patience, Members; and thank you for having such a nice,
expeditious, public hearing this evening, Chair Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: My pleasure.
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DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION
CHAIR WHITE: And, Members, we are going to head into the discussion of the items the Chair's
recommending for adjustment in the Department of Parks and Recreation. And we're happy
to have Brianne Savage, the Deputy Director of Parks, here with us this evening. And, with
that, Members, we will start on Page 28 of 72. And first items are all related to the request
for expansion of the Permit Enforcement Program, and the Chair's recommendation was to
delete those positions and along with the equipment and vehicles tied to that expansion. So,
Members, any questions for Ms. Savage? We have received a response outlining the
rationale. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You said we received a response?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, I don't have it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I don't have it.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we received one of our earlier responses from the Parks Department. It
includes...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Do you remember what.. .oh, that's PC-5, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This one here, eh, this is what you're talking about?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: PR-5.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: PR-5?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha, okay. So, Mr. Chair, my question is, how many
enforcement officers do you have now, Permit Enforcement Officers, do you have now and
how many vacant positions for those officers do you have?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. Good evening, Council. The current Enforcement Program has
six Rangers and there are three of those that are currently vacant. One, another one of those,
actually, will be filled starting tomorrow, May 1st, so then there'll be two vacant positions
left.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And this permit enforcement, Mr. Chair, is just the officers,
right, it's not the reorganization of the Department or anything like that?
-
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CHAIR WHITE: Well, you'll have to ask Ms. Savage, but my understanding is that this is
additional Park Ranger positions with which they will expand their coverage in order to
reduce or to eliminate, over next year period, the security contracts that they have with a
private provider that locks up the various County parks and provides other services to the
Parks Department.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Savage.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions, Members? Any concerns with the deletion? Okay. The
Chair will just add that the reason for the deletion is that, number one, we're trying not to
provide any expansion positions. And if you add the Fringe Benefit cost in Countywide to
the numbers that Ms. Savage provided, it significantly increases the deficit in the first several
years and would likely go beyond that. And the Chair's feeling is that there may be some
challenges with the security company, but that's something that the Department needs to
work out from a management standpoint prior to us just going out and adding positions. So,
with that, we'll move on to Page 29. And the first three items there are related to the move of
the Ocean Safety Program back to the Aquatics Program within the Department of Parks and
Recreation. The next is the deletion of an expansion position for Pool Guard, which is a
half-time position and a reduction in Janitorial Services, Other Services and the other large
one is reducing Maintenance and Repair and Maintenance and Repair Equipment in the
amount of 16,000. And if anyone has any questions on those deletions, we can look them up
for you and provide the explanation. Any concerns, Members? Ms. Baisa followed by
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, just a quick one. Reducing Maintenance and Repair
Equipment, I'm kind of wondering what is the situation with the pools. You know, the
one. . . one of the frequent complaints I used to get in my area all the time was heaters that
didn't work or some kind of malfunctioning at the pool, is that better? And, with this cut,
would that make it worse or is that where that comes from?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you. So this specific line item with the Maintenance and Repair Equipment,
the original amount was 32,400 and the purpose of that amount was to purchase 12 pool
vacuums.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Vacuums?
MS. SAVAGE: Vacuums for the cleaning of the pool. I do believe that there had been a
comprehensive list given that provided the individual years of all of those vacuums. Some of
the vacuums are so old that they just don't exist anymore at the pool facilities and they never
were replaced. So these 12 vacuums would allow for us to get the necessary vacuums that
are needed to keep the pools clean; and then from there, we would be able to implement a
replacement program so that it was, you know, a vacuum or two a year as needed as they
need to be replaced. So that's, specifically, what this line item was for.
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COTINCILMEMBER BAlSA: And how will the cut affect that?
MS. SAVAGE: We would just purchase half of the vacuums and place them at the most needed or
the locations that do not currently have vacuums and we would try to just get by with the
ones we have and then, you know, continue to try to replace them as best we can.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Members, other questions on the Aquatics Program? Any other
concerns?
MS. SAVAGE: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
MS. SAVAGE: If I could mention just a few items CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MS. SAVAGE: --that I noticed in conjunction with the Aquatics. There was one of the positions
this is to move the 50 EIPs back over to Parks and it should be 51. There was the Chief back
on Page 12 the Ocean Safety Chief of Operations, Position 0037 was deleted and this is a
critical, critical position. This individual retired right at the end of last year, and so we've
been actively trying to fill this position. Recently just received the list and are trying to work
with the Fire Department who wants to be involved in all the hiring of positions, but this is
the position that oversees the Ocean Safety. This is the one that's completely over it and so
this is absolutely a vital and critical position that's needed in order for Ocean Safety to
operate properly. And then the other item to point out the Makena grant was not transferred
over to Parks; that remained still with Fire, and that's 10.5 for the Lifeguards at Makena
Beach that would need to come over with the Ocean Safety Program. And then just to make
note, the deletion of the expansion position for the half-time pool guard, that would be for
Molokai; and that really is a position that in order for us to try to keep that pool open on
weekends and holidays, we really need an additional, at least half time, position that we can
put into that rotation, 'cause we are struggling on a weekly basis just to be able to cover the
shifts to keep the pool open over there. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. And, Members, the Chair's position on the Chief of Ocean
Safety is that when it goes to Fire, there will be a Battalion Chief in charge, and the Chair's
position is that if we have a Battalion Chief in charge of the Ocean Safety Division, there's
really no need to have, in addition to the Battalion Chief, a Chief of Operations. So I would
ask the Department to try to get by with that shortage until the transfer materializes next year.
Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So you're anticipating maybe a
limited. . . not a limited term, but a temporary assignment from one of the existing Ocean
Safety Officers to Chief? 'Cause you gotta have.. .it's gonna be a year, right, at least, again,
or are you anticipating it sooner?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I don't understand how the personnel functions work, but I would assume
that somebody could be temporarily assigned COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --the responsibilities. I don't know what happens if the position is not there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa, did you have your hand up?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And thank you for pointing out the Makena contract, which is in another
area and we'll move that over as well. Thank you. Any further concerns? We'll move down
to the Park Maintenance Program. Versus the reduction of one-tenth of an E/P for Caretaker
position and then two reductions of Cellular, Telephone and Diesel Gas and Oil and then the
last item is an increase in the Repairs and Maintenance and Supplies line to increase that
by.. . increase, I believe there was $1 million in there, we've increased it to 1.5 million to
match what was done last year to continue the restroom program. Any concerns or questions
for.. .yes, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I have concerns after hearing our Hana residents as far as
the. . . at Helene Hall, the sewer problem they're having there as well as the park with the
portables. Would all of these monies include improvements?
MS. SAVAGE: So the two Hana restrooms, the Helene Hall monies were allocated for that in the
current Fiscal Year Budget to make those repairs. It needs a new septic and leaching system,
and so we had to go through the design process for that. And so we're moving into almost
completed or are completed with the design process, getting ready to do the construction of
that. We came in earlier this year for a Budget Amendment because it's the same problem
with the Hana Ballpark restrooms. And so that one, believe it was April 22' we received the
final information for the design, to move forward with that. And so, typically, it's from
around six to nine months to go through the entire design process, construction process with
all the bidding and, you know, for the contracts to go through and then for the work to be
completed and done. But we are. . .1 mean both of those are at the forefront for our CIP
projects right now. We do know how heavily those facilities are used by the Hana residents
and we are, you know, pushing very hard to try to get those completed as soon as possible.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: There's also concerns that we heard that the upkeep.. .1 don't
know if you contract porta toilets, does that mean.. . for the facilities to be maintained on a
decent level, does that mean you'd have to increase your Maintenance and Supplies or how
can we be assured that the Hana residents or the visitors to Hana will have cleanliness, at
least, when they use the porta toilets in the parks.
MS. SAVAGE: Right. So I believe it was a couple weeks ago there were quite a few calls that had
come in about the Hana Ballpark restrooms. They had some different events, larger
tournaments on the weekends and so we're doing additional, daily reviews and checking
them to look at, you know, do we need to have them serviced more frequently, do we need to
just bring in more.. .we ended up bringing in additional portables as well as doing additional
checks. So from when those concerns came in within the week, we were able to get
additional portables out there and are continuing to monitor them and make additional
checks. Also, with larger events, the Taro Festival is this upcoming weekend, so that's
something, again, we're just working with the different groups that when we know there's
larger events going into those areas, just making sure that additional portables are being
brought in.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MS. SAVAGE: Uh-huh.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions, Members? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know, Ms. Savage, the other thing that
we heard from our Hana folks when we were out there is the park building that houses
Council Services and a few other things. That is one of your buildings, is that right?
MS. SAVAGE: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that on the list pretty soon to be repaired? Only because having
been in it, it is in pretty bad shape and they do have a group out there, Mr. Rutiz's group, that
can help you if at all possible--I don't know if that interferes with the Konno Decision or
anything--but they do a lot of stuff out there for a lot of the folks and they could probably do
a pretty good job for you.
MS. SAVAGE: So that specific building is not.. .currently, it's not on any of the CIP lists; but,
again, that's something that as we are trying to develop our list to be more of a true, six-year
listing of CIP projects, we'll be, you know, continuing to add those items, too. We're
scheduled to go back out to Hana on May 12th, and so we'll be doing another round of just,
you know, looking at all the different facilities, looking at what type of specific.. .more of the
quicker maintenance things that we can do internally within the Department and even if
that's sending out some of our construction maintenance group that's based out of Central
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sending them out there to do some of those maintenance projects or identifying if it needs to
be CIP projects that we're adding to the list.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Further questions, Members? Okay. Let's move on to the next item
under Recreation Support Services Program. There's a deletion of two expansion positions
and the several, vacant positions. Then reductions of Repair and Maintenance Central,
reduce Operations East Maui, West Maui recreation operations, etcetera; and we can go
through those items if you wish. And we also have a restoration of the security contract so
that that will continue through the second half of the fiscal year since we're not
recommending the hiring of the additional Park Rangers. We've also deleted a four-by-two
pickup truck for Central and a 15-passenger van for Hana, and we deleted one other half-ton
four-by-two pickup truck. So we have authorized some of the equipment, but not all.
Members, questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. This is to you, Mr. Chair. The positions with numbers
are existing positions that you're.. . existing, vacant positions?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And the one at the very bottom there, two Park Caretaker Is, are
they expansion or existing?
CHAIR WHITE: I will have to check with staff on that. Staff?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, on Page 12-67, those are two expansion positions for South Maui.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the other. . .the two above are vacant positions, correct? Yeah, they
must be, because they have numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, they have numbers. So then I have a question possibly for
Mr. Baz. This might be a situation where if we knock these two out, those two E/Ps, are
these.. .now these are E/Ps we're talking about right, Mr. Chair, I think? You're talking
about E/Ps in here, right? Because of our little discussion we had about E/P versus...
CHAIR WHITE: By my, okay, by my definition, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't know if it's Mr. Baz's definition.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. But if those two were taken out, then that could be
where say if Environmental Management wanted their other two, that's where you can pick
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up your two? I know you're pitting one department. . . but is this an example of how that
would work?
MR. BAZ: I suppose, according to the Chair's description of deleting positions and putting them in
other areas, yes, that's how that would work.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So I have a question -CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --regarding those two vacant positions. How long have they
been vacant?
MS. SAVAGE: Those positions, Position 0264 was just vacated at the 1st of the year. We had a
retirement within the Department, and so the person that was in that half-time position was
able to move in to a full time. We've been actively working to fill this position, and this is in
the South District. Position 0429 was just vacated the beginning of March and similar
situation we had someone leave one of the higher positions and so someone was able to filter
up. And these are both critical positions to being able to maintain operations in South Maui.
It's already very, very tight there.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I would just point out that the list from Personnel reflects no request to fill,
so...
MS. SAVAGE: It's not accurate at this point.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, it may not be the first inconsistency that we found on this list.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just kinda chiming in on the whole transferring of E/Ps or what
have you. I'm noticing on Page 12-69, third from the bottom, there's a particular position
that had been.. . salary and E/P, both, transferred from Department of Public Works. So I
mean these seem like they're being done here and there throughout different Departments so
I don't see I mean why is this any easier or less difficult than others? I don't know maybe
there's a reason, but I'm seeing here twice, transferred from Park Maintenance into Building
Maintenance Repair positions, so this is a new position title. This is still E/P number is there,
but salary and titling everything got moved and, you know, converted or transferred into
something else, so...
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MR. BAZ: So, yeah, Member Cochran, that was some reconsolidations that we did within the Parks
Department. We did have some difficulties with that as well, because some of 'em, the
BMRs are in UPW and Park Caretakers are HGEA, so the unions did give us hassles about
that, but we were able to combine a couple positions so that we could actually create those
BMRs. So, on occasion, we do.. .we can take positions and work on those that, as long as the
E/Ps are authorized, we're able to figure that out internally.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Good to see it can be done.
CHAIR WHITE: It has been rather inconsistent. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I'm sorry, but I'm gonna have to stick
up for South Maui parks on this one.
CHAIR WHITE: I was.. .1 thought you might be asleep.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, no, no, no. The position became vacant on March 4th and the
report was done on March 24th so yeah, I'm sure that there probably was no request to fill
quite yet. It's a big department so it probably takes them about a month to request to fill that
one, so just to point that out to you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Apparently these positions are very interesting. When it says, East
Maui on the first one, the delete expansion positions, two Park Caretakers II, East Maui,
where would that be? It's a big territory.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I believe it's your district, my district and Mr. Carroll's district.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Wow.
CHAIR WHITE: Is it not?
MS. SAVAGE: Correct. These two.. .within East Maui, we have two maintenance baseyards.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
MS. SAVAGE: These two Park Caretaker II positions were deleted back in Fiscal Year '11, I
believe, with the other 24 positions that were removed from the Parks Department. And so
these would be restoring one Park Caretaker I in the coastal area: Paia, Haiku area and then
one in the Upcountry area.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well, the reason I asked is, you know, every now and then I would
get waylaid by the Parks people and they say, we need more help, we need more help. So I
just wondered where the deletion would be. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, and the.. .as we had discussed earlier, the Chair's interest is in having the
Department more thoroughly evaluate whether or not Imua can expand their services in
South Maui and possibly whether or not we...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Ka Lima.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Ka Lima.
CHAIR WHITE: I mean Ka Lima. What did I say?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Imua.
CHAIR WHITE: Imua.. .well...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Close enough.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We understand.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, thank you. If I was getting as much sleep as Mr. Couch, I'd be a little more
lucid.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'm surprised any of us know where we are at this moment, but...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. Director, I'm more concerned about War
Memorial Complex. So with our Chair's recommendations on his adjustments, I don't know
what kinda impacts are on the War Memorial Complex, but, you know, I got nephews, I got
lot of people use our facilities so I get lot of free advice and opinions, if I can say it that way.
And one of the things I do know is that Maui has always been a natural attraction as an
option for hosting tournaments, and I know that Maui was.. .1 consider Maui fortunate in that
it secured for June 2014 and June 2015, we're gonna host the Statewide Horse League
tournaments. And when I say, "horse league", that's like pinto, pony, you know, different
from little league, it's called, "horse league"; so, you know, they go pinto league COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's pinto -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --pony COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --pony, shetland -- 141 -
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Mustangs, mustangs.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --mustangs.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --mustang and colt and COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Broncos.
MS. SAVAGE: Broncos.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --pony. Pony's the...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We have too many Members COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: --speaking for the.. .secretaries to keep track of who's saying what.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I said it...
CHAIR WHITE: You can always tell when Mr. Victorino is talking 'cause he's a little louder than a
couple of the others of you, but please wait to be recognized.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But, anyway, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. And so then I guess we. . . but my understanding
is at least 24 neighbor-island teams with their boosters are gonna come to Maui to, well,
participate in the Statewide tournament, enjoy our facilities and hopefully will spend
disgusting amounts of money in our businesses and restaurants. But to host that, we want our
parks at the best level possible. So, you know, it's part of my thing, yeah, 'cause, you know,
I've listened to Chairman, understand the economic development component of these
tournaments and the use of our park facilities. And so with the Chair's adjustments, how
does this impact the complex, which will be the site of hosting all of these events?
MS. SAVAGE: So the operational monies that were broken down within the recreation and support
services program in each of the different areas, there's 30,000 there within Central; those
were just additional monies as we try to develop more of a preventative maintenance
program -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh?
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MS. SAVAGE: --and put more attention into being a little bit more proactive. We were looking at
just trying to have some of those modest increase in each of the districts so that we can do a
little bit more preventative work, you know, specifically in those areas.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. SAVAGE: As far as preparation of the War Memorial Stadiums, that type of work, are the
types of larger repairs and maintenance projects that we would be tackling with the CIP
Parks Systems, so those larger type of kind of, you know, uplifts to the different facilities that
are -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right.
MS. SAVAGE: --needed that haven't been maybe funded for the, you know, the past as many years
since a lot of the facilities were built, that's where those types of monies would've been
coming from to make those types of repairs.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Many of these areas is part of your—I don't know if you have your sod
team or your sod component, you know, division or whatnot—but, you know, for baseball, I
believe we still use real grass. And so, you know, my thing is, I have no problem charging
organizations big money to use our facilities, but I would like to at least make sure that they
got their money's worth of what we charge in the quality of the facilities we provide them in
return. And that's why, you know, part of my course is, I consider this income for the hotels,
our restaurants and everything else, airlines and that's why, you know, I bring it up, it's, you
know, an expense over here but I see there's potential revenue in other sectors and hopefully
we'll see it in TAT to the County back as one way of repayment. So, you know, for me, I'm
just trying to be balanced. And I know that Chairman, if we're gonna ask for certain
considerations, wants us to be able to have it balanced and defensible not only to himself but
to the taxpayers. And so I hope you can appreciate the questions we're presenting to you and
asking for your comments back. But that's my concern, Chairman, you know, I know we're
gonna be the host and, for me, that's part of economic development and CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --I'm just willing to put the investment to get the greater return. Thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, this is part of a $196,000 allotment put aside last year. And I don't recall
exactly where the $1.5 million was placed, but we're doing the extra $500,000 for Repairs
and Maintenance again this year and I'm assuming that that can be used for whatever is
necessary in the Central area as well. I have Staff just checking to see what amount has been
spent in this particular line.
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MS. SAVAGE: Chair, could I just get, I guess, clarification on that? Are you referencing the
1.5 million in maintenance that says it's proviso'd for restroom facility upgrades or...
CHAIR WHITE: Well, we put $500,000 in this year without any provisos and I believe there's
another million in there that's not proviso'd at this time either. It was all proviso'd last year I
believe. . . . (Pause)... Yeah, in that account, it does appear that the 30,000 is probably
needed. There's an expenditure of 172,000 with a balance available of 21-. And then in the
Kahului and Wailuku funding that was allotted last year, of the 200,000 for Wailuku, there's
98,000 left. And for Kahului, of the 200,000, there's 119,000 left, but I believe Mr. Hokama
was referring to fields not restrooms, so...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I was returning to the playing fields CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Chairman, thank you.
MR. BAZ: And, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
MR. BAZ: Just so that I'm implementing this provision appropriately, we had put a million dollars
into the Parks building repair and maintenance program so that.. . and then you're adding
500,000 to that, but then you're provisoing the whole $1.5 million for restroom facility
upgrades. So was your intent to do that or was your intent to leave some money available for
other repairs and maintenance as well?
CHAIR WHITE: The intent was not. . .1 don't believe we discussed proviso, that may have just been
carried over from last year. Did we proviso it?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, on Page 29, there is a proviso.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair's.. .oh, yeah, you're right. The Chair's open to allowing a little
more flexibility on that. The only concern is that we didn't get too far this year, but we
wanna continue that progress. And, on the other lists, the CIP lists, we noted that it didn't
include any restrooms at all, so.. .okay. Members, further questions? On the. . . and the
positions on the bottom of Page 29 or the expenditures or equipment operating expenditures
or equipment on the top of Page 30, you all have the answers you need? Okay. The next
item is increase enrollment opportunities for the PALS Program; that's an increase of
$200,000. And the purpose for that is that the Chair, along with many others, have been
getting comments that the, you know, their kids can't get into the PALS Program because it's
closed out and they stand in line waiting and waiting. So this amount should be, in my view,
for the leaders so that we can expand the ability to handle an additional level of kids.
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MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. And I mean I'm sure the Department appreciates that and I'm sure the kids
are gonna appreciate this as well having the ability to enroll more children. Should this
money be for leaders, as you described, then we would have to come back to you with a
calculation of additional E/Ps that need to be authorized so that we can hire those leaders as
well.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, yeah, that's fine.
MR. BAZ: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any questions, comments on that? Seeing none, moving to the next,
we've deleted one vacant position...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, real quick on that.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Brought up a question, are you.. . is the Department able to handle
the extra load? If we give you this, are you able to.. .be able to hire the new people and hire
the people below, too? 'Cause you can't just have. . . I'm assuming you're talking about the
leaders of the kids not supervisory people, right?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Team leaders.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Team leaders, right?
MS. SAVAGE: So the. . . in order to, I think, accommodate, you know, the additional, I guess, youth
within the PALS Program, we're really needing to kind of review the overall structure: how
people sign up, how that process works. And so we've been kind of starting the initial
brainstorming of, you know, what that would look like, how would you accommodate; and
so we would need to go through and look at the, you know, what are the true maxes of the
facilities not necessarily from a manpower standpoint but from an actual facility standpoint.
Then once we identify those capacities, then we would be able to work back and say if we
were to take those to full capacity, you know, how many people would we need to run each
of those locations and then be able to identify in what areas are we at those maxes or close to
the max to where we just need to add additional sites. When we had additional sites, then
that, you know, the number of positions that are needed significantly increases to make sure
that you have all the different levels of supervisors needed. But the PALS Program really
will need more of a overall, you know, review in order for us to make those adjustments and
make sure they're done correctly.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I guess that falls up.. .that begs the question is, would you think
you'll be able to spend this 200,000 in the next fiscal year?
MS. SAVAGE: Without doing further review and actually analyzing the numbers. . .1 mean some of
it, definitely, how much of it, we would just have to go through and crunch those numbers
and look at how many kids we have at all of the different sites, how close are we to total
facility capacity, how many staff members can we add at each location area, even kids can
we add at each location before the facility is truly at its max.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'm kinda outta touch with youth programs at this point so I may not
know what is current. Do we transport kids to and from PALS?
MS. SAVAGE: There is some transportation. I'm not sure about the exact details about whether it's
for picking them necessarily and bringing them to a site. I know in Molokai that's definitely
a concern. The registration numbers are very low if there isn't a way for the kids to actually
to get to the sites from their houses. There is lots of transportation from wherever our main
site is to the activities. So they are transported to different locations during the day, but I
don't believe there's much as far as a pick up and drop off, you know, from home areas or
residential areas to the actual site, but I would have to verify that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And the reason I ask the question is, that's a fairly expensive thing.
So if you're gonna expand, that would be a, you know, significant thing to think about. But I
don't know. I know at one point MEO was involved, but I don't know if they are anymore.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I was going to ask you if part of your thoughts on the
200,000 expansion for PALS would also be maybe consideration of let's say, Waikapu's
facilities as over 100 percent, but.. .what's the one in Maui Lani, the new school, Pomaikai?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Pomaikai.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Let say Pomaikai has a 20 percent leeway -
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CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --before capacity, you know, I would have no problem supporting the
money to help transport the Waikapu kids to the next site which has capacity and you already
have the leaders to balance off the youth needs; that is another way to approach it. So I
would be happy to support use of the monies in that manner, also. I don't know if you think
that's a good idea, Ms. Savage. I don't know if you guys.. .how you guys feel about trying to
balance it off between the centers.
MS. SAVAGE: Currently, for the capacity buildouts, all the PALS sites are full as of today.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Great.
MS. SAVAGE: Again, I think what we really need to do is go back and look at those capacity
numbers, how those capacity numbers got determined. Because they have gradually
increased over the years, they add additional staffing and so we can handle more youth, but I
don't know that it's been reviewed in detail to say what is the true capacity of that entire, you
know, that entire complex: are there other rooms that could be utilized, are we just using
cafeteria spaces there, you know, gym and cafeteria space, is there additional classroom
space? So I think we really need to go back and look at VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. SAVAGE: --what is the true facility capacities, and then we would, you know, be able to see
where we cannot grow anymore, where we need additional sites or where we might be able
to shift kids from one area to the next.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm happy to support having our youth in organized programs; it lessens
the temptation to do negative things.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . (Inaudible).
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Things I used to do in my youth, yes, yes. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think Mr. Couch is inappropriate and I call personal
privileges, but I will not say anything more. Ms. Savage, is it also a problem, this year,
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because Wailuku Gym, which is one of the bigger sites, is going to be shut down for repair
and renovation. And so that's being shifted to lao and Wailuku El from what I was told, but
I may be wrong, but they're shifting it from the gym facility, somewhere else, right?
MS. SAVAGE: Correct. We split the site in halfCOUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. SAVAGE: --and merged that into two of the other Central locations and then built up the
staffing in those areas.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that has also created another problem because one of our
prime sites in Central Maui, Wailuku Gym, is going to be shut down so that forced them to
start moving kids around into these other sites, which then, capacitywise, goes way up. Also,
I understand that isn't one of the elementary schools are not going to let you guys use this
year? I was told that one of the elementary schools will not allow you to use their facilities
and I don't know what the reason and that's what I was told.
MS. SAVAGE: So we originally were gonna move the Wailuku Gym site to Puu Kukui COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh?
MS. SAVAGE: --but they're doing some construction work and so we weren't able to do that so
then that's why we just split the site and merged.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I was right, yeah.
MS. SAVAGE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I had been told that. They didn't tell me which school,
but I wanted to find out the reason why, so at least that is, you know, for right now I can
understand 'cause they're still not completely built out and they were gonna use the summer
to finish up some of the different facilities that haven't been completed, so then I can
understand that. But, right now, Wailuku has a real problem because Puu Kukui and as well
as Wailuku Gym, two prime sites, are unable to be used because of these reconstruction
and/or additional construction. So it's really made Central Maui and all the other facilities
grow tremendously because the pushout to these areas.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So just I mean I know what you're saying, Mr. Hokama, but I
don't know transportation would help because we're full everything 'cause we've pushed
everybody out to these different areas. So I don't know. If you could come back, Bri, with
all those numbers, that would be greatly appreciated. And I appreciate you putting the
-148-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 30, 2014

money in there 'cause I, too, you know, would like to see more kids involved as much as
possible. A busy kid is a child that's not in trouble like Mr. Couch was. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Things are deteriorating pretty quickly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It was deteriorated since we started...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Based on the estimates provided by the Department and the cost per child
that is paid into this system to offset the cost, the Chair's rough and very rough estimate is
that we would be able to accommodate about 370 to 400 more kids with this amount. So,
you know, this is an amount that, if their numbers are correct, it's a costly program, but it's
one that I think pays for itself by keeping kids busy. And being the son of a family-court
probation officer, we always got kept very, very busy. Okay. Any further discussion on the
PALS Program? Okay. The next is a deletion of a vacant position on the golf course.
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This is to you, I'm not sure which position
that is 'cause there's a golf.. .the only one that's on the list is the Golf Course
Groundskeeper II and that's a ... that was a promotion without exam, so I'm not quite sure
how that works.
CHAIR WHITE: Our understanding is that that promotion without exam would be of a
Groundskeeper I open and that's what we've deleted.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So they went from the Ito the II then, is that what you're saying, on
the 13th of...
CHAIR WHITE: That's my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I guess, Mr. Baz or Ms. Savage, it's kind of not clear in this
report that the I is the vacant position now, right -MS. SAVAGE: Correct, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --okay, which isn't listed on the report, so.. .and that got vacant on
the 31St of last October?
MS. SAVAGE: No, this.. .the Groundskeeper II position, possibly; but, this current position, that
promotion just happened within the last probably four to six weeks -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that's...
MS. SAVAGE: --so this position is just newly vacant that we've been working to try to fill.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions on that item? Seeing none, that brings us to the end of the
operating budget and we'll move now to the CIP.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Page?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Forty-one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Page, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, what page?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry.
MR. BAZ: Page 4l.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Forty-one.
CHAIR WHITE: Forty-one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Sandy. I guess, you know, since you called my
name out, I'll start off. As you notice, in this budget, the Chair has removed from all of the
different districts appropriations systemwide, you know, and he's put in other areas, but
systemwide; I guess the question I would have for you is, which of these you could live with
and which you could not live without? What could you live with and what could you live
without?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you for that question. I would say that we need some monies in each of the
different areas, because there are projects in all these areas that desperately need to be. . .they
need to receive the maintenance that they should've been receiving for the last.. . for a lot of
'em, since they were initially built, so a lot of 'em, it's from the last 10, 15, even 20 years.
You know, grant it, we're gonna utilize whatever monies are available and make them stretch
as far as we possibly can, but it would be good to still have some money in each of those
areas. I do believe that everyone received a list of the projects that we were looking at CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MS. SAVAGE: --trying to do in each of the areas this upcoming year.
CHAIR WHITE: Do you all have the list?
-150-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 30, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: PR-5.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I get so many lists, I gotta. . . I'm sorry, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: It's okay, Mr. Victorino, I have a Staff to try to keep me organized and they can't
even do it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, this is more paper than.. .we must've killed a
trajillion [sic] trees, I don't know, boy, wow. Okay. I think I got 'em. Yeah, I got 'em, I got
'em. Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: No problem.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I guess the question begs to be asked, you know,
Ms. Savage, you know, you have a list on the various areas and so I guess the question comes
up is, what do you.. . you gotta tell us what you really, really need to keep. Again, being a
Program Budget you can move money around, but I don't know how much money you can
move at this point. But... and you have carryover, so we know that also. But what do you
really, really need. I guess that's what we need to hear, 'cause that's what we're gonna base
our decisions on.
MS. SAVAGE: There's a lot of chain-link fencing projects that are listed in each of the areas COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh?
MS. SAVAGE: --so that the chain-link fencing as well as the court resurfacing, I would say, are
probably the two most needed ones. There are a few even ballfield areas that are not being
utilized right now as playable space and it's primarily because the fencing is unsafe, you
know: there's holes, it's just deteriorated, you know, lots of rusted out fencing, base poles,
support poles. So being able to make those types of repairs would allow for some areas,
again, just to be safe for the kids to be able to utilize and practice in those spaces and not be
worried about, you know, holes or jagged edges from different types of fenceposts. And the
other is, again, the resurfacing of a lot of the basketball courts and some of the tennis-court
facilities, you know, there's a lot of cracks in 'em or just, you know, it just creates an unsafe
situation. So I would say those are, you know, the two primary ones, as you look through the
different areas, is the chain-link fencing and the court resurfacing. Or, you know, some of
them, it's actually rebuilding the courts which is a little bit more expensive; but, some of
'em, they just need to be resurfaced after five to seven years, that top layer comes off and you
need that in order to maintain them so that, ultimately, the courts last longer. If you don't
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resurface them, then you're gonna have to end up rebuilding 'em and instead of, you know,
spending 15,000 to resurface, you know, it could be upwards of 40,000 to rebuild the courts.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can truly understand what you're saying because Waikapu
Community Center, you know, I brought that to your attention about six months ago, and that
would have been about a $25,000 resurfacing and restriping; right now, it has to be rebuilt. I
mean if you walk on that court, Mr. Chair and anybody, I welcome you to go out there.
There are trenches; I mean I could jump in some of those trenches. I mean there are big, big
cracks that run along that court that makes it totally unsafe to play on, even just to walk on;
and so I'm glad you, Ms. Savage, you put this in. I guess it would behoove us as the district
representatives to look through this list and kinda know what's needed in your area. And I
know Waikapu, Leisure Estates, and especially the Wailuku Elementary because that is used
heavily by the school and by the community at large. So thank you, Ms. Savage, for giving
us this; and I guess what we'll do is, Mr. Chair, with your permission, I guess we'll go look it
over and maybe come back and see what we really, really need because there are some true
needs in all of our communities. I wouldn't know Makawao, I wouldn't know Hana or
Molokai, but I can in Wailuku and definitely whether some of these are really in dire need or
somebody's gonna get hurt real big time. And, again, I know Mr. Ueoka, he no like the word
"liability" I understand, but it's the truth, sorry. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And yes, Mr. Victorino, I did walk on that
basketball court and it's pretty tough COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, it's bad.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --yeah, it's pretty bad. Ms. Savage, you know, we talked about
rebuilding the, yeah, rebuilding the courts, have you taken into consideration the new, you
know, Sports Courts that we got in Lahaina and as a nice example of some way to probably
be cheaper in the long run because it lasts longer?
MS. SAVAGE: For the tennis courts, we would still want to do the resurfacing for the traditional
tennis court space; but for the basketball courts, as long as it doesn't have to be rebuilt, it
would be, yeah, if it's just a resurfacing that needs to be done and as long as the playing areas
for the most part is still flat, then moving to the Sport Court would be a good option. And the
costs are...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And how much is...
MS. SAVAGE: The costs are about the same initially, but the anticipated lifespan of the Sport Court
surfacing is about 2 V2 times longer than the. . . typically, for the resurfacing, it's every five to
seven years depending upon usage, but with the Sport Court like the one that was put at the
Lahaina Civic Center, that has a 15-year warranty on it.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you're gonna try and do that in any. . . why in tennis would you
not go with the Sport Court?
MS. SAVAGE: At this point, it's not as much of an acceptable surface for tennis. From a
recreational standpoint, it could be, but that would be something we would wanna test out
and maybe try at one location in conjunction with working with the tennis groups. And then
at that point, you know, if it was considered that, yes, from a recreational standpoint, we
could get away with having that type of a surfacing, then we could move to that. But at this
point, we would wanna make sure that if we, you know, are updating or fixing the courts,
that they would be done in a way that the tennis community would still be able to utilize
them for the purposes, currently.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. So, yeah, looking at the breakdown of
different districts, I'm noticing for West Maui the DT Fleming Park drainage improvement.
Can I get a little bit elaboration on what that is exactly: install catch basin, what is that and
what's the impact if we don't do it? Sorry, I'm on the second to.. .well, I guess the last page
of this SP—what is it?—PR-5 handout, and it's No. 12 on your list.
MS. SAVAGE: So this drainage improvement would be for the beach shower; that's at that
location. The drainage system there is a little bit different than at some of the other beach
parks, so we would be looking at wanting to make that improvement and having a much
better drainage system around it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For the runoff from the shower -MS. SAVAGE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --itself? And so I know at Wahikuli, you folks installed a little
rain guard in to capture the runoff, thereby feed the rain garden. Is that maybe something
doable there? I know it's sandy more so, but I mean I think there could be a way to do that.
MS. SAVAGE: At this.. .that might be possible. There's another location back behind one of the
storage units that catches some additional runoff that may be possible at that location. But
specifically for this shower area, it would just be the drainage literally underneath and kind of
around the edges of the shower that would be improved.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then, No. 11, the lift station rebuild, what would
that be exactly, what does that mean, is that the restrooms?
-
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MS. SAVAGE: Correct, the restrooms.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so the 1.5-4 guess it's proviso, but, Chair, you're looking
to be more flexible with that?--that would be funding for this particular item?
MS. SAVAGE: Which item was that again?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, that item that I think, Chair, you were looking to lump it
all together, 1.5, for bathrooms in particular, but I think you're willing to make it more a
general use and not so...
CHAIR WHITE: As long as they keep doing bathrooms.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, okay. And so that's why, in reference to that, would this
be something you would prioritize or I mean looking for priorities here I guess. And, in my
eyes, I know how paving and fencing and things are needed, but I think drainage is clearly
important, especially at DT Fleming's right now, and then, of course, lift stations or
restrooms, too.
MS. SAVAGE: Yeah, these restrooms are ones that definitely need to get to a place where they are
a little bit more consistently operational. Because they're smaller and there's so much traffic
at that location especially, every time canoe season, canoe regattas, I mean very, very heavily
used; so I mean, ideally, that's a place that you would wanna have, you know, new facilities
or you need many, many, many more stalls there. But based on the area, we're not gonna be
able to make significant renovations or, you know, building new or expanding just because of
the permitting constraints in those spaces; so we would wanna get this restroom definitely up
and running to the best it possibly can be.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And, Chair, my last question. Having had Public Works
earlier this morning and talking about crack sealing and patching and asphalt-type work
pavement preservation stuff, are these prices in working in reference with them, in
conjunction with Public Works? 'Cause these are some high, seeming like, ticket items for
just paving parking lots at our parks.
MS. SAVAGE: That is correct. We've had a few initial meetings with Public Works. We've gone
over our lists of all the different parking lot areas and we've been trying to start that
conversation with them to determine, you know, if they're doing paving projects in the
general vicinity, you know, how are there ways that we can kind of collaborate in, you know,
if we have small parking lots or entry ways, so that if they already have equipment in that
area, can they just add this on since they're already in that space and, you know, a lot of
those just mobilization costs would be eliminated. So they've also done work of looking at
all of our different spaces and recommending if it needs to be completely repaved or
completely rebuilt or if a slurry seal would work. And so we've been using that, and then
based on square footage and some of the material costs, we're trying to get estimates that are
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close. We found that for some locations and based on the types of equipment that Public
Works has, there are some projects that it makes sense for us to partner with them on and
there's others that it makes more sense for us to contract them out. So that would be, again,
something that, as we move forward, if we have the funds, then we would be able to tack on
our projects to theirs when they're in the same area, and then those material costs would just
be charged to Parks.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, thank you for looking into that and trying to juggle
it around, so -MS. SAVAGE: Uh-huh, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I'd just like to point out that Ms. Cochran's list is the only one that's fully
funded, because it's out of...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, never mind, forget all my interrogating.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, but it's funded with Park Assessment money -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, excellent.
CHAIR WHITE: --so my question for Corp. Counsel...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If I could spread the wealth, I would, really I would.
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If I could spread the wealth, I would.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Ueoka, do you see any items on this list that. . .do you see any items on this
list you feel would not qualify as those types of projects that would be allowable under the
Parks Assessment funding?
MR. UEOKA: Not at this time.
CHAIR WHITE: Not at this time? Does that mean you have no clue or, having reviewed it, you
don't think so?
MR. UEOKA: I don't believe so, they all look fine.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry. . . okay. Thank you. Sony to jolt you out of your nap, but...
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well, looking at this list, since Couch took the lion's share, I'm
looking at the list for my district and there's one thing in here that I think everybody will
support and that is the upgrade in the Hannibal Tavares kitchen; that thing really needs help.
But I have one special request and it probably is very inexpensive and maybe you can fit it in
somehow: there is a screen that comes down between the kitchen and the hail, it would be
really nice if it operated. There are times when there's activity in the kitchen that is very
disturbing to the people in the bigger area, so it'd be nice if those were operational. But I
found they weren't operational in almost all of the centers and I don't know why. That's my
request. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: So just understand, as long as you get that one done, you'll be okay. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You always have a priority, you know.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman? Chairman, I have a -CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --question for the Director. You know, one of the things that I thought
was kinda interesting with City and County—and I'll take the community of Aiea—they had
a park that the City kinda like—I don't know what's the right word—abandoned or obviously
the main thing, this wasn't at the level that the community wanted, was used for baseball
activities and practices. Because. . . and so I'm asking, so what the community did was, they
took over the park and mowed it, watered it and put it back into condition for use. And I'm
just thinking that maybe, a way to save some of your maintenance money is get with those
entities and leagues and teams that have the permits to use the fields, you know, they have
just as much interest to keep the fields in the best shape possible 'cause they the beneficiaries
of good fields. So like how Kauai golfers would do free weeding around the greens and tees
while they wait before they tee off at public course there, that's what they would do, it's just
a courtesy as well as, I care about my facility so I do my little part every time I use the
facility. Is that something doable for this County or are we gonna run into union issues and
whatnot as a way to approach the maintenance requirements in, as I would say, the Mayor's
term, creative ways?
MS. SAVAGE: Yeah, so that would fall under what we've started to try to explore as just like a
parks partnership type of program. One of the things we would need to do is, you know,
right now, any donation of time or materials over $750, you know, we have to go through,
you know, the Council process to accept the donation; and so a lot of times that, you know,
- 156-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 30, 2014

we have people that are interested in doing different projects or they wanna donate, you
know, if they wanna rebuild a batting cage or they wanna, you know, fix a backstop, they
wanna repaint a community center. But then when they find out that it's gonna take, you
know, us two to three months, possibly, to go through that process...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So this is a Code concern MS. SAVAGE: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --you're bringing up to us this evening?
MS. SAVAGE: Correct. But it's definitely something that there are a lot of whether it's, you know,
donation of people wanting to, you know, build something or purchase something where
they're wanting to do larger types of assistance with maintenance projects. There's definitely
interest in the community, people want to do that; we just need to create a program within the
Department that would allow for us to interact, you know, with the government VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. SAVAGE: --to interact with the public in that way. And that's something that the Department
wants to explore, but it's on that priority list of after we clean up our permitting system and
after we clean up our internal facility maintenance and kind of how we operate with our
facility maintenance, trying to become a little bit more preventative as opposed to just
reactive. And then that is one of the projects that we want to, you know, look into is how can
we create an actual program VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MS. SAVAGE: --that we can accommodate that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Who's the Corp. Counsel assigned to your Department, please?
MS. SAVAGE: Mr. Ueoka.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka is amazingly assigned a lot of things, so he's either the best
in the department or. . . and I consider you, you know, I think you have great skills,
Mr. Ueoka. But saying that, I think you might want to then give Mr. Ueoka some lead time,
because if there's gonna need to be some Code MS. SAVAGE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --considerations by the Council to make this maybe this donation thing
work to assist you in your maintenance.. .1 would suggest, you rather deal with us sooner
than later, eh. And you know, for me, I'm happy to do my part to try and make it help work
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even better for the Department. So I would say if you can provide us with potential
legislation sooner, that would be my request for consideration back to the Department.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, Mr. Hokama, we're very happy to hear that. We've actually had
discussions on that issue a couple of times. And so we'll work together and provide that to
your Committee. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And I'd like to recognize the presence of Councilmember Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I apologize, I'm fighting a little bit of
stomach issues going on. So but I came because I was watching it on TV when the CIP
projects came up and just having Parks as part of my Committee, I felt it was important for
me to at least be present. I have a few questions for the Department. Wasn't sure if we were
get into all the deletions on the. . . and that was my main concern, of the deletions. And I
know, Chair, I tried to prep over the course of time having Parks come in and present their
budget in different categories and different subdivisions and I know that they're in transition
right now in terms of trying to get the numbers together and getting more organized. I think
the Deputy Director's doing a fine job; she brings a lot of energy and a lot of thought to the
Department. I would hope that she or the Department tries to make more of an effort to
communicate with me or the Council through my Committee on some of these projects. And
I really do have a concern, Chair, of all of these deletions. And I know that the Department
has taken the time to go out and, basically, bring each of the Council members to their
various districts to show them the improvements or needed improvements. And so I know
that if you look at Parks, you know, really is something that we need to be funding because
of the fact it is the face of the County: when the tourists come, they see the parks; our
residents use the parks, they're the first to complain about the parks because they use it so
often. So in terms of funding, I just wanted to plead with my colleagues and you as the Chair
to not delete all of these appropriations that were in the Mayor's proposal or at least give
them half to start out with. And at least that's my pitch. Thank you, Chair. And I did.. .well,
I was coming from my bedside to tell that to you directly, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, trying the tears. I appreciate your comments. And the reason. . . excuse me,
let's wait to be recognized.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I would've called it in, but I forgot my cell phone last night here
on the Chamber's floor, so I made a presence just to pitch that for Parks.
CHAIR WHITE: No, that's fine. We're glad to see you, and I'm glad I'm sitting way up here and
you're way over there. And please don't share too much of it with Mr. Hokama or
Mr. Victorino. No I appreciate your comments and the comments of others. The Chair's
rationale for the deletion of all but Ms. Cochran's list is because there wasn't much detail
provided in the Program Budget; we now have that list, which I appreciate. And, yes, we did
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all take tours and we got the information. The other question that. . . the Chair has a few more
questions for the Department, but basically the main concern is that we provided them with a
million-and-a-half dollars to go through all the bathrooms and just the rate at which the
bathroom projects are moving, it doesn't lend itself to putting 7 or 8 million dollars into a pot
that isn't gonna get used in a very rapid fashion. So the Chair realizes that the CIP monies
are available for an additional six months before they lapse, but I felt it was important to have
a good discussion on their capacity to move these projects forward. And I look to each of the
district representatives and the Department to establish somewhat of a priority of these
projects, because when I look at the fact that the bulk of the money, I believe, is being spent
on paving, paving can wait in many cases. So I think it's important to move on the paving
items that are critical; but, at the same time, I don't feel that it's appropriate to be reaching
into the pockets of the public and trying to do all of it at one time. Just because we've taken
a while to fall this far behind, doesn't mean that we need to pull the, you know, pull open the
gates and let all the funding flow out all at once. So, with that, Ms. Savage, one of the
questions I had was—I wish I had looked more carefully to see which ones.. .or see if any of
your projects were on the list—but we've recently gotten, I believe, 49 notifications for
contract extensions on various projects in January and another.. . or February and another
32 for March, do you know if any of your projects were involved in those contract
extensions? And do any of the Members recall seeing? If you don't know off the top of your
head or if...
MS. SAVAGE: Chair, I'm not sure off the top of my head.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. SAVAGE: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: And the other question is, I know you've got a Planning and CIP staff, but how
many projects are they currently handling and how many of those have gotten to the stage of
being encumbered?
MS. SAVAGE: I would have to pull out our list from the, you know, the previous years I mean to
see exactly how many are currently ongoing and are encumbered. I would estimate--and,
again, I would have to double check all this—but I would estimate that there's probably
around 40 CIP projects currently that are active.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And when you say "active", are those. . . at what stage of encumbrance are
they?
MS. SAVAGE: All at, yeah, all at various stages. Some of them may be in design, some of them,
you know, close to completion, anywhere within that gamut they're all spread throughout
that.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So what I would like from you is a sense of just how many projects or what
percentage of the dollar amount in each area do you feel is a legitimate goal to hit in this?
Would you want us to fund a third or a half of the projects? Just to give us a sense. And if
you have that. . . if you have a sense of that now, please share it with us. If you need time to
consider it and review it with your staff, we can certainly understand.
MS. SAVAGE: Yeah, what I can do is I can go back, we can go through these in a little more detail
and try to identify a little bit more of a priority level on the different projects. Most of the
projects that are on this list have either, again, these are not comprehensive to everything that
needs to done. These are the ones that have surfaced as what appears to be of the highest
priority, the ones that we would want to try to accomplish first. But we can definitely go
through those again. There are some areas that absolutely do need repaving, you know.
There's some major craters in some of our beach parking lot areas that we go in and kinda
continually try to repatch and repatch and repatch. But because of just the volume of cars
that are going in and out on a daily basis, there are some of the repaving projects that would
probably be up towards the top. But, yeah, there's definitely priorities in each of the areas.
A lot of the ones on this list have come from the different meetings we've had with all of the
different youth organizations, the different user groups and also the meetings just in each of
the community areas; and so that's also fed into what's determined are some of the higher
priority projects just based on what the community in each of the areas are expressing as their
needs and top concerns. But we can go through this list again and put 'em in prioritization.
CHAIR WHITE: But it doesn't need to be exactly, you know, I think all of us would agree that, you
know, once we agree on a dollar amount for each district, I'm comfortable with you
establishing the priority. And if other things come up that qualify as CIP projects, I wouldn't
have a problem with you massaging the funds. And I really appreciate the work that you've
brought to Mr. Guzman' s Committee, and I really appreciate the leadership that he's taken to
make these things happen. So I'm not gonna be terribly comfortable with a big amount of
money unless you can, you know, unless you can show that we can move these projects a
little more rapidly than the bathrooms. And I don't think anyone wants to let you off the
hook nor do I think you're trying to get off the hook as far as the bathroom projects are
involved, it's just that we all know that's a lot of time-consuming planning, a good portion of
which is something we've brought on ourselves. So thank you, Mr. Guzman, for coming in
and thank you for all you've done to help the Parks Department. Members, are you
comfortable with Ms. Savage coming back to us? Not tonight. Don't, you know, don't give
me these facial expressions, Mr. Couch. You know, you're like my wife: she tries to answer
the question before she knows what it is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm really glad I'm sitting this far, now.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, I'm glad I'm here and not home.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, but she's watching on TV.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, she probably is. Anyway, the.. .and now I forget what I was gonna say.
Okay. Members, are you comfortable with Ms. Savage getting back to us in the next.. .just
with a rough prioritization and a percentage or a rough dollar amount? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would be happy to support that, Chairman. You know, for one, I think
we all recognize the amount of effort she has put in the job as Deputy, trying to get a good
community assessment to even come up with a list -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --of our projects. So, you know, I recognize the effort she's put in to try
and bring Parks up. I know that she and Chairman Guzman, EAR' s have heard a lot of
comment, a lot of opinions about our facilities, a lot about scheduling, about league issues,
individual uses; I mean the gamut, yeah. And so I appreciate the proposal because they went
through a lot to be able to put something before us this evening, Chairman. So I'm happy to
give her the opportunity, and if she needs to work with Chairman Guzman for some
discussion purposes between the Committee Chair, Subject Chair and the Department, I'm
happy to give them the time because I think parks is important to the County, to our residents
and I'm willing to do my part to make the appropriate adjustments, giving them the time.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, and I wouldn't want you to limit your prioritization simply within a district,
within the amounts that you've put together because there may needs in smaller districts that
are greater than in some of the larger districts. I think.. .1 don't know if this is a rough
reflection of the size of the parks and the needs in each of the districts, but I think we're all,
at least I know I am and I think most of us are, willing to allow you to come up with some
prioritization, and I'm sure Mr. Guzman would be happy to help you with that. Oh,
Ms. Crivello followed by Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I just wanted some information, for instance on the Molokai
District, you have the grease replacer for two of the. . . one of the regional park and the other
at Kualapuu. Are those funds been carried over? I mean I understand that project has been
in place for some time and possible assignment to contractors from last fiscal or the year
before.
MS. SAVAGE: So these two projects both require design work to be done, and so that we've moved
forward with someone doing the design work for both of those. If we can get those that work
back in time before the end of this fiscal year, then we'll find ways to try to squeeze paying
for that and get those fixed as soon as possible. But if, you know, if we're not able to
encumber the funds before the end of this fiscal year, then we would need, you know, to tap
into monies for next fiscal year. So a lot of it will just depend on how quickly that design
work is completed for those two grease trap interceptors.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So the design work was never done and it was actually ready to
be assigned for construction for repairs for the renovation?
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MS. SAVAGE: Correct. And one of the things that has been I guess a challenge for the Department
and some of the reasons why maybe things don't always get completed is because there is
maintenance responsibilities within the Recreation district, within the Maintenance Division
and within Planning and Development; and sometimes identifying where a project actually
fits and who's responsible for kinda taking the lead on the projects, sometimes, Recreation
Division doesn't know all the permitting requirements or the design requirements that
Planning and Development would be aware of, vice versa with Maintenance and Recreation.
And so I mean that's been one of the challenges that we're trying to identify is how can we
have better communication internally so that the correct processes are being followed for the
different projects. And so, yeah...
COLTNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you. I'm just trying to understand if monies were
already appropriated for those projects; and, you know, and I knew someone very well who
worked there that actually it was ready to go, you know, and now it's not. . .the design was
never finished; so, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COLJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I see that Paani Mai Park improvements
are in here, you just moved it from a different pay source. And then I'm looking over at the
PR-5 listing, Paani Mai, 10,000 for chain link fencing; this is an appropriation of 300,000, so
I'm just wondering what that is. Because just reflecting back on our trip to Hana, there was
one lady who brought up an interesting point which I'm not from Hana so wasn't aware, but
something about a trail to access Paani Mai Park from the back.. .1 don't know from
somewhere because the frontage road, no sidewalk and I know it's narrow and sort of no
shoulder and what have you so it's dangerous for the kids that, you know, go in and out of
there to the skate park and everything. So just wondering if that.. . you're aware and if you
are going to address that situation.
MS. SAVAGE: Yeah, so that is one of the primary projects that we're wanting to go out and look at
on our trip out there in May, I think it's May 121h• There's additional phases to that overall
project that we're needing to look at and that's where the $300,000 allocation would come
into place would be moving into the additional phases of that. There's some smaller projects,
though, that potentially we think that we could that would create a little bit more of a space
that the community can use more regularly. One of 'em is, right, there's some fencing that
could be put up in a different area trying to identify ways that they can use possibly some of
that for like parking instead of having, like, the parking on the side of the road. But that is
one of the things that when we go out there on May 12th we wanna go in COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. SAVAGE: --and visit that site and really look at how can we try to make this a little bit more
usable for the community out there on a daily basis.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, very good. Yeah, I forgot you'd mentioned you are
doing a trip out that way. Okay. Well, thank you for that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Further questions, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Let's move on to the.. .if you.. .without objection, we'll skip over the other
Park Systems items.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR WHITE: So the next is Makawao Municipal Parking Lot lights, it's just a ... yeah, that's an
add. And...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, why would that be in Parks?
CHAIR WHITE: It's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Wouldn't that be Public Works? I was just curious.
CHAIR WHITE: That's a good question.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 'Cause it's a municipal parking lot.
CHAIR WHITE: Staff, remember why we put it in Parks? Probably because it has parking spaces.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, when we first put the project in, it was Makawao public parking lot
and we weren't aware that it was a municipal parking lot, so we'll move it from Parks.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. And the next is a project that was moved from Bond Fund to
General Fund: the Eddie Tam balifield lights. Next item is Waikapu Community Center
moved to Park Assessments. Wailuku Gym improvements moved to Bond Fund and the
Kahului Community Center is an add for $400,000 for design. Mr. Guzman, you have any
thoughts on that?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, Chair, this came from last year's budget which was in
Bond I believe, and right now it's still in the process but I wasn't sure whether it could get
completed in terms of the issues that are pending in the Parks Department. So I would just
ask that we appropriate the same amount as last year, and hopefully they can get the issues
resolved.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Members, next page is.. .let's see Park System down to Duke
Maliu Bailfield lighting replacement. I believe that was moved here wasn't it?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, that one was moved from the Bond Fund, sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Okay. And the next. . . is that it? Okay. Any last-minute questions,
Members?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Starting on Page 46 is the bond-funded projects.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Starting with Paani Mai Park, that project...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That just moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just been moved.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: I was just gonna say that. You know, I don't speak as quick as you do,
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: Moved to General Fund. And then the next, Parks and Recreation is another one
that we just spoke about moved to General Fund. And the next is.. .what is that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Regional.. .Central region is deleted.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I just heard a phone.
MR. BAZ: No, it's his drink.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Ueoka.
CHAIR WHITE: Don't bang your phone, it sounded like the Polycom was going off again.
MR. UEOKA: Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Wailuku Gym, the funds were moved. Central Maui Regional Park, the
funds were deleted; and, as I mentioned last night, our hope is to pass out the item that's
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currently in our Committee with respect to design monies. And then the South Maui
Community Park, the Chair's recommending an increase for planning and design of
$350,000. Director, do you have any.. .or Deputy Director, do you have any comments on
that? I believe Mr. Couch mentioned that the site was somewhat limited and may not be able
to accommodate a facility that is larger. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: A little bit of that I mean there's probably room for a larger facility
and I wouldn't mind it being there. The issue is for parking, we may have to eliminate a
field. But if we're gonna have the Central Maui sports complex, the 209 acres, that might be
worth the tradeoff is to get a bigger facility for the parking unless we can come up with some
sort of way to fix the Code so that for the normal use, the parking would be fine. It's for
when we have a huge thing, we can do offsite parking or something like that.
CHAIR WHITE: So you're suggesting that we move this facility to the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, the facility's fine CHAIR WHITE: --Central Maui...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think I agree with that...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --it's the fields that you can move to the other side.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much, Chair, I agree with that. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Nice try.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Get 209 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, yeah, it would be okay to move a couple, you know, a field
over if we needed the parking or work on the parking ordinance that.. . because you're only
gonna need that once or twice a year maybe three times a year for overflow parking. So
that's the only concern that I would have is the loss of a field.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, and, Deputy Director, the Chair would appreciate—obviously not during
the Budget Session—but I would appreciate you working with Mr. Guzman's Committee to
come back and analyze or provide your analysis of whether making it a multipurpose facility
is what we. . . is the direction we should be going and evaluate the amount of likely usage it
could be put to and whether that additional usage and flexibility in the facility warrants the
additional expense and the additional time to make it happen. So and obviously Mr. Couch
would be happy to help as well. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. I have been supporting a South Maui facility
since the late 1990s, and I think even introduced, the resolution, when my colleague was
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Mr. Nishiki from South Maui. But I think we have an opportunity with this project if it can
be done to expand it to just more than a basketball facility or a gym facility, I think it can be
an economic development driver for the County. If we make it close enough to the Tech
Park with its access to the hotels, I think this multipurpose facility can, not only provide the
recreational needs of the district, but also to provide additional sources such as if we get
secured conferencing and we build it into the facilities. There's lot of Federal agencies that
would like to consider. . . would consider Maui to host their meetings because there's not, I
would say in my perspective, sufficient, secured, meeting facilities nationwide that for a, you
know, specific security issues, scientific issues, technology issues, that this meeting space
would be highly sought after and they pay big money to hold their required meetings in a
secured site; so a benefit for the Tech Park and a ability for us to maintain and keep the super
computer at the level that it is a great asset not only for the County but for the country. So I
think we have opportunities as well as being able to expand potentially, Maui Invitational
Basketball Tournament to allow more.. .to increase the revenues from those tournaments by
allowing boosters from the other eight teams to participate, pay and watch those other games
of high quality schools; and so, for me, there's a great opportunity, Chairman. And I think
the investment in a facility like this, if we do it well and we do a good analysis, the return on
this investment is gonna really make a difference for the Tech Park; for the visitor industry;
and for me building up a third leg of our economy, and that's for me the great interest in this
project and opportunity that I see for South Maui and this Council to see if we can make this
project work.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair will provide a referral to Mr. Guzman's Committee to evaluate
not just the potential uses and the revenues that could come with that, but I think it's also
important to evaluate the cost differential between having it built as a gym versus a
multipurpose facility with secured communications, with the kinds of security that would be
required. And, you know, quite honestly, that may kick it up into price ranges that's, you
know, unachievable. But we've gotta be able to measure the cost with the potential benefits.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I can also tell you, though, in my earlier discussions with the
EA Sports people like Kemper CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --with Comcast, and now you know they're gonna buy out Time
Warner. You know, my contacts have informed me of those two companies that there is
interest if we wanna move this project forward. They're great operators, lot of them operate
their own professional facilities: like Comcast owns the Philadelphia Flyers, that facilities,
they run the team programs. So there is interest and would give me greater confidence that
we have professional, management companies that would be open to assisting us in making
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that program and operations work and whereby Ms. Savage can then hopefully just count the
revenues coming in to her Department from that kind of program than putting out more
expenses to maintain the program. So, you know, I just see great opportunities, Chairman, if,
you know, if it works out through the analysis and the cost factors.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair's interest in moving in this direction is simply that as you've seen
in other parts of our CIP projects, there's a focus that we need to maintain on spending
money in ways that we can generate VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: More money.
CHAIR WHITE: --more money VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I agree.
CHAIR WHITE: --and that's why, you know, I have shared my concerns with baseyard facilities
and deleted one in my... deleted the planning funds at least in one of.. .that's in my district
because were at a time when the economy's not all that solid and we need to be focusing the
monies that we do spend on things that are gonna generate either significant benefit for a
large number of people or significant, economic benefit or at least potential economic
benefit.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I think Ms. Savage wanted to say something,
so I'll yield to her first before I say what I'm gonna say. Do you wanna say something,
Ms. Savage? She was kinda looking at you, but you weren't looking that direction. I
apologize.
CHAIR WHITE: It's late.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know.
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you. I guess I was just wanting to try to clarify, you know, exactly what the
types of purposes and like capacities that we're talking about with the different types of
facilities. You know, if we're gonna try to come back and put together some different
options so people can see what the construction costs would be, you know, for that type of a
multipurpose facility as well as what the operational expenses are for those types of facilities,
what the fees would have to be charged to the public that's using, you know, in order to be
able to try to, you know, break even with those types of facilities. 'Cause most of . .when
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those facilities get to that level, they may be partially owned or funded by government, but
there's usually there's some private entity involved that's running and managing, operating
those facilities. And so I would just wanna make sure that I have a clear understanding of
some capacity numbers, you know, what the current layout if we were to really increase the
footprint at all. I mean that's.. .the soccer field that's currently there would have to be.. .1
mean that's the space that would get lost and so there, you know, whatever investment had
been put into that space, you know, that would probably have to go away 'cause you would
need that to be, you know, the other option I guess would be looking at if you go over to the
other side and completely moving the site and maybe, you know, master planning, again, that
whole area. You know, and, again, we would just have to look at of the monies that have
been expended thus far, you know, in looking at different drainage and grading and those
sorts of things, you know, the 350,000 may not be enough to ultimately do that type of
redesign, but it would allow us to at least maybe look into, you know, a few different other
options so that everybody can understand, again, just what the different design and
construction cost would be or those different types. But if there's any capacity numbers that
we're looking at, that would be beneficial.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I'm sure, you know, Chairman Guzman or the Subject
Matter Committee can, you know, get more updated information, but the facilities that I
looked at, you know, we're not trying to duplicate the Hawaii Convention Center. There's
no way I waima even be close to that elephant. For me, Chairman, you know, what seem to
work in counties that wanted to have this type of. . . whether it be in the Midwest the Missouri,
the Kansas, Oklahoma, I would say we should be looking at something between 3,500 and
5,000 seat capacity. And for many of them, even within the 5,000-seat component, they can
partition it off into smaller sections. So if you say, I got a group and, you know, I just need
space for 500 people, it can be accommodated; you get something for 2,500, cut it in half,
you need the whole 5,000, you know, it's available. 'Cause I can see the Maui Invitational
packing 5,000 people in there. You know, if we can pack our War Memorial Football
Stadium for certain unique games like UH, we can pack 5,000 people for basketball games
with the right schools. So, you know, my thing and then you know you have MEDB, you
can work with them; they can tell you with the AMOS Conferences and other agencies that
they work with, the ability to have that secured conferencing, that type of revenues that they
that we can look at for watching those, that they willing to pay, Director, I think we should
consider those things. And, again, the ability to be close to hotel rooms is another great
advantage of the South Maui/Wailea District. 'Cause we won't deal with the timeshare
components that West Maui has to deal with. So, you know, I'm happy to.. .and that's why,
'cause for these things to work, we need hotel rooms not timeshare units. This is, you know,
that's what we need to make this program work. And that's why I think South Maui is a
reasonable place to look at, to draw from Central, West, South, Upcountry. I think it's, you
know, we have an opportunity. So I just would like us to make sure that we've explored it.
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If it doesn't work out, at least I can go to my grave knowing we tried and we, you know, we
explored it; yet, I would hate for later on say, wow, we missed this whole opportunity to
build a third leg for this County. So that's where I coming from and that's what I think can
work in my initial reviews, Director. And I'll do my part to.. .whatever I can if you need
from me to help make this project work. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran followed by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh wait, yeah, he did have his hand up first. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was way, way before everybody, but that's okay, I keep, you
know, thank you, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no, let him go.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: First of all.. .well, you wanna go Ms. Cochran.. .and it's
getting late and I'm getting...
CHAIR WHITE: No, go ahead, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, first of all, you know, I totally agree that, you know,
making South Maui an area where you could have multiple events whether they sporting or
whatever they might be is a great idea, but I don't wanna lose the fact that West Maui is the
ambience, and they really do a great job taking care of the Kemper. And they have told me
in no uncertain terms that they like the whole set up, they like it.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, they do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause it's what they really like, that's why they keep coming
back. And it's been a lot of years. So I'd hate to take away from one district and put it
somewhere else, you know. I can see if they bring other venues, I got no problem with that,
you know, there's other opportunities, I have no problem with that, you know. You know,
I'm not as extensive as Mr. Hokama, but in my years with my son and I've gotten to know
the President and Vice President of Comcast; they don't mind coming to Hawaii but I going
to you, they're not gonna spend the kind of money that we need to do something like this.
They're not gonna put that kind of. . . 'cause they're not part of Hawaii, they're too far away.
They're actually in the Eastern markets, that's they're big areas, their Eastern markets, you
know. So but I think, you know, like Mr. Hokama said, let's look at all the... and see what
comes up, you know, see what comes up. And finally I'll say this, Ms. Savage, one of the
things I would like to work with you is on this donation thing because my son already has
sent you that letter and he's willing to put in 10, 15, 20 batting cages throughout this State
and throughout this County, but he has a hard time getting past this donation thing. So I'm
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gonna make it my personal mission to get this done because the kids. And he still wants to
build that park down there, that's his dream; he's gonna give back to Maui County in that
respect. So when this is all over, this is one of the things I will be going with Ms. Savage and
trying to get that done, because it's been long overdue, it's too much of a process to get
anything donated to this County.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it is a very long process and totally unnecessary, so -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Definitely.
CHAIR WHITE: --thank you for taking that on. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. It must be getting late I totally. . . glad that I
followed Mr. Victorino and his comments because I was thinking, you know, I understand
the idea of upgrading facilities and having the, you know, beef up that leg of our economy in
South Maui, but that Maui Classic I mean I really like to see it stay in West Maui. And
Mr. White he.. .1 mean Couch, he's looking at me like, I'm not saying anything. So I'm like,
I know. But, again, you know, and I understand the concept in regards to hotels, too, because
once West Maui had converted into more timeshares than hotels, 'cause I worked at Marriott
that did that, we didn't see.. .it's harder for them to find places to stay, you know, on a
nightly basis or whatever and not be an owner of a particular, you know, facility so I see the
benefits of South Maui's type of transient vacation, you know, resort areas there could be in
conducive to such a facility. So I see all the components of a really great economic driver
and what have you. So but, again, don't wanna lose sight of the ballfields and what our local,
you know, kids and everything can utilize; but on the bigger scale that Mr. Hokama was
highlighting, I think, it's a great idea and it can happen with the work of, of course,
Department looking into design and what have you. But, yeah, it's exciting to hear and I
think we can do something within our terms here on the Council and see it to come to
fruition, so -CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --thank you for this opportunity.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions on any of the items we've discussed this evening?
If not, I wanna thank Ms. Savage for making herself available this evening. We're used to
the late nights and we're just happy to have some other company hanging out with us. So,
with that, Members, tomorrow, we will be back here in the Chambers at 9 o'clock, and we
will have Police followed by Liquor followed by Fire followed by Management. Is there any
request for other departments to be asked to be made available? Members, any other
departments you would like to have answer further questions or provide additional
clarification? Mr. Baz?
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MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I know Department of Housing and Human Concerns and
Department of Personnel Services have requested if they can come back whether you would
like them at testimony or as resource, it's up to you.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm comfortable, are you all okay with that? I just wanna caution you that we're
getting down to the wire and so as we bring on these additional departments, we'll have to
make sure that our.. .1 will try to keep you all moving along, so please don't get cranky with
me if I suggest that you might be able to answer or ask the question at another time or I will
try to focus your questions on monetary, budget questions and issues rather than allowing a
broader discussion. So we will see where we can fit the other two in unless you all feel you
don't have any need for further clarification from those two departments.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Or just have 'em on call.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we'll have.. .Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So Mr. Baz will have those two departments on call. Thank you all very
much and we'll see you in Chambers at 9 o'clock tomorrow morning and we are adjourned.
(gavel)...

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 9:32 p.m.
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